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THE LONG-TERM-CARE OMBUDSMAN PROGRAM:
A DECADE OF SERVICE TO THE INSTITUTION-
ALIZED ELDERLY

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 10, 1985

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SELECT COMMITTEE ON AGING,

SUBCOMMITTEE ON HUMAN SERVICES,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:01 a.m., in room
210, Cannon House Office Building, Hon. Ron Wyden (acting chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding.

Members present: Representatives Wyden, Synar, Robinson, and
Snowe.

Staff present: Teresa Karamanos, assistant staff director; Bar-
bara Kaplan, minority staff director; Bente Cooney, minority re-
search assistant; Vicki Wilde, intern; and Sandra McMillen, intern;
of the Subcommittee on Human Services; Karen Kaplan, health as-
sociate; and Mark Kirchmeier, legislative assistant, Representative
Wyden's staff.

OPENING STATEMENT OF REPRESENTATIVE RON WYDEN
Mr. WYDEN. The subcommittee will come to order. Today the

subcommittee is convened to examine the Long-Term-Care Om-
budsman Program that is funded under the Older Americans Act.
The program is now 10 years old, and it seems particularly appro-
priate for the subcommittee to examine its accomplishments, its
limitations, and consider where we go from here.

What's most appealing about the ombudsman idea is that it pro-
vides a grassroots forum for patient, family, friends, and nursing
home staff to work cooperatively to improve long-term care.
Through this process our society has been able to empower some of
our most powerless citizens. It gives our society a chance to break
down the barriers of fear and retaliation, and it gives nursing
home residents who cannot sift through the tangle of law books
and technical Government language a tool to secure their rights.

Today we see new opportunities and challenges for ombudsmen.
The older segment of America's populationpeople older than 75
is growing faster than any other age group. One out of five of those
people older than 85 will need long-term care, and many of these

receive care in new settings such as their homes. The original
tislationOmbudsman Programdoes not cover home health

,tencies.
(1)
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We hope to hear today from witnesses about whether they think
the ombudsman concept should be extended to home health care
programs, to programs for the handicapped and disabled, and to
other types of long-term care.

We're going to look at a variety of other issues as well, such as
the degree of independence given to ombudsman in their home
States. Only 13 States have ombudsman working independently of
their State agencies on aging. In a lot of instances more independ-
ence can mean more effectiveness.

We also wish to look this morning at the support the Administra-
tion on Aging has given the program. Is the Administration, in
fact, giving the technical assistance and information to the om-
budsman that they need.

Personally, I've been interested in this effort for a number of
years since my days as cotlirector of the Oregon Gray Panthers. I
felt for a long time that the key to better nursing home care in this
country is not necessarily more laws and more regulations, but
generating more grassroots local involvement in improving nursing
home care.

I think it's fair to say that the Ombudsman Program provides
just the kind of opportunity.

Finally, I'd like to thank Chairman Biaggi, who unfortunately
can't be with us, for convening this hearing and for the tremen-
dous leadership that he's given to the cause of personally advocat-
ing for older people. I would also like to thank my colleague,
Olympia Snowe from Maine, who has a long and very distinguished
record working for the rights of older people in her State, and
around this country.

Let me now recognize my colleague for whatever comments that
she would like to make.

STATEMENT OF REPRESENTATIVE OLYMPIA J. SNOWE
MS. SNOWE. I thank the chairman for his comments. I'd like to

ask unanimous consent to include my E. afire statement in the
record.

I would just like to say that I am pleased to take part in this
hearing on the Long-Term-Care Ombudsman Program. The well-
being of the institutionalized elderly has long been a concern of
mine, and as a ranking member of this subcommittee I am mindful
of the responsibilities that we have with respect to oversight to the
Older Americans Act. Additionally, I think it is fitting that we
should mark this tenth anniversary by evaluating the progress of
the Ombudsman Program with a view to the future.

Quality of care is what the Long-Term-Care Ombudsman Pro-
gram is all about. The program was originally started because
nursing home residents were not always guaranteed the quality of
care that they deserved. Nursing home scandals made it apparent
that a program designed to give the residents a voice, and the op-
portunity to air their grievances, was sorely needed.

In my own State of Maine, we've had a very effective Ombuds-
man Program. Maine does not have a substate network of Ombuds-
man Programs, but instead has a centralized program that is
unique in that it is one of the few independent programs in this

7
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country. That is to say that the Ombudsman Program has been
subcontracted by the State agency on aging to an independent
agency not associated with the department which licenses, regu-
lates, and reimburses nursing homes and boarding homes.

I'm also pleased to say that in my State legislation has been
passed not only to provide the ombudsman access to residents in
the nursing homes, but also to allow the ombudsman to inspect and
copy all records pertaining to the resident. That authority is, of
course, very important and very effective in investigating com-
plaints.

Againi, Mr. Chairman, I'm pleased that we're holding this hear-
ing today. I'm looking forward to the testimony of the witnesses
that will be forthcoming.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Snowe followsj

PREPARED STATEMENT OF REPRESENTATIVE OLYMPIA J. SNOWE

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is a pleasure to take part in this hearing on the
Long-Term Care Ombudsman Program. The well-being of our institutionalized elder-
ly has long been a concern of mine. As the ranking member of this Subcommittee, I
am mindful of the oversight responsibility that we have Lr the Older American's
Act. Thus it is fitting that we should mark this 10th anniversary by evaluating the
progress of the Ombudsman Program, with a view to the future.

Quality of care is what the Long-Term Care Ombudsman Program is all about.
The progr 1 was originally started because nursing home residents were not
always gua nteed the quality care that they deserved. Nursing home scandals
made it apparent that a program designed to give the residents a voice and the op-
portunity to air their grievances was sorely needed. -

In my own state of Maine, we have a very effective Ombudsman Program. Maine
does not have a substate network of Ombudsman Programs. Rather, the program is
centralized and directed by the State Ombudsman, who in turn directs 25 highly
trained volunteers. When a complaint is received from nursing home residents or
their families, one of the volunteers is alerted by the State Ombudsman and is
asked to investigate the complaint. I am proud of the fact that Maine is one of the
few states which, has an independent program; that is, the Ombudsmua Program
has been subcontracted by the State Agency on Aging to an independent agency not
directly associated with the department vhich licenses, regulates and reimburses
the nursing and boarding homes.

I am also pleased that Maine has p.i.sed legislation which not only gives the Om-
budsman access to residents, but also allows the Ombudsman to inspect and copy all
records pertaining to a resident. This is very important, because I understand that
in many states the Ombudsman does not have the authority to look at the patient's
records, which can make investigating a complaint very difficult.

Thank you again, Mr. Chairman. I look forward to hearing the testimony of
today's witnesses.

Mr. WYDEN. I thank my colleague for her leadership and for an
excellent statement.

Before we hear our first witness I would like to submit the pre-
pared statement of Chairman Mario Biaggi for inclusion in the
hearing record at this point. Hearing no objection, so ordered.

[The prepwed statment of Chairman Mario Biaggi followsj

PREPARED STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN MARIO BIAGGI

This hearing today is convened to examine the longterm care ombudsman pro-
gram in the occasion of its iccade of service to the institutionalized elderly.

For the 1.4 million institutionalized elderly, this program is often the one avenue
they possess to assure that their needs and concerns are addressedthat they are
provided quality careand that they are afforded full rights and privileges under
law.
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This program, authorized under the Older Americans Act Amendments of 1976,
must be more aggressive, independent and visible in order to achieve its mandate of
protecting the rights of elderly nursing home residents. To begin withbudgets for
this programby law 1% or $20,000 of a state's allocation under the Older Ameri-
cans Actare insufficient to meet need.

The total amount of federal dollars being spent on this program$12 million
means that we are spending about $1 per long.term care resident per year. For a
program that is vital to the health and well-being of this population$1 per persons
is an inadequate amount.

Secondly, states develop programs in patchwork fashion. There is no program
standardization. Only 50 per cent of the programs operate within the state agency
directed tolicense and certify nursing homes. If the program is to be independent
and have an impactthis arrangement must be changed. Reporting to state agen-
cies that do not have the direct ability to suspend or revoke a license is unnecessary
bureaucracy.

Finally, the program fails to cover a number cf alternative care situationssuch
as home care programs. The 1984 amendments to the Act required ombudsman to
monitor board and care facilities. However, home care programswhich have
grown in size and scopeare still not covered.

The Subcommittee will receive testimony today from a number of distinguished
witnesses that have been historically involved with this program. We are proud to
have the "father" of this programformer AoA Commissioner Arthur Flemming
provide us with his insights into the role anticipated for this program when it was
first created.

We will also hear from the Administration on Aging on how they have overseen
this program. We are anxious to learn of their future plans to provide resources and
technical support to state ombudsman programs. Given the mixed reviews this pro-
gram has received, we are anxious to hear of their current and ongong efforts in
this area.

We will also hear from residents in facilities who will share with us their own
personnel experiences. Finally, we will hear from a number of ombudsman that will
provide us with important information on the variety of programs that currently
operate within states and make recommendations for program improvement.

I thank the witneesses for their testimony and look forward to their comments.

Mr. WYDEN. Let me say right at the outset that we are pressed
for time this morning. Fm going to ask that all witnesses limit
their comments to 5 minutes. We will make a part of our prepared
hearing record the comments in their entirety. But if we'i.e going
to finish this morning and give an opportunity for all our witnesses
to state their views and have some time for questions, we're going
to have to adhere to that time limit.

Mr. Suzuki, we're very happy that you could join us here today.
As I said, we will make a copy of your prepared remarks a part of
the record. If you could summarize in 5 minutes your principal con-
cerns that will be helpful, and we'll have some time for questions.
Welcome.

STATEMENT OF MICHIO SUZUKI, ASSOCIATE COMMISSIONER,
OFFICE OF STATE AND TRIBAL PROGRAMS, ADMINISTRATION
ON AGING

Mr. &mum. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My name is Michio
Suzuki. I am the Associate Commissioner for State and Tribal Pro-
grams, Administration on Aging, and I am responsible for the Fed-
eral oversight of the Ombudsman Program, which is part of the
State program of aging services authorized under the title III of the
Older Americans Act. Carol Fraser Fisk, Acting Commissioner on
Aging, has asked me to express to you and meml3ers of the subcom-
mittee her regret that she is unable to be present for this hearing
because of an out-of-State speaking commitment. We thank you for
affording the Administration on Aging the opportunity to present
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the following testimony on the Long-Term-Care Ombudsman Pro-
gram.

States are required under section 307(a)(12) of the Older Ameri-
cans Act to establish and operate Long-Term-Care OmbudsmanProgram. The States may operate the program directly, or by con-tract, or arrangement with any public or nonprofit organization
other than the one responsible for licensing long-term care facili-ties in this State.

Mr. Chairman, since the written testimony was submitted, the
numbers of the location of the units have been clarified. Of the 54
State and territorial Ombudsman Programs, 41 are directly operat-
ed by the State unit on aging, and 13 have programs which are op-
erated outside of the State unit on aging.

The functions of the Ombudsman Program include investigation
and resolution of complaints made by residents of long-term care
facilities, establishing procedures for ombudsman access to facili-ties and patient record, establishing a statewide reporting system
to collect and analyze data relating to complaints, and establishing
procedures to assure client confidentiality.

The Ombudsman Programs are required to monitor the develop-
ment and implementation of Federal, State, and local regulations
and policies with respect to long-term care in the State. They also
provide information to public agencies regarding the problems of
older people in long-term care facilities. In addition to their work
on investigating individual complaints, State Ombudsman Pro-
grams engage in a wide variety of activities related to program de-
velopment. These activities fall into the following categories.

Ongoing development and support of substate Ombudsman Pro-
grams with developing contracts, agreements, with sponsoring or-
ganizations; providing basic ombudsman educational materials;
training and certifying staff and volunteers; and maintaining astatewide network of newsletters and meetings of local program di-
rectors.

Publicizing the program in long-term care issues through the
production and dissemination of consumer information publica-
tions, such as residents' rights booklets, rights to nursing home
brochures and posters on the program, and appearances on themedia.

I'll skip some of this material, just to say that the ombudsmen
have a &vat impact in helping improve the long-term care system
by identifying problems which affect large numbers of older people.
They often affect changes in policies, procedures, regulations, andlegislation to alleviate or resolve these problems.

While the Older Americans Act provides a legislative base for all
State ombudsman activities, a growing number of States have
strengthened their programs through enactment of State statutes
which provides specific State authorities for the program. Twenty-
six States have enacted such ombudsman legislation.

Nationwide over 1,000 paid staff, and more than 5,000 volunteers,
work in the Long-Term-Care Ombudsman Program to investigate
complaints, monitor regulations, provide information on ombuds-
man related issues, and provide for staff and volunteer training.
The 1984 amendments to the Older Americans Act added the re-quirement that each State provide an individual on a full-time

1 0
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basis to carry on these responsibilities. Prior to 1984 there was no
such requirement for full-time staff positions.

The Older Americans Act requires each State t,) use an amount
for Ombudsman Program purposes equal to the greater of $20,000,
or 1 percent of its title III allotment for supportive services, 3(b).
The requirement for using title III funds does not apply in the
fiscal year in which the State spends the required amounts from
State or local sources. It should be highlighted that there is no lim-
itation by statute on the amount of Older Americans Act funds
that may be expended on ombudsman activities over the mini-
mums required. States are free to allocate in amounts which best
support State and local priorities for Ombudsman Programs.

In fiscal year 1983 a total of $12,100,000 Federal and non-Federal
dollars were expended on ombudsman activities at State and sub-
state levels; $8.9 million were Federal funds, and $3.2 million were
non-Federal. From fiscal year 1979 to 1984 grants were made avail-
able to State units to assist them in establishing their Long-Term
Care Ombudsman and Legal Services Program. The amounts ex-
pended annually oi that program was approximately $2.8 million.
These grants wero made under title IV of the Older Americans
Act. States used funds under these grants to develop objectives,
broaden local programs, secure State ombudsman legislation, and
coordinate ombudsman and protective services.

So the activities connected under these grants were assisting om-
budsman in investigation of nursing home complaints, providing
training in TA, and implementing substate programs, and coordi-
nating the Ombudsman Program with other State agency activi-
ties.

Mr. WYDEN. Mr. Suzuki, excuse me. I've let you go a little bit
over 5 minutes.

Mr. SUZUKI. OK.
Mr. WYDEN. If you could summarize.
Mr. &mum. All right. What I would just like to perhaps do then

is just pick a couple of numbers out of the submitted testimony
that indicates the growth of the program. We have data for 40
States for fiscal year 1982 and 1984, and I would point out that the
total funding from all sources from State-level programs was
$3,119,897 in 1982, $3,839,000 in 1984. The point bemg that there
was a 23-percent increase in State activity level funding. Again, the
number of complaints between fiscal year 1982 and 1984 went from
29,000 to 46,000, again an increase of 56 percent in terms of total
number of complaints filed.

And then again from the sample of 40 States, just to illustrate
the growth, we have 330 substate programs in those 40 States
which grew to 399 in 1984, or an increase of 21 percent.

Quickly I will just highlight some of the things that we have
done from the Administration on Aging to support the program.
We have distributed to the States and local programs, a 21-chapter
technical assistance manual which was completed over several
years, drawing upon the efforts of many people in the field. In No-
vember 1984 in Philadelphia we had a national ombudsman confer-
ence, in which we had 151 people participating.

There are a number of other activities by which we support the
program. We had over eight regional meetings since the November

1 1
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conference sponsored by regional offices. We have had a fairly ag-
gressive program in supporting ;;he development of the Ombuds-man Program in the States.

We believe the Ombudsman Program has proven to be active in
serving the needs of older residents of long-term-care facilities. Asfor program expansion and further development, let me emphasize
again, there's a minimum expenditure required under the law, but
is up to the State in terms of the nature and breadth of the pro-gram.

This concludes my remarks. I'm sorry it took a little longer, but I
will be pleased to try to answer any questions that you may have.

[The prepaired statement of Mr. Suzuki followsd
PREPARED STATEMENT OF MICHIO SUZUKI, ASSOCIATE COMMISSIONER, OFFICE OF STATE

AND TRIBAL PROGRAMS, ADMINISTRATION ON AGING

INTRODUCTION

My name is Michio SuzukiI am the Associate Commissioner for State andTribal Programs, Administration on Aging, and am responsible for the Ombudsman
Program which is part of the State program of aging services authorized under Title
HI of the Older Americans Act. Carol Fraser Fisk, Acting Commissioner on Aginghas asked me to express to you her regret that she is unable to be present for this
hearing, because of an out-of-state speaking commitment. Thank you for affording
the Administration on Aging the opportunity to present the following testimony onthe long-term Care Ombudsman Program.

States are required under Section 307(AX12) of the Older Americans Act to estab-lish and operate Long-Term Care Ombudsman Programs. The State may operate theprogram directly, or by contract or other arrangement with any public or non-profit
organization other than one responsible for licensing long-term care services in theState. In forty-three states, the State Agency on Aging administers the program. Ineleven states and the District of Columbia, the program is operated by an agencyother than the State Agency on Aging.

The functions of an ombudsman program include the investigation and resolution
of complaints made by residents of long term care facilities, establishing procedures
for ombudsman access to facilities and patients' records, establishing a statewide re-porting system to collect any analyze data relating to compliants, and establishing
procedures to assure client confidentiality.

The ombudsman programs are required to monitor the development and imple-
mentation of Federal, State and local laws, regulations and polices with respect tolong-term care in the State. They also provide information to pubic agencies regard-ing the problems of older people in long-term care facilities. In addition to their
work on investigating individual complaints, state ombudsman programs engage ina wide variety of activities related to program development. These activities fall intothe following categories.

Ongoing development and support of sub-state ombudsman programs through
developing contracts and agreements with sponsoring organizations; providingbasic ombudsman informational materials; training and certifying staff and vol-unteers; and maintaining a statewide network by newsletters and meetings oflocal program directors;

Publicizing the program and long-term care issues through the productionand dissemination of consumer information publications, such as residents'rights booklets, guides to nursing homes, brochures and posters on the program,and ombudsman appearances on the media;
Serving on boards, committees and task forces dealing with long-term careissues;
Monitoring the development and implementation of Federal, State and locallegislation and regulations pertaining to long-term care facilities in that state,and;
Promoting the development of residents' councils and community councils forlong-term facilities and providing training and technical assistance for councilmembers.

Ombudsmen often have a great impact in helping to improve the long-term care
system by identifying problems which affect large numbers of older people. They
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Olen Am than.. in nohow, proredurvo. regulation". and legislation to alleviate
or mole, thine probloma

While the Olftor Americans Art previa* a limislativo basis for all Stout ombudip
men aetivitiso, growing of States have strengthened their pnatrarna through en .
artmeet of Stale statute* which provide specific &ate authoritlee for the programs.
Twoutrets Mateo have enseted ombudsman legielation

Nationwide. over 1.000 paid staff and mom than 6.000 volunteers work in the
Leo *Terra Couv Onabudoman program to investigate complaints. monitor nmula.
lions. peers& inlermstion on ombudensoin.related Immo and provide for staff and
volunteer training. The 1104 Amendments to the Older Americans Act added a re-

:=1"that each State provide an individual on a figkime bomb to carry on
moilissobilities Friar I. 1964. there was no requiroment for a NII.time staff

pennies
The Older Americans Act requires each State to use an amount for Ombudsman

purposes equal to the greater of $110,000 or 1% of its Iltle In allotment for support-
ive lemon The requimment kw using Titio III funds doss not_awly in Mad -year
in which a State spends the required amounts from State or lood sources. It should
be Itighliah1sd that there is no limitation on the amount of Older Americans Act
funds that may be impended on Ombudsman activities over the minimum amounts
requiret &Woe am floe to allocate funds in amounts which bsst support State and
local prioritise sad (or ombudsman programa.

In FY 1900 s total of 11111 million Federal and nonFederal dollyi were expended
on °ombudsmen activities in Mato and subetato prvgramr $8.9 million were Federal
fends. and $31 million were nonlederal. From FT 1979 to FY 1984, grants were
nosde available to State Unite on Aging to moist them in establishing their long.
sena care ombudsman and heal aerviom programs. The amount expended annually
was approalmately US million. These grants went made under yiti. IV of the
Older Americana -Act. States used funds under theme grants to devolop objectives,
broaden local programs, secure State ombudsman legislation. and coordinate am-
Woman and pnitective services.

Some of the OCUTities conducted under these pants were: 'whaling State ombuds-
men in inves=tingurelesserne complaints; providing training and technical as-
sailant' In is Programs; and coordinating the ombudnman pro-
gram with other Stale ncy activities.

in FY I AoA instituted the new formula for State administration
betTijoistigithe 1964 Amendments to the Older Americium Act Under this formula.
which enables States to expend up to five percent (516) or 1300.000, whichevor Is
greater. of its Tithe In appropriation for adrnnIstration. Funds am expended for the
State Ombudeman Program. State training, and other administrative costs.

PROOSAM OIOWTH

I would like to present an indication of progrem growth, even though our 1984
data are incompiete The Administration on Aging is in the process of coniputeriz-
ing and confirming data for the 1982-84 period.

On three measures of prvgram growthamount of finding, the number of com-
plaints, sad the number of substata programswe have comparative data from 40
mates foe FY 1902 end ry 1964. Data in these states appear complete and accurate.

We expect to hove data for all states and Nether information on other sports of
the program prepared in MI report by December of thk year.

la these 40 states
(11 The total funding from all sources for state level programs increased from

13,119.817 la rY 1962 to $3,839.284 in FY 1984, an incromme of 1719,387. or 23%.
Of the forty Mat" 30 had increased their resources, 8 decreased. and 2 re-
mained the same.

(2) The total number of complaints filed statewide in these 40 dates increared
from 29.0119 in ry 1982 to 46,316 in ry 1984, an incresse of 18,828 or 58%. The
number of complaints increased in 34 dates and decreased in 8 states.

00 In this group of mat" the number of subetate programs grew from 330 in
FY 1982 to 199 in ry 1964, an increase of 89 or 21 . Th. number of sub-state

increased in 17 stain, decreased in 10 dates, and remained the same

AONDISMATION Oil A0010 IROPPOIRT TO TM 0111111/0511AN PROGRAM

The Administration on Aging has undertaking various activities to provide techni-
cal aesistance and support to the ombudsman procram. The Office of State and
Tribe! Programs is responsible for the overall administration of the program. Under
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my direction, two divisions, the Division of Operations and Financial Analysis and
the Division of l'rogram Management and Regional Operations execute various as-pects of the program.

Each Regional Program Director of the Administration on Aging has designated a
staff person to serve as a specialist with regard to ombudsman programs.

To assist the Staten in further development and refinement of their Jgrams, the
Administration on aging has provided technical assistance to State and substate om-
budsman progrilais through issuance of a comprehensive manual. The manual is
based on "best practice" of State and local programs, as identified by staff members
of the former Ili-regional Resource and Support Centers, the National Citizens Coali-
tion for Nursing Home Reform, the National Senior Citizens Law Center, and AoA
staff. The twenty-one chapters include training of ombudsmen staff and volunteers,
complaint documentation, consent forms, the role of volunteers, sample job descrip-tions, and fundraising.

In November of 1984, a national ombudsman conference conducted by the Admin-
istration on Aging was held in Philadelphia. There were 161 attendees including di-
rectors of State Aging Agencies, State COmbudsmen, Regional and Washington AoA
staff, and other agency reprewntatives working in conjunction with ombudsman
programs. Eight AoA Regional Offices and about twelve States have held follow upconferences.

We believe the ombudsman program has proven to be effective in serving the
needs of older residents of long-term care facilities. Program expansion and further
Jevelorment of the role of the State ombudsman is a planning option individual
States may wish to explore.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my prepared remarks. I will be pleased to discuss
any aspects of the ombudsman program and will be happy to respond to questions
which you or any of the other subcommittee members may have.

Mr. WYDICN. Thank you very much, Mr. Suzuki. I just have a
couple of questions, and then I'm going to yield to my colleagues.

It's been a little hard for the subcommittee to track the progress
of the program as the Administration on Aging has not submitted
the compilation of the State reports for 2 years now. We under-
stand that a report will be available in December of this year. My
question to you is why has it taken almost 3 years to get a full
report on this program?

Mr. Stamm Well, the last report was for fiscal year 1982, which
was published in 1983.

One of the problems that we have is that there is not a required
format. There's a recommended format and what we have is indi-
vidual State's reports. If you're looking at a single State it's fairly
descriptive. But it's very difficult to aggregate these figures nation-
ally. We have now gone to a computerization of the data with an
effort to encourage the States to adopt uniform definitions so that
there is a possibility of aggregating.

This uniformity has been very difficult to achieve. Even in the
1982 report you'll find many references tc, a sample of 5 States, or
a sample of 10 States. We just can't get the 54 jurisdictions report-
ing the same data. We are trying.

Mr. WYDEN. But the Administration has had already the author-
ity to require a uniform system for getting this information. I'm
concerned about why the Administration hasn't used that existing
authority so that we could get this information in a usable form.

Mr. SUZUKI. We lay out the format that we recommend and
want. What happens is that the States, in filling the report form
out, don't answer the question as presented. They will give other
figures that are slightly off. We recognize that we need more ef-
forts in trying to develop uniformity. We hope with the computer-
ization of the data to sharpen our ability to analyze and spot the
places where the data has been ambiguous or weak. We hope that
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the publication of the reports will be more regular and more
timely.

Mr. WYDEN. I have only one other question. It's my understand-
ing that a number of States still do not have an Ombudsman Pro-
gram; is that correct?

Mr. &mum. That is not correct, sir. There is legal requirement
that there be a full-time ombudsman in every State in the Union.
As of the last count that I have, there is a full-time position estab-
lished in all the States.

Mr. WYDEN. Arkansas, Virginia, Texas, and Montana were the
ones that I had a question about. They all have programs in full-
swing now?

Mr. &mum. Arkansas, I understand, has an ombudsman, and
Virginia's State director is here today to testify. They have an Om-
budsman Program. I do know that in Pennsylvania there is a full-
time position which has recently become vacant. But the best infor-
mation I have is that all of the positions that are required by stat-
ute for a full-time position are in place.

Now, there are some States which do not have substate pro-
grams.

Mr. WYDEN. Doesn't the law require that too?
Mr. &mum. It has a requirement that it cover the State, but it

can be a mechanism administered by the State system, and not de-
pendent on the local system.

MT. WYDEN. I want tO recognize my colleague. Thank you, MT.
Suzuki.

Ms. SNOWE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Suzuki, to your knowledge, are most ombudsmen full-time

ombudsmen, or do others assume additional responsibilities over
and above the ombudsman responsibilities?

Mr. Suztixt. Under the 1984 amendment, States are required to
have a full-time ombudsman.

Now, as I reported earlier, there are 1,000 staff members. Many
of them are part-time, any others are full-time. The one ombuds-
man per State is required since the 1984 amendments to be a full-
time staff member.

MS. SNOWE. As you know, the 1984 Older Americans Act amend-
ments mandated training for the staff, as well as for volunteers in
the Ombudsman Program. How would you defme training, and
what has been the Administration's role m the training of staff in
these programs? And are there Federal minimum requirements for
such training? As you know, in the past some nursing home opera-
tors have complained that many of the ombudsmen have not been
adequately trained to assume their responsibilities.

Mr. SUZUKI. Clearly the States make a commitment in their
State plan that they will undertake that training. Resources are
made available from the Older .".mericans Act Federal funds to
support the administrative cost for such training. We recognize
there's a need for additional training supported at the Federal
level. We consider activities such as the national ombudsman con-
ference and the meetings held by our regional staff as part of the
training effort.

But we feel essentially the responsibility for training of State
and local staff, it rests with the States. We certainly will make re-
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sources available. We encourage and stimulate training through
technical assistance such as the volume on best practices that we
have made available to States.

We are also issuing a State self-assessment guide which States
will be free to use to pinpoint where there are inadequacies in the
State program.

We were asking questions about the adequacy of training. When
you think about 1,000 staff members and 5,000 volunteers, I would
make no claim that we have achieved adequate training of all
those people. I think we need to continue pressing on.

Ms. SNOWE. But does the Administration on Aging know which
staff, or which volunteers, have not been trained in the various
States?

Mr. Stamm During the current year we have had some r 'views
of State programs by our regional staff. Again, trying to identify
those States where there may be more effort needed.

But training in not only required for ombudsman, but for all of
the staffs that are involved in aging service programs.

I think we have recognized tho special concern for training in
Ombudsman Programs. More needs to be done. We're having a
number of regional meetings encouraging States to strengthen
their program.

Ms. SNOWE. Does the Administration serve as a clearinghouse in
any sense? By that, I mean if the State has a particular problem
can it come to the Administration on Aging to find out what other
States are doing to resolve that problem?

Mr. SUZUKI. Many of the regional meetings serve that purpose.
For instance in Chicago in November. The six States in the Mid-
west regions will come together, and the agenda for that confer-
ence is developed by the States, as well as by our regional office.
There is an attempt at those regional meetings to offer an opportu-
nity for technology transfer, to exchange information. And certain-
ly the State programs contact our regional office for assistance.
They may have within their own region, or they will check with us
in central office, and we will try to get materials from other States.
And there are other organizations which offer some of this assist-
ance.

We do not have a formal clearinghouse as such, but we try
through our Federal staff connections to make information avail-
able.

Ms. SNOWE. Getting back to the training, as I understand it,
there were grants that were made up until 1981 for training pur-
poses that were terminated. What was the reason for that termina-
tion, and is there any inclination on the part of the administration
to resume those training grants?

Mr. alma. If you're talking about the title P.- grants for Om-
budsman Programs, they were given from 1.979 through 1984.
Under the 1984 amendments, starting in 1985 there was no sepa-
rate amount for administration. We had to identify all amounts
that we had made available in 1984 to the States for administrative
type expenditures as a base figure. Under the law $300,000 or 5
percent of the title III funds we made available can be used for ad-
ministration. If that amount was less than we gave to the State in
1984, including the ombudsman grant, we then had to supplement.
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Actually for the year 1985 more funds were made available in
support of administrative activities, including support to the Om-
budsman Program than had been given earlier.

Ms. SNOWE. Does the amount that 3,ou just referred to, the 5 per-
cent, have anything to do with training?

Mr. &mum. Yes, administration covers training. They can use
such funds for training,

Ms. SNOWE. I see. But there's no specific amount allocated?
Mr. SUZUKI. No. And under the earlier grants their was no spe-

cific amount for training. As indicated in the written testimony,
they could be used for training, but also for development, recruit-
ment, and other activities.

Ms. &lows. Thank you, Mr. Suzuki. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. WYDEN. The gentlemen from Oklahoma.
Mr. SYNAR. Thank you very much.
Before I go onto my questionand I only have one questionI

think the line of questioning pursued by Congresswoman Snowe is
really where the rubber meets the road. I think the major com-
plaint that we hear when we're out in our congressional districts is
that we have some training problems, and personnel problems. I
think that that's something that we need to look into with great
interest.

The other place that we have a major concern is that area of
funding.

Mr. Suzuki, on page 7 of your testimony you said the total
number of complaints filed statewide in these 40 States increased
from 29,699 in fiscal year 1982 to 46,325 in fiscal year 1984. That's
an increase of 56 percent on the number of complaints that we're
getting.

Yet, if my facts serve me right, in the 10 years that this program
has been in existence, OMB, and the Administration on Aging,
have not increased the minimum level of Government involvement
in the program. Is that correct?

Mr. &mum. I'm not sure what you mean by the Government in-
volvement, but as far as the--

Mr. SYNAR. Federal Government involvement.
Mr. &mum. As far as the amount of resources that have to be

available, there is a minimum stated in the law.
Mr. SYNAR. But we've never gone above that minmum, have we?
Mr. Summit. It is a minimum, and at State option they can go far

above.
Mr. SYNAR. I didn't ask you that. We have never made our Fed-

eral contribution above the minimum.
Mr. Summit. Well, %des draw more than the minimum. Thirty

States of the 50 jurisdictions draw more than 1 percent of 3(d) for
the Ombudsman Program. Many States spend many times the min-
imum.

Mr. SYNAR. But the floor has never been raised, has it?
Mr. &mum. No, the floor has never been raised, and, you know,

again let me say that it is a floor. It authorizes the State to spend
funds in terms of its needs and its priorities. Every State has to
have an ombudsman program.
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Thirty States exceed the minimum 1 percent expenditure just out
of 3(b). That's not even counting the funds that come from non-Fed-
eral sources.

The program is growing in terms of total support over the years.
Mr. SYNAR. Will you support increased minimum support, rais-

ing the floor?
Mr. SUZUKI. I can't speak for the administration on that point. I

haven't heard any discussion, but I think our position would be
that it is a minimum and gives the States authority to exceed. And,
as I say, many States exceed that minimum. It's a question of
where the priorities should be in any given State with the re-
sources that are available.

Mr. SYNAR. Let me ask you another thing, Mr. Suzuki. Are you
familiar with the letter we sent Mr. Stockman on June 20, 1985
with respect to the OMB Circular A-122, and how it applies to the
Older Americans Act?

Mr. SUZUKI. By that identification I do not.
Mr. SYNAR. Fifty Congressmen signed this letter. Let me have

staff outline what this is. Then I'll have a question for you.
Mr. SUZUKI. OK.
Ms. SYNAR. Under the letter that we sent to Mr. Stockman

asking for clarification of the adequacy provisions of the Older
Americans Act, upon A-122 and what the plans of the Office of
Management and Budget were with respect to the 1984 proposed
regulations to the act, and whether or not they plan to make the
provisions of A-122 and the restrictions on advocacy by receipt of
federal funds applicable to the Older Americans Act.

Last year the subcommittee wrote to the Office of Management
and Budget when they were revising the A-122 circular, and asked
if they planned to apply A-122 to the Older Americans Act, and at
that time they said no.

We had subsequent information that given the 1984 amendments
last year that they were planning to revise the circular and make
it apply. And the concern deals with the Ombudsman Program
within the Older Americans Act.

Mr. Siam. I am aware of the issue, sir, about the advocacy
issue. I have discussed the issue with the policy staff. I do know
they have been examining that issue, and there was a great deal of
work on that. But I was not participating in---

Mr. SYNAR. But what factor of their decision on that?
Mr. Strum. Let me be very frank. I think the decision was

made. I will check it out.
Mr. SYNAR. Regulations haven't been published in final form,

right?
Mr. SUZUKI. The regulations are published as interim form.

There was a period of comment, and I think the final regulation
will then be issued.

Mr. SYNAR. OK, thank you very much. Thank you, Mr. Chair-
man.

Mr. WYDEN. I thank the gentleman from Oklahoma. Just one
other question very quickly, Mr. Suzuki.

Does the administration support extending the Ombudsman Pro-
gram to home health care agencies? I think we see a tremendous
growth of activity in the home health care field, and the subcom-
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mittee would be interested in the administration's position about
whether the concept ought to be extended to home health pro-
grams.

Mr. SUZUKI. I think there has been no formal position adopted.
The issue has been raised. One of the concerns is that the Ombuds-
man Program has been effective but still underdeveloped. It has
been growing from nursing home care, to all long-term care resi-
dential facilities. There are advocates who say there should be Om-
budsman Program relative to all things that happen for the elder-
ly. I think there is some question on our part whether we need to
develop even further the Ombudsman Program relative to the long-
term care facilities before it should be made available across the
board. It would be a large undertaking. I don't think we've reached
a full maturation of the Ombudsman Program relative to long-term
care.

.Mr. WYDEN. Are you developing a policy to do that, to extend
this program?

Mr. Suzum. The issue was raised as we planned the ombudsman
conference. Some national organizations have advocated that the
ombudsman concept should be extended to all kinds of services.

At this point in time we haven't said yea or nay. We have been
looking at it, and I think the direction I would take is to strength-
en the program that we have. The undert;:king in terms of a whole
range is quite a task.

There is the fear of 13 dilution of what we have now.
Mr. WYDEN. Well. we thank you for your time today, Mr. Suzuki,

and I know we'll be in touch with you in the days ahead. Thank
you.

Mr. Suzum. OR Thank you very much.
Mr. WYDEN. Our next panel, Charlotte Rosenfield, daughter-in-

law of a resident in Montgomery County, MD, long-term care facili-
ty, and Janet Tulloch, a resident in Washington, DC long-term care
facility who is the author of a truly superb book, in my view, "A
Home is Not a Home."

If our witnesses will come forward. We look forward to your tes-
timony.

We're also very pleased to have a colleague from Arkansas, Mr.
Robinson, here, and if he would like to make any comment while
our witnesses are coming forward we welcome his views.

Mr. ROBINSON. Mr. Chairman, I would just like to ask unanimous
consent to submit for the record a written statement. I would
thank you for holding this very important hearing today.

Mr. WYDEN. Without objection, your statement in its entirety
will be entered in;,0 the record.

[The orepared statement of Mr. Robinson follows:]
PREPARED STATEMENT OF REPRESENTATIVE TOMMY F. ROBINSON

Mr. Chairman, I am very pleased that you have called today's hearing. Issues sur-
rounding long-term care for this nation's elderly population rank among the most
troubling and the most troublesome.

Statistics abound on the "graying of America." The over-65 age group comprises
the fastest growing segment of our population. In addition, the growth in the num-
bers of frail elderly is astounding. In any given year, many of these senior citizens
will spend time in a long-term care facility-20% of the elderly will enter a nursing
home at some point in their lives.
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Many of these elderly are alonefinding themselves without the support of
spouses, friends or nearby relatives. Until the Ombudsman Program was instituted
10 years ago under the Older Americans Act, these elderly had no voice, no recourse
when victimized by those ostensibly caring for them. Overmedication, neglect, inad-
equate attention to diet requirements, physical and sexual abuse were horrors to
which some nursing home residents were subjected.

The Ombudsman program has made great strides in erasing these occurrences of
neglect and abuse. In reviewing advanced copies of the testimony we will receive
today, I am pleased with the overall success of this too-little-known program.

I am interested ir hearing hownotwithstanding the constraints of gigantic
budget deficitsthis lone-term care ombudsman program can be expanded. Flow can
we do a better job of letting people know what the Ombudsman's function is?

I have a loved one in a nursing home. She has family and friends close to monitor
her care and her spirits, to insure that her needs are being net. She is among the
fortunate. The elderly who live where there is an active vital Ombudsman program
are also among the fortunate. We must make sure that this umbrella of protection
is extended to all our senior citizens who are in long-term care facilities.

Mr. WYDEN. We thank our witnesses for their appearances today.
Why don't we begin with you, Ms. Rosenfield. We will make a copy
of your prepared remarks a part of our hearing record. If you can
summarize in 5 minutes your views that will leave plenty of time
for some questions.

Ms. ROSENFIELD. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF CHARLOTTE ROSENFIELD, DAUGHTER-IN-LAW
OF RESIDENT IN A MONTGOMERY COUNTY, MD, LONG-TERM
CARE FACILITY

Ms. ROSENFIELD. Mr. Chairman, and members ef the committee, I
want to thank you for inviting me here today.

I have the distinct opportunity of witnessing the Long-Term-Care
Ombudsman Program in action due to a crisis that arose in the life
of my husband's mother, Ida Spivock, who has been a resident of a
nursing facility in Montgomery County, MD, these past 41/2 years.

Mother Spivock is an invalid who is confined to a wheelchair due
to disabling arthritis, poor vision, plus a multitude of other ail-
ments. Despite these problems, she is very independent and tries to
do things for herself as much as possible. Her mind is clear, and
her memory good for a lady of her years.

I was totally unaware that she had become a victim of overmedi-
cation by the sheer neglect of her doctor who prescribed sedatives
on a remote control basis. In this instance it was the drug Ha ldol.
I've since been told that it is often given to long-term care patients
to keep them sedated. In the case of Mother Spivock, this drug had
a devastating effect. I was called uy the nursing home and alerted
to the fact that she had a serious 'behavior problem which was af-
fecting other patients, as well as the staff, and that she was totally
confused. They continued that she would be moved to the locked
ward of the home where patients suffering from advanced senility
were stationed. In desperation I called her doctor for help. He, in
turn, called the nursing home and instructed them to increase the
dosage of the drug. Little did I know just why her behavior wors-
ened.

It was at this point that I called upon the Long-Term-Care Om-
budsman Program for help because of prior knowledge I had of
them from past experience. Within 1Y2 hours after a call was
placed for assistance their director arrived at the nursing home.
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She first visited Mother Spivock and noticed at once that she was
heavily drugged. She and I retired to the administrator of the nurs-
ing home's office where we were joined by the director of nursing
and their social service worker. The ombudsman representative
held her ground in defense of mother, and at no time lost her cool.
One and one half hours later the results of the meeting were that
Mother Spivock would remain in her quarters for an additional 5
days to see if her condition would change. A psychiatrist would be
called in immediately to examine and evaluate mother.

That evening a volunteer ombudsman stood by mother's wing to
watch and see how things were going. The following morning she
returned and continued her watch. That afternoon flu: ombudsman
director stood vigil in the wing. The psychiatrist arrived and exam-
ined Mother Spivock. He found her to be overmedicated from the
Ha ldol, gave her a clean bill of mental health, and left instructions
for all sedation to be discontinued at once.

The next day the ombudsman director visited the nursing home
once again. She then had a meeting with the director of nursing.
She received an immediate reprieve for Mother Spivock. She said
that as long as her behavior remained proper Mother Spivock
would remain in her present surroundings.

Several days later the director of nursing of the home got a
letter from the Long-Term-Care Ombueiman Program confirming
their final conversation with regards to Mother Spivock. The letter
also stated that it was agreed that in the event of a change in
Mother Spivock's behavior and they wanted to transfer her, that
the Ombudsman Program would be notified at once. This incident
took place 6 months ago. Mother is her happy self at this time, as
we all are.

Mr. WYDEN. Thank you very much, Ms. Rosenfiekl.
We're very pleased to have Ms. Tulloch, and as I uuderstand it,

the ombudsman person from her areabath of you with us. We are
just delighted that you cou'd join us. However you all would like to
proceed. We're just pleased that you're here.

STATEMENT OF JANET TULLOCH, RESIDENT IN A WASHINGTON,
DC, LONG-TERM CARE FACILITY, AUTHOR OF "A HOME IS NOT
A HOME"
Ms. Tuu.ocH. The era of blatant neglect and abuse of nursing

home residents has been obliterated through Federal and State reg-
ulatory systems. Now, vulnerability is reached through more subtle
forms of psychological harrassment. Only qualified ombudsmen,
endowed with legalized authority, can monitor and help correct
such situations.

These are instances of intervention by the Ombudsman Program,
I have witnessed:

The time between dinner and breakfast is not allowed to exceed
14 hours according to regulations. In my facility this regulation
was often violated in the past. Since I am an early riser, I would
like to have my first meal on time, before 8:30 in the morning, es-
pecially because my last meal was a cold-plate supper at 5:30 the
previous evening. Through negotiation and close monitoring by the
Ombudsman Program this problem has been almost eliminated.
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Laws give residents freedom to smoke in specified areas of the
facility. Bach facility develops its individual smoking policy. In my
home an individual is not allowed to have matches or lighters in
their room. This means that if they choose to have a cigarette, they
must either call for a nurse and wait and wait, or, they must go to
the nurses' station, if able, and try to find a nurse to light their
cigarette. While I am strongly opposed to anyone, anywhere, smok-
ing for health purposes, my feelings run even more deeply when
responsible persons cannot possess a lighter or a match. Such
breaches of personal trust and dignity fosters anger, resentment,
and disobedience.

The ombudsman has effectively negotiated on behalf of several
residents to maintain their dignity while still keeping them safe.
For example, one resident had been caught smoking. The ombuds-
man intervened on her behalf. She now goes to a nearby porch to
smoke. This allows a responsible resident to maintain her dignity
and independence.

A strong Ombudsman Program protects residents' rights. The
ombudsman assists in monitoring other real and potential prob-
lems that residents help identify such as a shortage of nursing staff
and discrimination against residents on Medicaid. Ombudsmen are
the community support which assures the institutionalized elderly
and the disabled the highest quality of care.

Mr. WYDEN. Thank you very, very much, Ms. Tulloch, for an ex-
cellent presentation, and, Ms. Rosenfield, to you as well. Just a
couple of questions I'd like for each of you to answer.

Ms. Tulloch, do you think that nursing home residents are now
aware enough of the Ombudsman Program so that they know that
they can use it to prevent harassment?

Ms. TULLOCH. They are required to place a poster in a prominent
place in the home. Resident counsel have ombudsman in attend-
ance.

Mr. WYDEN. Well, that's a very good answer, and I appreciate
your describing the sign, and saying that there are people available
trying to get the word out. I think part of the problem often isn't
Social Services. It's just very hard to get the word to those who
need it the most. And because of your courage, your fine book, and
your presentation, it's going to be a little bit easier for us to get the
word out about this program. I very much appreciate your being
here.

Just one question for you, Ms. Rosenfield. The account that
you've given us essentially gives us an example of how the program
works, how it essentially works for you and Ms. Spivock.

How did you know who to call? Had you seen one of the signs, or
had someone told you about them? I'm just kind of curious how
you found out about the system and used it to make it work for
your family.

Ms. ROSENFIELD. On many occasions my mother-in-law referred
to a wonderful Government worker that would come in and visit
her, and was so kind, and was so understanding of her problems. In
one particular -caseshe's in a wheelchair at all times, and very
independent when she has to use bathroom facilities. She was
having difficulty getting through the door. The room actually
wasn't large enough. Because of this problem they were going to
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move her downstairs. She is bright enough, and aware enough, that
because she's arthritic the dampness downstairs causes her many
problems. The ombudsman came in and took care of this problem.
They moved the bed, got her special permission, and the problem
was resolved.

However, at that time in talking with themI'd never met them
personally, but I had spoken with them on the phoneI was told
that at any time that my mother-in-law had a problem of any kind
to not wait but to call immediately, and this I did.

Mr. WYDEN. Well, very good. Let me recognize my colleague from
Maine.

Ms. SNOWE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to thank Ms. Tul-
loch and Ms. Rosenfield for your outstanding testimony in every re-
spect, and the contribution that you have made here today.

Ms. Tulloch, I have a question for you first. In your testimony
you mentioned in the first paragraph that only qualified ombuds-
men endowed with legalized authority can monitor and help cor-
rect such situations. Could you further clarify that statement? Are
you referring to the fact that some States have legislation that
gives access to ombudsmen to nursing homes, and to residences. Is
that what you're talking about?

Ms. TULLOCH. Ombudsmen need a credibility, the authority to do
the job. Nursing homes need to accept these credentials.

Ms. SNOWE. Do you think that nursing homes have established
proceduresways in which to work with ombudsmen.

Ms. Ttn,Locx. We're only beginning.
Ms. SNOWE. You're only beginning to do that.
Ms. Tui, Locx. Yes.
Ms. SNOWE. So we need to de more of that with respect, to nurs-

ing homes?
Ms. Tum.,ocx. Yes.
Ms. SNOWE. Would you say that nursing homes and on.budsmen

for the most part still have an adversarial relationship, or is that
waning and becoming more of a working relationship?

Ms. Tuf Locx. Many times an ombudsmen becomes in the adver-
sarial role which is almost a necessity, but as staff learn they are
helping the total community by acting as advantegeous interme-
diary, staff, resident, and ombudsmen work together.

Ms. SNOWE. Thank you.
Ms. Rosenfield, you mentioned earlier your mother-in-law's

awareness of a good Government worker coming into the nursing
home. Is it your opinion that other residents of the nursing home
also are aware that there's an ombudsman? Do they clearly under-
stand the role of the ombudsman, and were notices posted ip your
mother-in-law's nursing home?

Ms. ROSENFIELD. I can't really say I noticed anything posted.
However, I am almost certain that thethis ombudsman worker,
visited not only my mother-in-law, but many nf these people in that
wing, and probably the whole nursing home for those that required
it.

She is a very, very dedicated and a wonderful woman. She takes
a tremendous interest in all the problems that these people face,
and, believe me, there's many of them.
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MS. SNOWE. What was your assessment of the relationship be-
tween the ombudsman and the nursing home?

Ms. ROSENFIELD. I've never seen it in action actually, but--
Ms. SNOWE. In your particular instance.
Ms. ROSENFIELD. I think as soon as I called and the director of

the ombudsman arrived, they all stopped and took notice because
they had me on the hot plate for at least 2 hours, maybe an hour
and a half before she came. And the administrator said, "Well, if
you don't like it here you can find another nursing home. She will
be moved." That's when I knew that there was a problem, but I
wasn't going to swallow that. It wasn't until our wonderful director
of the ombudsman arrived, and she handled it in such a way that
you can't believe, without creating any waves. It was just smooth.
And she listened. She knew just what to say, and when to say it,
with a wonderful result. I mean, they refused to give me any ex-
tended time. Mother Spivock was being moved then, and what theydo is they plunk herher clothes, as a matter of factthings are
missing after she's moved.

I had brought her some new clothes the time before they moved
her and she never got to wear one of the dresses. It was just gone.
They just plunk her down like she's a piece of baggage and put her
wherever they want her without any rights.

I was going to buck that the best I could. I was getting nowhere.
But the ombudsman got what we wanted, and the psychiatrist was
called in. Of course, mama was found fine. It was just that she was
being drugged actually to keep her quiet. And I'm wondering how
many people are being treated that way today.

Ms. SNOWE. I'm pleased that it all worked out, finally.
Ms. ROSENFIELD. We changed doctors, by the way.
Ms. SNOWE. Again, I thank you both.
Mr. WYDEN. Well, thank you both for an excellent job. I thought

that last point that you made, Ms. Tulloch, about how very often
the process starts adversarial, someone new comes in and then the
process gets on the right track. It's almost as if there is fear of the
unknown, and because of your very good advocacy for older people,
and your writing, there won't be so many of those situations be-
cause we'll know more about this program, we'll know more about
what it can accomplish. And I just want you both to know that I'm
very appreciative of your coming, and helping to educate the sub-
committee about what can be done under this program so we can
really utilize it as a tool for seniors and their families. Thanks fora great job.

On our next panel is Dr. Arthur Flemming, a former U.S. Com-
missioner on Aging. To go through Commissioner Flemming's vitae
would take us a good portion of the morning. But suffice it to say
we in Oregon remember him from his very distinguished tenure at
the University of Oregon in Eugene. For our purposes today, how-
ever, it's particularly important that he is here as the father of the
Ombudsman Program. We're delighted to have him, and also Shir-
ley Ellis, director of ombudsman services, Wisconsin Board on
Aging and Long-Term Care.

We welcome both of you. We will make a copy of your prepared
remarks a part of our hearing record today, and if you could sum-marize in 5 minutes or so your principal concerns, then we can
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move right on to some questions. Dr. Flemming, let's go ahead with
you this morning.

STATEMENT OF ARTHUR FLEMMING, FORMER U.S. COMMISSION-
ER ON AGING, AND FATHER OF THE OMBUDSMAN PROGRAM
Mr. FLEMMING. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. First of all,

may I express to you and your colleagues on this committee my
deep appreciation for your decision to take a look at this particular
program and see just where it stands at the present time. And I
certainly appreciate the opportunity of appearing before you in
connection with your oversight hearing.

I'm not in a position to make an overall evaluation of the pro-
gram as it stands today. I think that's perfectly obvious because I
pick up information about it from time to time as I move over the
country, but I've not been in a position to make an indepth evalua-
tion of where it stands.

As one who served as Chairman of the U.S. Commission on Civil
Rights for a period of 8 years, I participated in quite a number of
oversight studies and hearings, and I learned that it was very im-
portant to assemble evidence and evaluate it before one arrives at
findings and conclusions. But I will be very happy to share with
the members of the committee some of my hopes and dreams for
the program, and my own convictions relative to the role of the
Federal Government in this area.

Then when you have compiled evidence relative to what is hap-
pening based on your field studies, and these hearings, I will be
very happy to react to that evidence by providing you with my own
recommendations relative to the future.

When I was serving as U.S. Commissioner on Aging I was im-
pressed with the fact that there were many residents in nursing
homes with valid complaints who did not have access to anyone
who could serve as an advocate. I felt that we could set in motion a
program under which it would be possible to channel complaints to
a central point in the community, that a task force of volunteers
drawn from panels of experts could be assembled, and it would be
possible for the task force to stay with the complaint until it was
resolved in a constructive manner.

I also believe that it should be possible to establish in the office
of the head of the State agency on aging a position of ombudsman
with the understanding that the incumbent would provide leader-
ship for instituting this program throughout a State by working
with the heads of the area agencies on aging.

I recognize that if the idea was to be implemented at the comrnu-
nity level in an effective manner it would be necessary to provide
the volunteers who would be at the heart of the program with ade-
quate staff support.

As a result of arriving at these conclusions I authorized the es-
tablishment of the position of ombudsman in the offices of the head
of the State agency on aging. I appreciated very much the contribu-
tions that my associate at the Administration on Aging, and the
heads of State and areas agents on aging made in implementing
the idea. Without their hard work it would have just been a dream.
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I was delighted when after I left the position of U.S. Commission-
er on Aging the Congress decided to incorporate the idea in an
amendment to the Older Americans Act, an amendment which au-
thorized and directed State agencies on aging to operate a long-
term care Ombudsman Program.

And I've also been very happy to note that a number of States,
listening to the testimony this morning, apparently it's up to about
21, have enacted similar legislation.

From the very beginning I have felt that if this program was to
be successful on a nationwide basis that there should be a strong
Federal presence in connection with the development and imple-
mentation of the idea. There's been no doubt in my mind at all, but
that the Federal Government has an obligation and a responsibility
to be concerned about quality of care in nursing homes, and in
boarding care homes, in every community in every State in the
Nation. With very few exceptions these Institutions receive, and
rightly so, Federal funds for care of residents. This means that the
Federal Government must take the lead in developing programs
that are designed to insure that the funds are expended in a
manner that is consistent with the human rights and the concept
of compassion that have been built into our way of life as a nation.

The Federal Government must recognize that the effective imple-
mentation of these programs depends on State and local govern-
ment, that it must never turn its back on its overall responsibility
and obligation. Therefore, I have found that the Administration on
Aging should at all times provide strong national leadership for the
Ombudsman Program by providing standards, assistance, and
training, both support staff and volunteers, technical assistance on
a regular schedule, a clearinghouse service that would enable the
various programs to benefit from each others experiences, and fi-
nancial assistance for the strengthening of the support staff.

I've also felt that the Administration on Aging should use the
evidence developed by ombudsman for the purpose of advocacy in
pressing both the executive and legislative branches for more effec-
tive regulatory programs under both Medicare and Medicaid.

I'm confident that one of the results of this committee's hearings
and studies will be to point up both the strengths and weaknesses
of the Federal Government's involvement in this work. When this
has been done I will be happy, if the committee feels I can be of
help, to provide you with my reaction.

I believe in the ombudsman concept. I feel that it is contributive
to the improvement of the quality of care in a significant number
of nursing homes, and boartling care homes. There are still many
nursing homes operating in our Nation that do not measure up to
acceptable standards as far as quality of care is concerned. And, of
course, the same is true for boarding care homes.

I believe that a more intensive development of the Ombudsman
Program on a nationwide basis would make a significant contribu-
tion to improving the Nation's record in the nursing home field,and in the boarding care area.

I believe that this intensive development will take place on a na-
tionwide basis only if the Federal Government takes the lead.I hope that the experiences we , have had with the ombudsman
concept in the field of aging will be analyzed to determine whether
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it could be applied to other areas, including, for example, the dis-
ability and handicap areas, and I certainly agree. Mr. Chairman,
with you, that it I. applicable. I would argue that it's applicable
under present law to the home health care area.

Mr. Wvoss, Well, Dr. Flemming, thank you for a really excellent
presentation. I know both my colleague and I will have some ques-
tions momentarily.

Ms, Ellis, we welcome you. We'll make a copy of your prepared
remarks a part of the record, and if you could summarize in 5 min-
utes or so, we'll have some time fot tiome questions. Welcome.

STATEMENT OF SHIRLEY A. ELLIS, DIRECTOR OF OMBUDSMAN
SERVICES, WISCONSIN BOARD ON AGING AND LONG.TERM CARE

Ms. Ewe. Thank you.
My name is Shirley Ellis. My appreciation to the members of the

House Subcommittee on Human Services for allowing me to share
my views on the status of the Long-Term-Care Ombudsman Pro-
gram. I have submitted a written statement, and would like to
summarize it.

I am the long-term-care ombudsman of Wisconsin employed by
the board on aeng. The Nancy is independent and located outside
the State unit on aging. The ombudsman's organizational location
should provide the following components in order for the program
to be effective: Ombudsmen should be free from restraint, particu-
larly from the conflicts of interest of a State licensing, regulatory,
or reimbursement entity, of which the state aging unit may be a
part of. Ombudsman programs are one of the few groups which ex-
clusively focus on the needs of institutionalized persons. The
State's unit's emphasis is on those persons over age 60 who are re-
siding and functioning in the community. The institutionalized
have been virtually ignored beyond ombudsman activities because
they are viewed as having failed by not residing and functioning in
the community. Further, ombudsmen should protect the rights of
all institutionalized persons, not just those over age 60. This causes
conflicts within a State aging unit. In Wisconsin 13 percent of the
nursing home residents are under age 60. The younger institution-
alized persons needs may be ignored without the intervention of
the ombudsman.

Ombudsmen require high visibility within the State. In a State
aging unit the ombudsman may be obscure because of the number
of other activities performed by that agency.

The Wisconsin Board on Aging has derived great benefits from
the utilization of the model outlined which separates the ombuds-
man from the State aging unit while still enjoying the benefits of a
good working relationship with the State aging unit and the area
agencies on aging.

Due to the existence of these conflicts of' interest and role, seri-
ous consideration should be given to the revision of the Older
Americans Act language which would require the Ombudsman Pro-
gram to be contracted out, specifically, from those State aging
units which license, regulate, or reimburse long-term care facilities.
The act should also exclude agencies or boar& which regulate, 1i-
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cense, or reimburse long-term-care facilities from operating the
program.

I reference you to my testimony outlining my serious concerns
regarding AOA's responsibility to provide technical assistance,
carry out a national clearinghouse function, and provide training
to long-term-care ombudsmen. I believe AOA must address these
concerns.

In Wisconsin, ombudsmen with a signed release may access pa-
tients' records. Presumably, in most States, if ombudsmen are
denied access to records, a referral can be made to the State regu-
latory agency. However, in Wisconsin the regulatory agency does
not have access to all patients' records. Due to Wisconsin's confi-
dentiality statute, which is clearly in conflict with current Federal
statutory and regulatory language, neither the regulatory agency
nor the ombudsman have access to the records. The administration
must enforce all laws, rules, and regulations.

I have wondered if this violation had affected the Deficit Reduc-
tion Act would Wisconsin have already received a disallowance of
funds.

Not only is the statute illegal, the Wisconsin statute may actual-
ly foster and protect the practice of Medicaid discrimination, since
no records can be reviewed. All the complaints the ombudsman
have received regarding Medicaid discrimination have been either
anonymous or confidential. Without a signed release neither the
Ombudsman Program, nor the regulatory agency, can review the
record.

Another problem with the Wisconsin confidentiality statute is
that it negates any assurance that private pay residents are as-
sessed properly. Facility staff can determine the level of care for
private pay residents. A resident could require skilled care, and the
facility could assess the person at a lower care level. The facility
will be understaffed, and the quality of care would be diminished.

A more likely scanario is that the facility is assessing a lower
care level resident as requiring skilled care. The resident is
charged more money, depletes his savings, but is not necessarily
guaranteed better care.

Neither the ombudsman, nor the regulatory agency, can do any-
thing about the situation described because they do not have access
to the records.

In addition to this, there has been discussion of the expansion of
ombudsman duties. I offer the following recommendations for dis-
cussion when any expansion of the Ombudsman Program is consid-
ered:

One. Any Older Americans Act revision which would expand the
Ombudsman Program activities should include adequate funds to
carry out the expansion.

Two. The Older Americans Act should be revised to increase the
allocation to reflect the Ombudsman Program's expansion to date,
and adequately meet the needs of all institutionalized persons.

Three. The Older Americans Act revisions should require the al-
location to be given to the Ombudsman Program regardless of
other State or local contribution which are received by the Om-
budsman Program. The State aging unit has a responsibility to
older people regardless of their residence.
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Four. Finally, the Older Americans Act language should be re-
vised in regards to the involvement of area agencies on aging. The
area agencies on aging should be required to expend a portion of
their funds, just as State aging units are.

I appreciate the opportunity to present my views, and commend
the committee for exploring the status of the Long-Term-Care Om-
budsman Program. Please contact me if I can be of assistance as
you continue your work in this area.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Ellis follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SHIRLEY A. ELLIS, DIRCTOR OF OMBUDSMAN SERVICES,
WISCONSIN STATE LONG-TERM-CARE OMBUDSMAN

I. INTRODUCTION

My name is Shriley A. Ellis. I am the Long Term Care Ombudsman of the State
of Wisconsin. I am grateful to Representative Biaggi and members of the House
Subcommittee on Human Services for the opportunity to share my views on the
status of the Long Term Care Ombudsman Program. I am employed by the Wiscon-
sin Board on Aging and Long Term Care and wish to provide a brief description of
the agency. The Board on Aging and Long Term Care is an independent state
agency located outside of the state unit on aging. The Board on Aging and Long
Term Care is composed of a seven member, administrative citizens board appointed
by the Governor, which appoints an executive director to carry out the day to day
operations of the agency, including hiring of staff. The Board has broad responsibil-
ities which can be divided into four (4) distinct functions:
I. Policy

(a) Report annually to the Governor and Legislature.
(b) Provide recommendations for more effective and efficient coordination of elder-

ly programs.
(c) Monitor actions taken by the agencies of the state to carry out the Board's rec-

ommendations and monitor the development and implementation of Federal, State
and local laws, regulations, rules, ordinances and policies that relate to long term
care facilities.

(d) Initiate legislation as a means of correcting inadequacies found while investi-
gating concerns.
2. Case investigation

(a) The Board through its Ombudsman function investigates complaints from any
person concerning improper treatment of aged or disabled persons who receive long
term care or concerning noncompliance or improper administration of federal or
state laws, rules or regulations relating to long term care.

(b) Through the Ombudsmen the Board serves as an advocate or mediator to re-
solve any problems or dispute related to long term care.
3. Training

(a) The Board promotes public education, planning, and voluntary acts to resolve
problems and improve conditions involving long term care.

(b) The Board encourage resident, client, and provider participation in the devel-
opment of programs and procedures involving resident councils.
4. Information

The Board provides information to the public on a wide array of issues ranging
from public benefits to nursing home care.

The Board on Aging and Long Term Care has but one agenda: the identification
of the long term care needs of the aging and disabled of Wisconsii. and to serve as
an adovcate or mediator to resolve the concerns/problems of the aging and disabled
of Wisconsin. (Attachment I, Wisconsin Statutes Relating to the Board on Aging and
Long Term Care).

The status of the Long-Term Care Omudsman Program is very important to the
lives of institutionalized persons and Ombudsmen need additional support to insure
quality of care, protect resident's rights and curb abuses. The areas in which, I offer
suggestions and ask your serious consideration in this written statement are as fol-
lows:
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(1) The importance of the organizational location of the Long Term Care Ombuds-
man Program and the preference of an independent organizational location.

(2) The existence or degree of technical assistance provided to the Long Term Care
Ombudsman Program by the Administration.

(3) Ombudsman's right to access the patient's records when investigating a com-
plaint.

(4) Whether or not the Long Term Care Ombudsman Program should be expanded
in the future.

II. ORGANIZATIONAL LOCATION

(1) Ombudsmen should be free from restraint, or any conflicts of interest. Om-
budsmen do not license, regulate or reimburse any long term care facilities. The
state unit on aging may license long term care facilities or be under the jurisdiciton
of a state agency which licenses, regulates or reimburses long term care facilities.

(2) A high priority should be given the Ombudsman Program as well as a recogni-
tion of the importance of Ombudsman activities. The Ombudsman Program requires
ready access to the director of the agency. Several bureaucratic layers can exist be-
tween an Ombudsman and the state aging unit director.

(3) The Ombudsman Program is the only Title III Program under the Older Amer-
icans Act which provides direct service within the state aging unit. Therefore, an
Ombudsman may encounter the difficulties and misunderstandings of an adminis-
tration which is juggling two distinctly differing roles, of contracting and monitor-
ing services versus the provision of direct services.

(4) Ombudsman Programs are one of the few groups which exclusively focus on
the needs of institutionalized persons. The state units' emphasis historically has
been placed on those persons over age 60 who are residing and functioning in the
community. Consequently, the institutionalized persons needs may be virtually ig-
nored beyond Ombudsman activities because the institutionalized person is viewed
as having failed by not residing and functioning in the community. Further, Om-
budsmen should protect the rights of all institutionalized persons, not just those
over age 60. This may cause conflicts within a state aging unit. The number of insti-
tutionalized persons under age 60 is small and would not unduly drain resources. In
Wisconsin, there are 49,227 nursing home residents, 6,493 are under age 60. (The
younger institionalized persons needs may be ignored without the intervention of
the Ombudsman).

(5) Ombudsmen require high visibility within the state. In a state aging unit, the
Ombudsman may obscure because of the number of other activities performed by
the agency.

The Wisconsin Board on Aging and Long Term Care has derived great benefits
and growth from the utilization of the model outlined, which separates the Long
Term Care Ombudsman from the state aging unit, while still enjoying the benefits
of a good working relationship with the state aging unit and area agencies on aging.

Due to the existence of these conflicts of interest and role, serious consideration
should be given to the revision of the Older Americans Act language which would
require that the Long Term Care Ombudsman Program be contracted out, specifi-
cally, from those state aging units which also license long term care facilities or any
state agency unit under a department, which licenses, regulates, or reimburses long
term care facilities. Further, the act should exclude agencies or boards responsible
for licensing nursing home administrators, certificate of need agencies or any
agency or board which has other regulatory responsibilities from administering the
Long Term Care Ombudsman Program.

III. EXISTENCE OR DEGREE OF TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE PROVIDED To THE OMBUDSMAN
PROGRAM BY THE ADMINISTRATION

Ombudsmen need the following services from the Administration:
(1) Collection and dissemination of information regarding long term care issues.

This includes statistical data and educational materials on substantive issues.
(2) Meetings of State Long Term Care Ombudsmen should be convened for train-

ing purposes.
(3) Evaluation of the Long Term Care Ombudsman Program should be conducted

to determine compliance with the Older Americans Act provisions.
The Administration has provided the Ombudsman Program little, in its ten year

existence, toward meeting these board needs.
Section 202 of the Older Americans Act provides the authority, for the Adminis-

tration on Aging, to provide the services listed above. I respectfully submit the fol-

30



26

lowing recommendations, to incure the Administration on Aging begins to adequate-
ly meet the Long Care Ombudsman Program needs:

(1) The Administration on Aging should provide to the Long Term Care Ombuds-
man Program a summary of the Ombudsman annual reports, on an annual basis.
This summary would include: statistical data; laws which were passed in each state
affecting long-term care; a list of all State Ombudsmen as well as a brief description
of their organizational location; local program information; funding sources; and a
list of mtkjor long term care concerns as identified by each state. If the Administra-
tion on Aging finds it cannot perform this role, it should contract out this responsi-
bility to another agency with knowledge of long term issues.

(2) The Administration on Aging should be required to convene Ombudsmen
yearly for training purposes. The Administration on Aging should elicit input from
individual Ombudsman as well as organizations which represent them such as the
National Association of State Long Term Care Ombudsman Programs and the Na-
tional Citizens Coalition for Nursing Home Reform as to the focus and scope of the
training. Further, the Administration on Aging should convene regional meetings
twice yearly for Ombudsmen training.

(3) The Administration on Aging should be required to perform a clearinghouse
function to provide up-to-date, current information on substantive issues, such as
Medicaid discrimination DRGs, and nursing home reimbursement systems, and
other issues which could be identified from the "Summary of Ombudsman Annual
Reports". In the event this highly technical assistance cannot be provided by the
Administration on Aging it should be contracted out to an agency with a demonstra-
ble background and involvement in long term care issues.

(4) The Administration on Aging should be required to provide a centralized staff
person or persons to respond to questions from Ombudsmen and provide informa-
tion, coordination, and training to the Administration on Aging/Regional staff per-
sons.

(5) The Administration on Aging should form an Ombudsmen task force which in
addition to other duties, could aid in the development of an evaluation tool to accu-
rately assess the compliance of the Long Term Care Ombudsman Program with the
provisions in the Older Americans Act. Presently, these assessments tend to be pro-
forma with little constructive change resulting from them. The National Association
of State Long Term Care Ombudsman Programs and National Citizens Coalition for
Nursing Home Reform should be consulted in the formation of this task force.

6. Finally, the Administration on Aging must enforce all of the provisions of the
Older Americans Act.

IV. OMBUDSMAN'S RIGHT TO ACCESS THE PATIENT'S RECORDS WHEN INVESTIGATING A
COMPLAINT

The Older Americans Act states "the state will give assurances which would es-
tablish procedures for appropriate access by the Ombudsman to long term care fa-
cilities and patient records." In Wisconsin, Ombudsmen with a signed release may
review patients records. The release specifies:

(1) The type of information to be released.
(2) The agency, organization or individual who will receive the information.
(3) The purpose of the release of information and;
(4) The effective time frame and/or conditions for release. Either the resident or

authorized person signs the release.
Allowing for the release of information in this manner is appropriate access be-

cause Ombudsmen are not regulators. Presumably in most states, if the Ombuds-
man is denied access to records, a referral can be made to the state regulatory
agency which would have the authority to do so. However, in Wisconsin the regula-
tory agency does not have access to all patients' records due to Wisconsin's Confi-
dentiality Statute, Section 146.82 (Attachment II, Wisconsin's Confidentiality Stat-
ute, Section 146.82). Under the confidentiality statute, Wisconsin's regulatory
agency is permitted to examine records of all patients in nursing homes for the pur-
poses of facility licensure or certification. However, a private pay resident may deny
access by the regulatory agency or another state or federal agency to his/her
records, by annually submitting to the nursing home a signed, written request on a
form provided by the Wisconsin Department of Health and Social Services.

Wisconsin's statute is clearly in conflict with current Federal statutory and regu-
latory language dealing with Health Care Financing Administration's (HCFA)
access to patient's medical records. This was confirmed in a letter to Wisconsin's
regulatory agency from Sharon Harris, Acting Director, Office of Survey and Certifi-
cation, HCFA, Department of Health and Human Services, dated March 14, 1985.
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(Attachment HI, Health Care Financing Administration and Attachment IV, Wis-
consin's Regulatory Agency's Inquiry to Health Care Financing Administration).

The Administration although informed of the problems with this statute did not
intervene. It instead referred the regulatory agency to another division within the
Administration. The Administration must enforce laws, rules and regulations. I
have wondered if this violation had affected the Deficit Reduction Act would Wis-
consin have already received a disallowance of funds.

Not only is the statute illegal the Wisconsin statute may actually foster and pro-
tect the practice of Medicaid discrimination, since no records can be reviewed (in
some facilities every private pay resident aas signed the denial of access form). Resi-
dents and families may have waived their rights because of improper information.
All of the complaints the Board on Aging and Long Term Care has received regard-
ing Medicaid discrimination have been anonymous or confidential. Without a signed
release neither the Board on Aging and Long Term Care nor the regulatory agency
can review the records.

Another problem with the statute is that it negates any assurance that private
pay residents are being assessed at the appropriate level of care in Wisconsin. This
is important because facility staffmg ratios are determined by the number of resi-
dents in the facility, as well as, the residents' level ofcare.

The facility staff can determine the level of care for private pay residents, with
skilled care being the highest level. There are two issues here. Although unlikely, a
resident could require skilled care and the facility could assess the person at a lower
care level. The facility could therefore, be understaffed and the quality of care di-
minished. A more likely scenario, however, is that the facility ia assessing a lower
care level resident as requiring skilled care. The resident is charged more money,
depletes his savings but is not necessarily guaranteed better care.

Neither the Ombudsman nor the regulatory agency can do anything about the
above situation because they do not have access to the resident's records.

V. SHOULD THERE BE FUTURE EXPANSION OF THE OMBUDSMAN PROGRAM

The Ombudsman Program has been expanded officially to investigate the con-
cerns of the institutionalized in board and care facilities. The vast majority of Om-
budsmen were investigating the concerns of board and care residents prior to this
expansion. However, Ombudsmen also receive inquiries/complaints regarding other
long term care concerns not involving institutionalized persons such as home health
care. The time and energy spent answering and sometimes investigating these unof-
ficial duties can be enormous. As stated earlier expansion of the Ombudsman Pro-
gram has been occurring informally, for years. Ombudsmen have been resistant and
reluctant to have formalized expansion and for good reasons:

(1) Ombudsman Programs are not presently being funded at levels adequate for
conducting effective Ombudsman activities statewide.

(2) The increase of duties may reduce effective Ombudsman activities for institu-
tionalized persons.

(3) An increase in duties does not necessarily provide more funding. No increase
of funding was granted to Ombudsman Programs to investigate board and care fa-
cilities. In Wisconsin's last legislative session, the Board on Aging and Long Term
Care was given the responsibility of monitoring the State's Community Options Pro-
gram. The Community Options Program provides services (home health care, respite
care, homemaking services) to persons who are in danger of being institutionalized
without such intervention. The Board on Aging and Long Term Carewas not given
additional funds to carry out this new responsibility.

Ombudsman Programs can currently recieve 1% or $20,000, whichever, is greater
from funds allotted under Section 304(a) of the Older Americans Act. The section
further states, "the requirement of this clause shall not apply in any fiscal year in
which a state spends from state or local resources an amount equal to the amount
required to be spent by the clause". Although, the Wisconsin Board on Aging and
Long Term Care receives more in other state allotted funds than the Older Ameri-
cans Act requirement, the state aging unit does contribute 1% of the state's alloca-
tion. This is due primarily to the state aging unit's recognition of the importance of
the Ombudsman's role. (Wisconsin's state aging unit director is a former Ombuds-
man).

While Ombudsman Programs are willing to accept complaints on any long term
care issue on an informal basis, it is reluctant to do so formally without the neces-
sary resources. Ombudsman Programs have continued to receive 1% of the states
allocation of Older Americans Act funds even with an expansion in duties to serve
residents of board and care facilities.
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I offer the following recommendations for discussion when any expansion of the
Ombudsman Program is considered:

(1) Any Older Americans Act revisions which would expand the Ombudsman Pro-
gram activities should include adequate funds to carry out the expansion.

(2) The Older Americans Act should be revised to increase the allocation from 1%
to 3% to reflect the Ombudsman Program's expansion' to date and adequately meet
the needs of institutionalized persons.

(3) Also, the Older Americans Act revisions should require the 3% allocation be
given to the Ombudsman Program regardless of other state or local contributions
which are received by the Ombudsman Program. The state aging unit has a respon-
sibility to older people regardless of their residence.

(4) Finally, the Older Americans Act language should be revised in regards to the
involvement of Area Agencies on Aging. The Older Americans Act currently states,
"the Area Agencies on Aging must undertake activities in support of the Ombuds-
man Program". The role of the Area Agencies on Aging needs to be precisely de-
fined in regards to the Ombudsman Program. State Aging Units are required to
spend a certain mir.imum amount for the operation of the Ombudsman Program.
The Area Agencies on Aging should also be required to expend a portion of their
Title III-B social services funds for the operation of the Ombudsman Program.

I appreciate the opportunity to present my views and commend the committee for
exploring the status of the Long Term Care Ombudsman Program. Please contact
me if I car be of assistance as you continue your work in this area.

/Attachment II

WISCONSIN STATUTES RELATING TO THE BOARD ON AGING AND LONG-TERM CARE

15.07 Boards. (1) Selection of Members. (a) If a department or independent agency
is under the direction and supervision of a board, the members of the board, other
than the members serving on the board because of holding another office or posi-
tion, shall be nominated by the governor, and with the advice and consent of the
senate appointed, to serve for terms prescribed by law.

15.105 (10). Membership. Board on Aging and Long Term Care. There is created a
board on aging and long term care, attached to the department of administration
under s. 15.03. The board shall consist of 7 members appointed fox staggered 5-year
terms. Membtrs shall have demonstrated a continuing interest in the problems of
providing long term care for the aged or disahled. At least 4 members shall be
public members with no interest in or affiliation with any nursing home.

16.009 Board on Aging and Long-Term Care. (1) The board on aging and long term
care shall:

(a) Appoint an executive director outside the classified service to serve at the
pleasure of the board. Th, executive director shall supervise day-to-day implementa-
tion of the board's functio Is and shall appoint staff outside the classified service to
perform these functions.

(b) Investigate complaints from any person concerning improper conditions or
treatment of aged or disabled persons who receive long term care or concerning
noncompliance with or improper administration of federal or state laws, rules or
regulations related to long term care for the aged or disabled.

(c) Serve as mediator or advocate to resolve any problem or dispute relating to
long term care for the aged or disabled.

(d) Promote public education, planning and voluntary acts to resolve problems
and improve conditions involving long term care for the aged or disabled.

(e) Monitor the development and implementation of federal, state and local laws,
regulations, rules, ordinances and policies that relate to long term care facilities for
the aged or disabled.

(f) As a result of information received while investigating complaints and resolv-
ing problems or disputes, publish material that assesses existing inadequacies in fed-
eral and state laws, regulations and rules concerning long term care for the aged or
disabled. The board shall initiate legislation as a means of correcting these Inad-
equacies.

(g) Stimulate resident, client and provider participation in the development of pro-
grams and procedures involving resident rights and facility responsibilities, by es-
tablishing resident councils and by other means.

(h) Conduct statewide hearings on issues of concern to aged or disabled persons
who are receiving or who may receive long term care.

(1) (em) Monitor, evaluate and make recommendations concerning long term care
services received by clients of the long term support community options program
under s. 46.27.

33



29

(1) (j) Provide information to consumers regarding insurance policies available to
supplement federal medicare insurance coverage.

(1) Report annually to the governor and the legislature. The report shall set forth
the scope of the programs for providing long term care for the aged or disabled de-
veloped in the state, findings regarding the state's activities in the field of long term
care for the aged and disabled, recommendations for a more effective and efficient
total program and the actions taken by the agencies of the state to carry out the
board's recommendations.

(2) The board on aging and long term care may contract with any State agency to
carry out the board's activities.

50.02 (4) Reports to the Board on Aging and Long-Term Care. The department
shall submit at least one report quarterly to the board on aging and long term care
regarding enforcement actions, consultation, staff training programs, new proce-
dures and policies, complaint investigation and consumer participation in enforce-
ment under this subchapter. The department shall submit at least one report annu-
ally to the board on aging and long term care regarding implementation of rules
under sub. (3) (d).

[Attachment IIWisconsin's Confidentiality Statute]

148.80 MISCELLANEOUS HEALTH PROVISIONS

146.82 Confidentiality of patient health care records. (1) CONFIDENTIALITY. All pa-
tient health care records shall remain confidential. Patient health care records may
be released only to the persons designated in this section or to other persons with
the informed consent of the patient or of a person authorized by the patient.

(2) ACCESS WITHOUT INFORMED CONSENT. (a) Notwithstanding sub. (1), patient
health cf re records shall be released upon request without informed consent in the
following circumstances:

1. To health care facility staff committees, or accreditation or health care services
review organizations for the purposes of conducting management audits, financial
audits, program monitoring and evaluation, health care services reviews or accredi-
tation.

2. To the extent that performance of their duties requires access to the records, to
a health care provider or any person acting under the supervision of a health care
provider or to a person licensed under s. 146.35 or 146.50, including but not limited
to medical staff members, employes or persons serving in training programs or par-
ticipating in volunteer programs and affiliated with the health care provider, if:

a. The person is rendering assistance to the patient:
b. The person is being consulted regarding ti e health of the patient; or
c. The life or health of the patient appears to be in danger and the information

contained in the patient health care records may aid the person in rendering assist-
ance.

3. To the extent that the records are needed for billing, collection or payment of
claims.

4. Under a lawful order of a court of record.
5. In response to a written request by any federal or state government agency to

perform a legally authorized function, including but not limited to management
audits, financial audits, program monitoring and evaluation facility licensure or cer-
tification or individual licensure or certification. The private pay patient may deny
access granted under this subdivision by annually submitting to the health care pro-
vider a signed, written request on a form provided by the department. The provider,
if a hospital or nursing home, shall submit a copy of the signed form to the patient's
physician.

6. For purposes of research if the researcher is affiliated with the health care pro-
vider and provides written assurances to the custodian of the patient health care
records that the information will be used only for the purposes for which it is pro-
vided to the researcher, the information will not be released to a person not con-
nected with the study, and the final product of the research will not reveal informa-
tion that may serve to identify the patient whose records are being released under
this paragraph without the informed consent of the patient. The private pay patient
may deny access granted under this subdivision by annually submittint: to the
health care provider a signed, written request on a form provided by the depart-
ment.

7. To a county agency designated under s. 46.90(2) or other investigating agency
under s. 46 90 for purposes of s. 46.90 (4Xa) and (5). The health care provider may
release information by initiating contact with the county agency without receiving a
request for release of the information from the county agency.
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(b) Unless authorized by a court of record, the recipient of any information under
par. (a) shall keep the information confidential and may not disclose identifying in-
formation about the patient whose patient health care records are released.

History: 1979 c. 221; 1983 a. 398.
(Attachment IIILetter from Health Care Financing Adminintrationl

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES,
HEALTH CARE FINANCING ADMINISTRATION,

Baltimore, MD, March 14, 1985.
Mr. Lows E. REMILY,
Deputy Director, Bureau of Quality Compliance,

and Social Serutces, Madison, WI.
Wisconsin Department of Health

DEAR MR. REMILY: This is in response to your recent letter reegarding the author-
ity of State survey agencies to review the medical records of private pay patients in
skilled nursing facilities (SNFs).

Federal regulations implementing Section 1866 of the Social Security Act, "Agree-
ments with Providers of Services," provide substantial support for the Health Care
Financing Administration's (HCFA's) authority to review all patients and their
records in determining compliance by providers with the conditions of participation
for skilled nursing facilities. For example, the Patienth' Rights standard of the SNF
regulations, 42 CFR 405.1121(k), clearly states that patients' rights policies apply to
"each patient admitted to the facility." Further, under the Medical Records condi-
tion, 42 CFR 405.1132, facilities are required to "maintain clinical (medical) records
on all patients in accordance with accepted professional standards and practices."
With the exception of utilization review requirements, the entire conditions of par-
ticipation are cast in terms of all patients, rather than being restricted solely to
Federal beneficiaries: Termination procedures (42 CFR 489.53) then assert that
HCFA may terminate a provider agreement if a facility fails to meet the appropri-
ate conditions of participation or if a facility fails to treat Federal beneficiaries the
same as all other persons seeking care.

A number of other legitimate rationales can be advanced in support of the author-
ity of HCFA, and on its behalf, the State agencies, to review the care and medical
records of private pay patients. Agreements between providers and HCFA certify
that the facility has demonstrated its ability to provide Medicare-approved services.
It is the provider which is being approved, not just the beds of Federal beneficiaries.
Thus, we often enter into agreements with providers having very few or no resident
beneficiaries, based on survey samples consisting entirely of private pay patients.
Without such surveys, providers could not quality for Medicare participation and es-
tablish eligibility for reimbursement until a significant care record for Federal bene-
ficiaries was established. Such a system would be inherently unfair to both provid-
ers and beneficiaries.

The aria of reimbursement is another which exemplifies HCFA's need for access
to both private pay and beneficiary records. Provider payment rates are established
based on reasonable costs and customary charges for care and services. Determina-
tion of such costs necessitates the review of private pay records to assure that costs
incurred by beneficiaries are reasonable and customary. Referring to payment infor-
mation, Section 1866(bX2XC) of the Social Security Act empower3 HCFA to termi-
nate a provider agreement if the provider refuses to permit "examination of its
fiscal and other records by or on behalf of the Secretary as may be necessary to
verify such information."

Both the traditional nursing home survey process and the experimental Patient
Care and Services (PaCS) survey system depend on surveyor access to records of all
patients in a facility. Surveyors under both systems review a sample of patient
records, rather than each patient record, but the sample is drawn from the total
facility population without differentiation as to source of payment for care. The
PaCS system then does not institute any change for survey agencies in terms of the
available medical record base, and the same confidentiality and disclosure protec-
tions continue to apply.

The Wisconsin statute referenced in your letter is clearly in conflict with current
Federal statutory and regulatory language dealing with IiCFA's access to patient
medical records. If you anticipate any potential conflicts concerning this issue, you
may wish to contact the Department of Health and Human Services' Regional At-
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torney, Donna Weinstein, at (312) 353-1640. We are forwarding copies of your letterand this reply to her office.
Sincerely yours,

SHARON HARRIS,
Acting Director,

Office of Survey and Certification.
[Attachment 1VLetter of Inquiry to Health Care Financing Administration from Wisconsin's Regulatory

Agency)

STATE OP WISCONSIN,
DEPARTMENT OP HEALTH AND SOCIAL SERVICES,

Madison, WI, February 26, 1985.
TRISH SHARP,
Office of Survey and Certification, Division of Data Program Analysis, Baltimore,

MD.
DEAR Ms. SHARP: Attached is a copy of Section 146.82(2)5, Wis. State., relating toconfidentiality of patient health records and a copy of a Commerce Clearing House

summary of a U.S. District Court for New Hampshire ruling that survey agenciesmay review all records in SNF facilities certified for Medicare or Medicaid pro-grams.
In addition to this Court decision, the Wisconsin Legislative Council, Special Com-mittee on Regulation of Nursing Homes, Rodney C. Moen, Senator and CommitteeChairperson, is interested in obtaining written confirmation that under the PatientCare and Services (PaCS) survey system, now being piloted in Wisconsin and other

states, that survey agencies are to review all residents' records, regardless of sourceof payment for care, in the resident sampling part of the survey.
Pin early response would be appreciated since the next meeting of the Committee

on Regulation of Nursing Homes will be held on March 13, 1985. Senator Moen has
indicated that this issue will be considered at that time.

Sincerely,
Louis E. REMILY,

Deputy Director,
Bureau of Quality Compliance.

Mr. WYDEN. Thank you both for excellent presentations. Dr.
Flemming, of course, in Oregon in the aging field, you were a
household word when I was codirector of the Oregon Gray Pan-
thers. We are still trying to follow-up on some of your good ideas.You might be aware that I've sponsored legislation to make iteasier for the private insurance companies to move into the long-
term care field. I think we're going to be able to make that part of
the Medicare package this year, and I know those are concepts that
you've talked about for some time. We're just very honored to have
you. Truly you are the father of this program, and your comments
and insight are helpful for that reason and because of just your
vast experience in the field.

The first question that I have is do you think that the Reagan
administration through the Administration on Aging has made a
strong enough commitment to this program? For example, I think
you were here when we talked with Mr. Suzuki. We haven't gottenreports from the States now for years, and Mr. Suzuki said it was
because of some confusion in the reporting requirements. It seemedto me if the Administration on Aging had a truly strong commit-
ment to something like this they could probably in a matter of acouple of months straighten out some confusion in the reporting re-
quirements, and make sure that we could get this kind of informa-
tion in a prompt and constructive fashion.

My first question to you is do you think the administration really
is committed to this program?

Mr. FLEMMING. I did listen to the testimony, and I agree with
your conclusion, as far as the response to your question is con-
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cerned, because it seems to me that if the Administration on Aging
is going to exercise reflective leadership, it's imperative for the Ad-
ministration on Aging to be up-to-date on what is going on in the
various States, and in the various communities. And I appreciate
that computers do raisedo create problems from time to time in
connection with reporting systems, but nevertheless, I believe that
it is possible to institute reporting systems that will provide an ad-
ministrator with timely information as to what is going on in a
particular area.

And as Commissioner on Aging, I always felt that if I was to
function effectively in connection with this program, or any other
program, it was essential for me to have before me up-to-date infor-
mation as to what was actually happening out in the field.

And that may very well be asymptomatic of the approach on the
part of the administration to this particular problem. I'm sure
you're going to get additional evidence which will bear on that par-
ticular question.

As I indicated in my opening testimony, once you've assembled
that evidence, I'd be very glad to take a look at it, and I'd be very
glad to give the benefit of my conclusions and recommendations be-
cause I don't think, looking at it from the standpoint of the Nation
as a whole, that the country is going to benefit to the extent that it
should from a program of this kind unless, as I indicated on my
testimony, there is a strong Federal presence.

And I feel that out of the grassroots there is support for a strong
Federal presence in relation to a program of this kind, and I feel
assured that the Congress would be responsive to recommendations
from the executive branch designed to strengthen that presence.

Mr. WYDEN. Just one other question for you, Dr. Flemming.
From the standpoint of trainingyou have been at this now for

10 years as an advocate for this programdo you feel that we have
done as much in the training field as you feel we should have in
the last decade?

Dr. FLEMMING. Again, listening to the testimony, and on the
basis of some information, it's scattered information, but I've
picked up, I believe that the Federal Government could have made,
and should make, a more significant investment in that particular
area. It will pay dividends.

For example, the issue that my colleague has raised here onof
access to records, now, that's an issue that everyone confronts
throughout the Nation. How do you approach that? How do you get
at it in the light of State laws, and so on? And I can see established
a very significant training session on that.

It so happens that I've been serving on the board and chair for a
number of years, legal counsel for the elderly here in the District
of Columbia, and the Office on Aging here in the District of Colum-
bia contracted with the legal counsel for the elderly for the om-
budsman process. And I'm serving on the commitee that's working
with the people that are implementing that particular contract.

The first question that comes up is the question of access to
records, and it's a confused picture right here in the District of Co-
lumbia. And immediately people begin reaching out for informa-
tion as to how other States are handling it, and so on. And as far
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as I could determine on the basis of the initial discussion, that in-formation is readily available anyhow.
But, no, if the Federal Government would invest in that training

it would pay dividends in terms of the service that the ombudsman
would be able to render older persons throughout our Nation.

Mr. WYDEN. Dr. Flemming, thank you. Ms. Ellis, I'm not going toask any questions of you right now, but your presentation I
thought was just first rate. Particularly on this question of records,it is almost like peeling an onion. I mean, you get started in that
area, and you find more and more to do. I've been involved in therecords issue in a number of areas both in terms of privacy and the
need, in some instances, for society to have disclosure. We're nowfacing the problem of tampering with computerized records andproblems of criminal wrongdoing. We try to wade through these
problems and really come up with a policy with respect to access torecords.

Those of you who are on the front lines who are trying to runservices for older people, you're going to have to give us a lot ofcounsel. I really appreciate your bringing the issue to our attention
because the more we look at it frankly, the more problems we un-
cover. A comprehensive policy is going to be very necessary.

Let me recognize my colleague from Maine.
Ms. SNOWE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to thankboth of you for appearing here today, and for your outstanding

presentations. Dr. Flemming, it certainly is a privilege to have youhere to share with us your perspective given your vast experiencein this area. I certainly appreciate the fact that you are willing totake the time to give us your thoughts on this program.
Since you are the father of this program, how does the programtoday compare to they way in which you envisioned it when youfirst developed the Ombudsman Program?
Dr. FLEMMING. I am very pleased with the way it's developed,and actually it includes things now that I didn't envision at thatparticular time.
As I indicated to you in my 3pening testimony I simply saw outthere a situation that I felt could be handled by, in effect, tapping

the resource that is represented by volunteers, or willing to committime to working on specific cases, but I also recognize that you just
wouldn't get that kind of a contribution unless there was staff sup-
port, unless some person in the community was put in a positionwhere she or he could marshal those resources.And I felt that under our system of Government that the thingto do was to provide the State Offices on Aging with the opportuni-ty of providing leadership that would, in turn, produce that kind ofa result at the community level.

So that as I've watched it evolve, and as I listened to testimony
from people who have worked with the program, I have been verypleased. As I travel over the country I do have the opportunity of
talking with ombudsmen, but in the State of Maine I recognize
that the present director of the State agency on aging came into
the field really through the Ombudsman Program.

Ms. SNOWE. Trish Riley.
Dr. FLEMMING. That's right. And she certainly is an outstanding

leader in the field of aging; did an outstanding job as an ombuds-
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man, and is doing an outstanding job as the head of the Office on
Aging.

And as I have the privilege of becoming acquainted with those
who are working in the field, I'm very, very much impressed with
their commitment to the objective. So that I would have to say that
I'm pleased with what is happening, even though I recognize that
thethere are tremendous opportunities out there that are not
being realized, and that could be realized if some of the things
they've been talking about earlier could happen.

I agree that undoubtedly additional resources can and should be
invested in the program, resources that sometimes would be repre-
sented by additional training opportunities, sometimes by addition-
al technical assistance, and so on. All of those things can and need
to be done. But I think we're off to a good start.

But I go back to my principal point, if we're goingif all parts of
the country are going to benefit from this concept, then we are
very, very dependent on vigorous Federal leadership because the
fact we get great satisfaction out of the fact that a program in X
State is going very, very well, but it seems to me that as a nation,
although we get satisfaction out of that, we can't be satisfied with
the situation if in Y State there's a very ineffective program.

And if there is in Y State a very ineffective program, the Federal
Government shares the responsibility for the fact. But it's an inef-
fective program. And the Fede7 11 Government shares the responsi-
bility for the fact that older persons out there, institutionalized
older persons out there, are not getting +he help and assistance
that could come from an Ombudsman Pri im.

After all, I still feel that this is a United States of America, and
that the Federal Government must be concerned about what is
happening or isn't happening in an area like this in any part of
our nation.

Ms. SNOWE. I thank you for your comments, Dr. Flemming. It is
my impression that the program is inconsistently enforced, or that
it's not enforced at all. Whatever happens, happens. We have some
regulations; but there's a lot of discretion left to the States which is
all well and good, up to the point that the program is not carried
out effectively, and that's, of course, when the Federal Government
should step in. We should provide some funds.

Dr. FLEMMING. It seems to me the Federal Government does
have a monitoring responsibility. I mean, after all, this is a Federal
taw now. This has been made a part of the Older Americans Act.
And the Federal Government has a responsibility for seeing to it
that it works. I mean, it doesn't do any good to put it into a law if
somebody doesn't accept the responsibility for seeing to it that it is
implemented. And implemented throughout the Nation.

And as this committee explores, what the Federal Government is
doing, or isn't doing, I hope that it will explore from that point of
view; namely, that the law itself recognizes the acceptance of a re-
sponsibility on the part of the Federal Government. The Congress
has recognized that responsibility and obligation.

Now, has the executive branch recognized that responsibility and
obligation to the extent that it should? And under our system of
Government unless the executive branch does, why, thewhat the
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legislative branch does doesn't carry the samedoesn't carry the
meaning that it should carry.

Ms. SNOWE. Thank you, Dr. Flemming.
Ms. Ellis, I noticed throughout your testimony that you've pro-

vided numerous suggestions as to how the program coulod improve,
particularly at the Federal level.

I gather that one of the problems is enforcement on the part of
the administration. First of all, how long have you been in this po-sition?

Ms. ELIAS. SiX years.
Ms. SNOWE. SIX years. So your experience has been primarily

with the Reagan administration. Perhaps 1 year under the Carteradministration.
Well, have you noticed any difference at the Federal level in

terms of implementing your responsibilities?
Ms. Ewa. Well, your implementation at the Federal level was

never as strong as it should have been.
Mr. Suzuki mentioned having regional meetings. I've been withthe program for 6 years and Region V is having its first regional

Ombudsman meeting when he plans to come to Chicago.
I don't believe regional meetings are indicative of the type of

clearinghouse function ombudsman require or need from the ad-
ministration. I believe ombudsman require regional meetings aswell as a clearinghouse function: holding regional meetings was theresponse from the administration regarding a clearinghouse ques-
tion posed to them from the subcommittee.

At one time a contract was given out by the administration to
provide a clearinghouse function, and that did help. But presently,
over the last 3 or 4 years, we have not had that kind of formalizedinformation sharing, which is definitely needed. Ombudsman
cannot constantly reinvent the wheel with the limited resources,especially monetary resources, available to them.

. SNOWE. So the technical assistance the Administration onAging renders is not on a regular basis, if at all?
Ms. &us I think it's been since the legislative overview thatwe've begun to have any type of movement from the AOA. Om-

budsman in region V have requested regional training, meetingsfor the last 3 years. I believe a November 1985 regional training
meeting will be the first for region V ombudsman. No; there has
not been consistent or ongoing technical assistance or trainingfrom the Administration on Aging.

Ms. SNOWE. What kind of training did you receive in your posi-tion?
Ms. Ews. Actually Wisconsin's Ombudsman Program was one ofthe original pilot projects, so I was very fortunate when I came intothe program. There was someone that could assist me. Other om-budsmen in our region and other regions were not so fortunate.

They call us, other State ombudsmen and ask, "How can you helpme?" I believe during the 6 years that I've been in this job I've
helped to train at least five other State ombudsmen around thecountry. I do not believe my experience with other State ombuds-men is a unique one.

Ms. SNOWE. Thank you very much.
Dr. FLEMMING. Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. WYDZN. I thank my colleague. Dr. Flemming.
Dr. FLEMMING. Along the line of discussion we've been having I

did have the opportunity of looking at a report or an executive
summary of report for the fiscal year 1981. Now, I don't know
whether that's the last one, or whether there is one since then. I
gathered from the testimony--

Mr. WYDIN. Well, fiscal year 1982, I think, was the last one,
which means if they get it to us in December it will have been
almost 8 years.

Dr. FLEMMING. OK. Well, let me Just say this. I'm sure the fiscal
1981 is available to the committee. And in theI believe it's the
introduction of that, there is a section on the impact of Federal re-
quirements and support. And as I read that I had the feeling that
in fiscal 1981, which is kind of a bridge fiscal year really, the Ad-
ministration on Aging was headed in the right direction.

I could think of quite a number of other things that I would have
added, but they talked about in the reportthey talked about the
fact that Older Americans Act regulations issued in March 1980 re-
quired area agencies on aging to carry out activities in support of
Ow Ombudsman Program. The regulations also specified that the
State sgency must establish and operate a statewide Ombudsman
Program. I mean, there was some reflection of Federal leadership
here. Some people might argue about what was in the regulation,
but nevertheless, there was an effort to exercise Federal leader-
ship.

These were followed with Ombudsman Program guidelines issued
by the Administration on Aging in January 1981. I don't know
whether there have been any since then, or not, which Stated that
full State coverage should bo achieved by October 1982. That was
setting up a standard of performance for people to achieve, and
suggested the establishment of substate programs as an effective
means of achieving statewide coverage.

During this same period the Administration on Aging provided
resources, training, and technical assistance for Ombudsman Pro-
gram development through supplemental grants to the State to
support ombudsman and legal service activity, contract for bire-
gjonal and support centers, and funding for the National

tisane Coalition for Nursing Home Reform, which provided valu-
able support to State and local ombudsmen.

Now, you're going to receive testimony later on from the execu-
tive director of the National Citizens Coalition for Nursing Home
Reform. All I want to say is when they invested in that organiza-
tion back in 1981 that was a good investment. I know that from
experience on it.

But my point is that there seems to be movement as far as the
Federal Government is concerned. I think it might be interesting
to check and find out, you know, whetherto what extent that
movement continued; to what extent the Administration on Aging
built on the steps that are outlined in that fiscal 1981 report.

I'd also like to say this. That I personally appreciate, 11Ir. Chair-
man, very, very much the leadership that you've provided in the
field of aging both in Oregon and here in the Congress, as I do the
leadership of your colleague. And, of course, as you've indicated, I
have a relatior.ship with the State of Oregon, which I value very,
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very highly, always welcome the opportunity of going back. And
more recently a member of my family has joined the faculty of
Bates College, so I'm related to your colleague's congressional dis-
trict. And I've been hearing things from that congressional district.

So I'm just delighted to have the opportunity of being with bothof you, and I do appreciateto me, the oversight function on the
part of congressional committees is so important, and I know how
difficult it is to work it in with all of the other things.

But that function can mean everything in terms of really accom-
plishing the objective of somehow or other getting the executive
branch to implement the will and the intent of the Congress. And
that's why I'm delighted to participate in the process with you, and
will be very happy to continue the participation if the committee sodesires.

Mr. WYDEN. Well, Dr. Flemming, let me state right now that we
very much desire your continued participation. Your presentation
was superb in every respect, and we're very appreciative. Ms. Ellis,
as well, having been on the front lines for 6 years, you can really
help us to see those aspects of the program that are most critical to
good oversight. We thank you as well. I know we're going to call on
both of you in the days ahead.

It's my own view, just personal, having sat here for an hour and
a half and chaired this hearing, that there has been a significant
dropping off in the commitment between 1981 and 1985. I think we
need to figure out why and what we're going to do to turn the situ-
ation around. Your counsel and your contributions are going to
make it easier to do it. We thank you.

Dr. FLEMMING. Thank you.
Mr. WYDEN. Our next panel, Jim Varpness, president of the Na-

tional Association of State Long-Term-Care Ombudsman Program,and Minnesota State Ombudsman; Julie Trocchio, director of thedelivery of services, American Health Care Association; Elma
Holder, executive director of the National Citizens Coalition for
Nursing Home Reform; and Wilda Ferguson, commissioner, Virgin-
ia Department on Aging, and first vice president of the National
Association of the State Units on Aging.

I want to welcome all of you. Let me say right at the outset that
on this panel I'm going to have to vigorously enforce the 5-minute
limitation only because I fear we will begin to hear all the buzzers
and gongs and things like that.

So I will make a copy of your prepared remarks a part of the
record. I know most of you have been here for a good portion of the
morning, and if you could just highlight some of your principal con-
cerns very briefly, then we can have some time for questions.

Why don't we begin with you, Mr. Varpness.

STATEMENT OF JIM VARPNESS, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL ASSOCIA-
TION OF STATE LONG-TERM-CARE OMBUDSMAN PROGRAMS;
AND MINNESOTA STATE OMBUDSMAN
Mr. VARPNE813. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you for the in-

vitation for our association to appear today before you to discuss
the Ombudsman Program needs and concerns. I have some brief
oral remarks, and I'll provide some additional written testimony.
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First, the effectiveness of the Ombudsman Program, in part, is
attributed to the knowledge and information possessed by individ-
ual ombudsman themselves. The Older Americans Act recognizes
this by requiring the State ombudsman to provide training to our
local ombudsman and volunteers. Because training is a critical
factor in assuring quality of ombudsman services, many of us have
consistently requested training assistance through the Administra-
tion on Aging but with limited success.

Another key to providing nursing and boarding care home resi-
dents with capable and competent ombudsman services is assuring
that ombudsman keep informed about emerging long-term care
issues and trends impacting on residents, and negative facility be-
havioral patterns, and the State's actions in response to those pat-
terns, including new laws and regulations. In addition, summary
information on each State ombudsman activities, resources devel-
oped, and special projects needs to be shared by all of us. Not only
can we gain new insights and ideas through such information shar-
ing, but by doing so we avoid duplicating each others work.

To meet these goals, the Administration on Aging should develop
with our association's input a national training program which in-
cludes orientation for new ombudsman, and ongoing training sys-
tems to address emerging problems identified through various
State programs. In addition to training, a national clearinghouse
function must be established through which we can share informa-
tion and identify helpful resources.

While the Older Americans Act requires ombudsman to serve
the institutionalized recipients of long-term care, some States are
expanding or considering expanding their programs to serve the
noninstitutionalized. This certainly makes sense to a lot of us, espe-
cially as we look at the demographics, and the growing number of
elderly, utilizing alternative services with little or no protection or
advocacy assistance. However, we also have some concerns. First,
current Older Americans Act minimum funding requirements of
the 1 percent, or $20,000, whichever is greater, is certainly insuffi-
cient to support current program clientele who make up over 5 per-
cent of the elderly population. Before we look at expanding Om-
budsman Program duties, which we could support, a funding for-
mula must be adopted to insure that each State's program, wheth-
er in a State unit on aging, or freestanding, can operate an ade-
quate statewide program with sufficient supportive staff, and re-
sources, to do what is required. In doing so we will address the cur-
rent inadequate funding levels of our programs and not further ex-
acerbate them by taking on new duties. A.nd finally, we need to ad-
dress the level of funding which will be necessary for us to serve an
expanded target group.

Ombudsman have a responsibility under the Older Americans
Act to monitor laws and. regulations relating to long-term care fa-
cilities, residents' rights and benefits, changes within the regula-
tory framework, and other areas impacting on the lives of resi-
dents. Because of our experience we are ekcellent sources for iden-
tifying problems and pointing out positive and negative trends
within the system. The Older Americans Act recognizes this advo-
cacy duty, and therefore, many of us believe that Circular A-122
does not apply to Ombudsman Programs performing their responsi-

43



39

bility under the law. It certainly should not, for Ombudsman Pro-
grams will function merely as casework programs without the key
element of using case experience to identify issues and advocate for
systemic changes.

Long-term care consumers alone simply lack the resources to
constructively put forward the concerns and ideas, and effectively
advance the public policy objectives.

Ombudsman wrote letters to the Administration on Aging re-
questing clarification of Circular A-122 and its application to Om-
budsman Programs. Our inquiries were referred to OMB with no
response in over a year. For some programs there has been a chill-
ing effect, which has become an impediment to effective systemic
advocacy and Ombudsman Program operation.

Thank you, and I'll answer any questions.
Mr. WYDEN. Thank you very much. Ms. Trocchio, we're happy to

have you here today. We'll make your prepared remarks part of
the record, and if you could just highlight some of your concerns,
we'll have some time for questions.

STATEMENT OF JULIE TROCCHIO, DIRECTOR, DELIVERY OF
SERVICES, AMERICAN HEALTH CARE ASSOCIATION

Ms. TROCCHIO. Yes, Mr. Chairman. Good morning. I am Julie
Trocchio with the American Health Care Association, the Nation's
largest nursing home association, representing nearly 9,000 nurs-
ing homes and long-term care facilities.

We are pleased that you've asked us to come here today to dis-
cuss the Long-Term-Care Ombudsman Program, as it marks its
10th anniversary. Our testimony will discuss the progress that has
been made since the program's inception, the results of a survey
we made 2 years ago, and our suggestions for improvement.

It is not often that we find ourselves appearing before a commit-
tee like this with the mission of extending our compliments and
praise, but that is basically what we have come here to do. Om-
budsmen fulfill a vital role in ending the isolation of the elderly.
Many nursing home residents have no families or friends to draw
upon for support and assistance. Our association supports and en-
courages the assistance that ombudsmen give to nursing home pa-
tients in the resolution of their problems.

However, the first avenue of complaint resolution, we believe,
rests with the nursing home administrator and his or her staff. We
strongly feel that it is the nursing home staffs responsibility to be
in close touch with the needs of the residents to hear and to re-
spond to their problems or complaints they may have.

Recently AHCA undertook a survey among our State affiliates
on the State Ombudsman Programs. Several generalizations can be
drawn from the survey results.

First, there appears to be a correlation between low turnover in
the State Ombudsman Program, and provider satisfaction. This
suggests that program stability contributes to a successful program.

Second, there is high provider satisfaction in States where om-
budsmen had relevant backgrounds in health, aging, and social
work.
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Finally, there was more satisfaction in States which have gone
beyond the Federal law by developing their own ombudsman legis-
lation. This may be because State legislation clarified many open
and some troublesome issues.

We believe that three major areas within the Ombudsman Pro-
gram have improved over the past 10 years. First is the area of
staff training. The 1984 amendments strengthen this component.

Second, the training of volunteers has been promoted through
AOA instructions. We hope that volunteer and staff training will
continue to be upgraded.

A third area which has been improved is the extension of the
Ombudsman Program authority to cover all long-term care institu-
tions, not just nursing homes. Those in boarding care facilities are
equally deserving of time and attention. In fact, AHCA believes
that identification of unlicensed board and care facilities is a
proper function of the Ombudsman Program which could result in
substantial improvement in the safety of many frail and disabled
people.

We have several suggestions for program expansion and improve-
ment. As you are aware, there is virtually no Federal or State over-
sight in the home health and community-based service area. This
is, we feel, a potentially explosive situation which should be ad-
dressed now before it is too late.

We are seeing an increasing number of elderly patients being
discharged early from hospitals as a result of DRG's. We suggest
there is a need for an external entity such as the Ombudsman Pro-
gram to be involved and available to advocate for patients dis-
charged to their home, and needing noninstitutional services. Are
the elderly people getting the services they need? Is the quality of
the care sufficient?

We also recommend there be a State level advisory body to each
Ombudsman Program, and include provider representation. This
would promote communication between providers and the Ombuds-
man Program.

In addition, we recommend that the Congress instruct the Ad-
ministration on Aging to complete its manual of instructions for
the Ombudsman Program, and other documents that give guidance
on major issues not addressed in the legislation or implementing
regulations.

It is our sincere hope that the ombudsman and nursing homes
can continue to work in mutual cooperation. The broad authority
that the long-term care Ombudsman Program enjoys is an ideal
basis for long-term care providers and ombudsmen to work togeth-
er on issues affecting the elderly. This, we believe, is an objective
worth pursuing.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Trocchio followsl

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JULIE TEOCCHIO, DIRECTOR, DELIVERY OP SERVICES,
AMERICAN HEALTH CARE ASSOCIATION

Ig
Mr. Chairman and Member of the Subcommittee, I am Julie Trocchio of the

American Health Care Association, the nation's largest nursing home association,
representing nearly 9,000 long term care facilities of all types and sponsorship. Col-
lectively our members provide care to over 850,000 nursing home residents in a vari-
ety of inpatient settings.
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We are pleased that you have asked us to come here today to discuss the Long
Term Care Ombudsman Program (LTCOP) as it marks its tenth anniversary this
year. Our testimony will discuss the progress that has been made since the pro-gram's inception, the results of a survey we made two years ago, and our sugges-tions for improvement.

Frequently, as an association, we appear before a Congressional Committee and
present testimony criticizing some government spending cut or new regulation
which may have been issued. It is with much less frequency that we find ourselves
appearing before a committee with a mission of extending our compliments andpraise. That is basically what we have come here today to do.

Many may have greeted the 1975 passage of the legislation creating the Long
Term Care Ombudsman Program under the Older Americans Act with suspicion
and unhappiness. Indeed, the vagueness and uncertainties associated with the legis-
lation and its implementation may have fueled these concerns. The legislative andregulatory changes made over the intervening ten years, however, have served toimprove the program and place it on the track of serving a valuable function for the
elderly in long term care facilities. Many of the improvements were recommendedby AHCA in previous testimony and comments on regulations and it is indeed grati-fying to have meaningful input to a program that can benefit so many elderly citi-zens.

Ombudsmen can fulfill a vital role in ending the isolation of the elderly. Many ofthese individuals have no families or friends to draw upon for support and assist-
ance. More than three-quarters of the women over age 75 in nursing homes have nohusbands to visit them or to assure that their needs are being met. For some, the
ombudsman may be the only outside visitor or resource they have to call upon ifthey have a problem. The ombudsman can serve as a vital link in cases such as
these between the resident and the community. Our association strongly supportsthis key role for the ombudsman program.

As an association, AHCA supports and encourages the assistance ombudsmen giveto nursing home patients in the resolution of their problems. The first avenue of
complaint resolution, however, rests with the nursing home administrator and hisor her staff. We feel strongly that it is the nursing home staffs responsibility to bein close touch with the needs of the residents and to elicit any problems or com-plaints they may have. It is a waste of too many idividuals' time for a simple com-plaint such as cold meals or insufficient linens to pass through the hierarchy and
have to be addressed by the ombudsman. Certainly it is always in the best interests
of the nursing home staff to resolve every problem that it can.

The role of the ombudsman in complaint resolution should properly be one of ad-dressing only the problems insoluble at the facility level and of a serious enoughnature to warrant the ombudsman's time. Obviously, as much responsibility lieswith the facility as with the ombudsman for this model to work. There are too few
ombudsman and too many elderly within and outside the walls of a long term carefacility who could benefit significantly from the ombudsman's intervention for theirtime to be spent with issues easily resolved.

Another important function that ombudsman can perform is dealing with prob-lems that go beyond affecting just one patient. For example, if a state were to make
changes in its level of care definition for skilled and intermediate care patients,there is the petential of many frail elderly being discharged or losing their eligibil-ity. The problems that his can lead to may cause severe stress and deterioration inhealth. In cases such as this, the ombudsman can be much more effective than nurs-ing homes in successfully resolving the problem because the problem goes beyond
one nursing home and affects all of the certified facilities in the state.

AHCA believes that any discussion of the ideal functioning of the ombudsman
program must be predicated upon a good working relationship between the ombuds-man and the nursing home staff. Both parties should assume the responsibility for amutually effective arrangement and for delineation of roles. Much more can be ac-complished if each party understands where the other is coming from, rather thanassuming a hostile and adversarial posture. A former California state ombudsman,writing in the September 1985 AHCA Journal admitted that it is sometimes difficultto have a good working relatio.hip with the provider when your job is perceived asone of only finding fault with the nursing home.' The author stresses. . . "the im-

"An Ombudsman's Reflections on Communicating with the Provider", William Benson,American Health Care Association Journal, September 1985.
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portance of building and maintaining effective communications with nursing home
administrators and other long term care providers" as the key to a successful rela-
tionship and to avoid the image of an outsider whose role is primarily of nitpicking
or interfering in the facility's business.

Cooperation between a long term care provider and the ombudsman must be a
two-way street. Just as providers must understand the statutory role of the ombuds-
man, so too, must the ombudsman appreciate that there are perhaps 100 other pa-
tients in the facility with equally important needs. The staff of the facility may feel
that the ombudsman has no experience or understanding of the day to day oper-
ations of the nursing home. Again mutual cooperation and communication can
avoid these areas of potential conflict.

SURVEY ON OMBUDSMAN PROGRAM

In 1982, AHCA undertook a survey on the state ombudsman programs, with 27 of
our 47 state affiliates responding. Although the survey was not Intended to be scien-
tifically valid, the information compiled lei both interesting and useful. The materi-
als submitted were classified as follows:

(1) Characteristics of programs in states where the state afficiates rated the pro-
gram positively;

(2) Characteristics of programs in states where the state afficiates rated the pro-
gram negatively;

(3) Completeness, quality and approach of specific materials such as training ma-
terials, procedural manuals and annual reports.

In addition, representatives of four state affiliates that gave highly positive re-
sponses and four with high negative responses were interviewed. Results of the
survey are appended to this statement.

While the data and situation relative to each state may well have changed over
the intervening three years, several generalizations may be drawn from the survey:

(1) There appears to be a high correlation between high turnover in a state's om-
budsman program and provider dissatisfaction.

(2) There was a high provider dissatisfaction in states where ombudsmen had no
relevant background hi health, aging or social work.

(3) There was high dissatisfaction in states operating only under federal law and
regulations, apparently because of their lack of clarity and specificity. In those
states which have gone beyond the federal law and their own ombudsman legisla-
tion, provider satisfaction appeared higher because the state legislation clarified
many "open" and troublesome issues.

The most significant problems identified by the survey was the inadequacy of
training for volunteers. Although we have done no followup survey since our origi-
nal one in 1982, we would venture a guess that this is much less a problem today,
the reason being of course, the passage of the 1984 amendments and the AoA tech-
nical assistance to state programs, resulting in development and delivery of training
programs in many states.

The importance of training for volunteers and staff had been singled out early on
by AHCA as an area needing attention. In addition to addressing this problem, the
1984 amendments called for the consideration of the views of pr -.Airs, older indi-
viduals and area agencies on aging in the development and operation of each state
ombudsman program. Both of these provisions, which AHCA vigorously supports,
are merely extensions of the principles we mentioned earlier: the .eed for meaning-
ful communications between the parties involved and an understanding of the job
each has to perform. We are particularly pleased by the number if state programs
we have heard about in which providers and ombuolsmen have participated in each
others' training programs.

A third area which has been improved and addressed in the 1981 amendments is
the extension of the ombudsman program authority to cover all 1, t4 term care in-
stitutional providers, not just nursing homes. The problems encoui ared by the el-
derly are not limited to the nursing home setting. Those in board and care facilities
are equally deserving of time and attention. Within the broad category of board and
care are many unlicensed facilities which have fewer personnel and visitors than
other facilities which also care for their health and medical needs. AR consequence
the residents are more disenfranchised than they ars in nursing ' a or licensed
board and care facilities where they often hav ac -ems to a social .orker, activities
director and, often to their own resident councia to resolve problems they
might have. In fact, AHCA believes that identiLcation of ili" board and care
facilities is a proper function of the ombudsman program IA .ch could result in sub-
stantial improvements in the safety of many frail and disabled individuals.

4 7
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SUGGESTED PROGRAM IMPROVEMENTS

Much has been written in the press over the past few months of the impact thatthe new hospital payment methodology, DRGs, are having on the elderly. The Gen-eral Accounting Office has been studying the issue as has a number of other groups.A recent study by the Southwest Long Term Care Gerontology Center can beadded to those which have found that patients are being discharged from hospitals"quicker and sicker". A major portion of the burden for these patients is beingplaced on home and community-Msed services that are ill-equipped to handle theircare needs. There is virtually no quality assurance or federal or state oversight inthe whole home health and community-bued services area. This is, we feel, a poten-tially explosive situation which should be addressed now before it is too late.Nursing homes have reported to us that they are being asked to admit patientswho are more acutely ill than ever before. They are finding that they must hire
hospital-trained nurses and conduct specialized training for their staffs to care forpatients who, until last year, had been treated in hospitals. As the above mentionedstudy points out, these changes require some rethinking of the service delivery
system and funding priorities in long term care.

We suggest that it also raises the need for an external entity such as the ombuds-
man program to be involved and available to advocate for the patients discharged tohome and utilizing home and community-based services.

In proposing the extension of the ombudsman program to home and community-based services, we are not suggesting that the monies currently allocated to the pro-gram are sufficient to fund such an extension. Congress would have to see the meritin this issue and appropriate the necessary dollars. In view of the serious nature of
this problem, we would fully support this program expansion.

Other statutory changes which we have advocated in the past include:
Development of a state-level advisory body that includes provider representationwould permit broader input into development of programs and policies. Existingad-visory groups dealing with aging issues (such as a State Commission on Aging)should be permitted to provide this function.
Protection of provider due process rights to be addressed in the complaint resolu-tion process. At a minimum, providers should be able to file a statement as part ofthe official record and be informed of the final outcome.
A prohibition against unions, union related organizations or other organizationshaving a definite conflict of interest performing local ombudsman functions shouldbe included.
Authority for questions on confidentiality and access to medical records should bedelegated to state law.
Inclusion of a requirament that complaints from providers be received and actedupon.
Finally, the state ombudsman program should be based in the state aging unitwhich should be prohibited from contracting major functions to any organizations orstate government units with potential conflict of interest.
In addition to these legislative initiatives, we recommend that the Congress in-struct the Office of Human DevelopmentServices in the Administration on Aging tocomplete its manual of instructions for the ombudsman program. It is importantthat guidance be provided on major issues not addressed in the legislation or imple-menting regulations. While existing chapters of the manual have addressed many ofour concerns, dissemination of a competed document is essential.
AHCA also recommends that AoA be encouraged to expeditiously complete anddisseminate its self evaluation program for substate ombudsman programs. We be-lieve that these programs will assist ombudsmen in improving the effectiveness oftheir services to the benefit of the infirm elderly whom they serve.In conclusion, our observaticn and analysis of the program since its inceptionhave enabled us to identify elements that are characteristic of successful state pro-grams. They include precise delineation of program purpose, procedures and prac-tices; a highly qualified state ombudsman; a reasonable approach to senritive issuessuch as privacy of medical records and access to facilities; well-trained volunteers

and opportunity for meaningful provider involvement in program development andimplemention.
It is our sincere hope that ombudsmen and nursing homes can continue to workin mutual cooperation. The bread authority that the Long Term Care Ombudsman

Program enjoys, is an ideal basis for long term care providers and ombudsmen towork together on issues affecting whole segments of the elderly population. This, webelieve, is an objective worth pursuing.
Three items are appended to this statement for inclusion in the official record:
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(1)"An Ombudsman's Reflections on Communicating with the Provider", by Wil-
liam Benson, September 1985, American Health Care Association Journal.

(2) AHCA Statement on Long Term Care Ombudsman ProgramJanuary 1984.
(3) Questionnaire on Long Term Care Ombudsman ProgramResulth of Survey

sent to 47 AHCA State Affiliates, January 1983.
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An Ombudsman's
Reflections on
Communicating with
The Provider
By William Benson

Eady in my tenure as a stale king
tem care ombudsman, 1 met with
the chief administrator of a smell

chain of nursing homes to discuss his con-
cerns about and behavior toward the local
ombudsman program that had his reali-
ties within it' jurisdiction. He had de-
manded that we remove the volunteer
ombudsmen assigned to his facility and

William Benson who
is currently a profes-
sional staff member
with the Democratic
staff of the U.S.
Senate Special Com.
miner on Aging, for-

merly serwd for over Jive years ar
fornial State Ombudsman overseeing a
network of 33 local ombudsman offices
and orer 700 volunteers Mr. Benson pre-
viously worked with the National Para-
legal institute Raining lay advocates as
odd the elderly. He has worked In the
field of aging since early 1973.

had attempted to restrict the ombuds-
men's aces to his facilities in general.

The memory of that meeting remains
quite vivid. He was blunt in his resistance
to the program and candid in stating that
he "saw red" each time an ombudsman
tried to reach him. It was this administra-
tods view that ombudsmen represented
nothing but problems: all they ever
brought to his attention were complaints
and criticisms about his facility, his em-
ployees and indirectly, if not directly,
about him.

Although we had the statutory right of
access to his facility, it was clear that
unless some meeting of minds or under-
standing could be reached the program's
interaction with him and his facilities
would be hostile and dilEcult at bce, mak-
ing the successful resolution of residents'
problems a time-consuming and stressful
talk. This candid exchange was one of
my early lessons in the importance of
building and maintaining effective com-
munications with nursing home adminis-
trators and other long term care pro-
viders

Discussion about concepts or tech-
niques contributing to effective communi-
cation requires understanding of the con-

tee in which a particular interaction tests
plait. The contest often depends upon
the relationship of the parties to each
other, such is Communicaltun between
spouses, parent and child, employee and
employer, labor and management, patient
and doctor, and, for Our purpnbes, be-
tween partici where conflict exists or the
potential for conflict is high. This often
characterises the relationship between a
nursing home provider and an om-
'milsman.

Understanding Each Other^. Role

Often the major impediment to effec-
tive communication between ombudsmen
and providers is a lack of knowledge or
understanding about etch other's tole. For
esample, the role of the ombudsman as
complaint investigator and resolver, and
as an advocate for the long term care
facility resident, has not always been clear
and, as a result, is not always accepted or
appreciated. When the Long Term Cart
Ombudsman PrOlirarn (LTCOP) began
on a nati:.-11 basis in 197$, after its dem-
onsuatio share it lacked a federal and
state sta..tory base. Federal guidelines
and direction were minimal and programs
varied, often considerably, from state to
state and even from community to com-
munity within r woe.

When 1 1- first ap,inted state om-
budsman in 1979, the substate Of IOCal
programs within my jurisdiction ranged
from very aggressive advocacy groups to
friendly aisilOt programs with an obvious
dislike for dealing with =dice. As pro.
viders from different cities and states ex-
changed stories, the inconsistencies and
even contradictions in roles created under-
standable confusion by all parties as to
the role and functions of the LTCOP.

The LTCOP was formally incorporated
inI0 federal law al part of the 1978
arnendmenb to the Older Americans Act,
which required each state to establish and
operate the ombudsman program in con-
formance with federal requirements The
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new law provided a common national
framework and statement of purposes and
for the first time, a national definition and
understanding of the ombudsman wcre
possible. Yet, nearly seven years later,
there continues to be misunderstanding
about the LTCOP role and function.

The more knowledgeable the ombuds-
man is about the facility that is thc sub-
ject of the complaint investigation, thc
more prepared he or she is going to be to
handle the problem effectively. Ombuds-
men must have some undcrstrnding about
the rules under which nursing homes
operateincluding the facility's corporate
requirements, as well as federal and state
requirementsif they hope to effectively
repozent the residents' interests. Similarly,
the more the provider understands the pur-
poses of and the rules governing thc
LTCOP, the more effectively he or she
will communicate with the ombudsman.

Successful ombudsman programs in-
clude training and eductnion of staff,
volunteers and others about nursing
homes and other aspects of long term
care. Providers should similarly be edu-
cated about the LTCOP. Seminars for
staff or presentations to administrators
and other avenues for clarifying roles will
help to set the context for future inter-
actions.

What the Provider Can Do

From my view as a former state om-
budsman, the most significant barrier to
effective communication with providers
was a lack of understanding by the pro-
vider of the statutory role of the LTCOP,
particularly as it relates to complaint in-
vestigation and resolution. Among thc
common complaints made by providers
were:

"Why does the ombudsman always
represent the interests of thc resident, why
doesn't he or she represent me?"

"Why does the ombudsman always
come to me with complaints and prob-
lems instead of talking about the good
things we do?"

"Why is the ombudsman handling
this matter; shouldn't the department of
health investigate complaints?"

"Why is thc ombudsman in my facil-
ity on a regular basis; shouldn't ombuds-
men come in only whcn they've actually
received a complaint?"

"Why didn't the ombudsman bring
the matter to my attention instead of going
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to the licensing and certification office?"
These arc valid and important ques-

tions and thcir answers lie within thc
statutory and conceptual framework of
thc program. The LTCOP is to invmtigate
and resolve complaints made by or on
behalf of older individuals who arc resi-
dents of long tcrm care facilities and this
is the program's primary business. Since
the enactment of the LTCOP provisions
in the Older Americans Act, many states
have enacted their own ombudsman sta-
tutes, which build upon and further define
thc complaint investigation and resolution
role of the program.

Complaint handling, particularly whcn
it is an official capacity, is not often con-
ducive to a warm reception. By its nature,
the ombudsman's function is based on
problems, some of which arc extremely
sensitive, difficult to resolve and, in some
instances, involve a great deal of trauma
and pain for the affected parties. It is

therefore crucial that thc complaint han-
dling function be understood and ac-
cepted as the responsibility of the
ombudsman.

The Ombudsman's Role

Few ombudsmen would disagree that
they do not emphasize thc positive
enough, that they focus mostly on com-
plaints and problemsit is the nature of
their day-to-day work. My perception as
the state ombudsman was that wc wanted
to point out the positive as well, but the
reality of our daily work significantly
limited the capacity to do so.

Nonetheless, ombudsmen do recognize
thc creative, sensitive and good work of
providers. I have seen numerous examples
of ombudsmen taking the time to write let-
ters to the local media citing the particu-
larly innovative and thoughtful practices of
facility owners and administrators, taking
part in special events honoring residents
and including articles about positive ac-
tions of providers in program publications.

Confidentiality requirements often pro-
hibit the ombudsman from discussing thc
complainant's problem with anyone out-
sidc the ombudsman program, unless a
formal consent is obtaincd. In addition,
insofar as it is possible, ombudsmen arc



guided by the wishes of the resident they
represent. In tome cases, the ombudsman
may be convinced that the easiest and
lint appropriate von to solve a panicu .

lar problem may he to immediately dis-
cus it with the facility administrator; how.
ever the iesident must give the consent to
do so Similarly, the ombudsman cannot
disclose the resident's (or complainant's)
identity to the licensing Authorities with.
out a written consent.

Two unique restores of the LTCOP are
the braid range of complaints And issues
it responds to and the focus upon the
individual resident's rights and entitle.
menu. By visiting facilities on a regular
basis, ombudsmen become better ac-
quainted with staff and residents, which
creates an excellent opportunity for rad
communication,. By frequent intenaction
with ombudsmen, tesidents are more
likely to understand their role And confide
their concerns to an independent party. In
addition, the regular ptesence of an om-
budsman may assist in identifying wen.
hal problems before they become serious,
as well as enable the ombudsman to bet.

ter understand the day.to-day difficulties
And realities of providers

Record/Mg Operational Boundaries

Communication between ombudsman
And provider can be strengthened by rec.
opining that ombudsmen respond to
problems resulting from actions by var.
iety of parties, other than the provider,
that Adversely affect the "health, safety,
welfare and rights" of the tesident. Exam.
pin include advent actions by licensing
authorities, placement agencies, public
gam:liens and public entitlement agencies
such as Medicaid,

This broad jurisdiction of the LTCOP,
in contrast to licensing authorities which
generally are limited to investigating com-
plaints related to mote specific regale.
tions, provides An important basis for
working with providers on many issues of
mutual concern.

In fact, providers may want to arrange
a meeting with their ombudsman to iden-
tify issues that have the potential for joint
actions or Attention. Also, providers nuy
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find it useful to turn to the ombudsman
for assistance in reeolving problems laced
by their residents. I recall a situation that
involved a guardian who had not paid the
nursing home bill for several months, was
not sending funds for the resident's per.
aortal use and had not visited the resident.
After futile attempts to contact the guard.
tan, the Administrator turned to the am.
budsman staling that the facility was
being forced to consider eviction of the
resident, an Action he did not want to
take. The local ombudsman wrote to the
guardian, who was an attorney, stating
that he was failing to discharge his duty
and that this could lead to the ombuds.
man filing a complaint with the court of
jurisdiction over the appointment of guard.
Unship and, in this case, to the eihics
committee of the stale bat association.
Payment from the guardian swiftly
followed.

Adverse decinom affecting a resident's
Medictid eligibility Of coverage are fre-
quent mines for administrators Mins corn.
plaints with an ombudsman on behalf of
a resident. There jn one note of caution to
be heeded however: The administrator
should guard against having it appear diet
the ombudsman ls being asked to petforrn
the facility's Nodal service responsibilities.

Both ombudsman and providers should
seek to maintain a relationship based on
undeistanding and respect for each other's
coenmitment to do their jobs well within
the boundaries of their respective roles
and responsibilities. Every interaction
should be approached from the emspec.
live that it is only one of what may be
many discuaions about a particular mat-
ter Of future issues

It should he remembered !hit the advo-
my rot, of the ombudsman does inher.
tally inckidejlie potential for an advert-

,sarial relathip in some cases, If s con-
flict cannot be resolved satisfactorily
through negotiation from the resident's
point of view (or the facility's Of other
parties to the dispute), then it msy esca-
late into mobs wata in the effort to
seek manful resolution.

Some compisinti investigated by oat-
bitdsmen may require an automatic refer.
ral to enforcement or other legal entities.
While these types of complaints are in the
minority, they Are included in each
LTCOP caseload. These considerstions
notwitIntanding, respecting aid other pro.
(=tonally should enable ombudsman and
provider to maintain eifective commini.
cations.

Ombudsmen And providers are best
served by avoiding brosd gmeralirations
About each other's role And about the.

sources of residents' problems I was
pleased to read in the May 19115 issue of
the American Heath Can Amociation
Journal A comment by MWA's Steven
Press that providers "are not going to
make progress in our relationthip with
consumers if we emphaslre only the issue
of reimbursement; nor will we sowed if
we duck the issues of access to and quel-
ity of care." Too often, ombudsmen hear,
as a response to laws they have raised
with An Administrator, "we can't redly do
anything about this because the ram.
basement rate is too low" While curtsnt
reimbasement rates in a particular state
may impose rad hmitations, this cannot
serve as an automatic reason for not
being able to resolve significant issues
which adversely affect residents.

Mutual Sensitivity in Weed and Deed

Of course, effective communications
are not enhanced when ombudsmen and
other advocstes make gratuitous remarks
about nursing home profits or that nurs-
ing homes should not exist Similarly,
good provider/ombudsman relations are
not helped when providers make similar
remarks about volunteers or advocates in
general. I once shared (he podium with a
provider who said flat nuning home ad.
vacates "follow the grant money And
when their sources a funding dry up,
they'll be sone." The audience was
large group of administrators.

Nursing home providers, onthisionen
and other costumer advocates are serious
about their responsibilities and wish to be
treated with potentate) rapers andcow.
tesy. It is easy for all of us to cloud our
perceptions by our own sena of how
others ought to behave we expect others
to realize bow committed we are and
bow difficult aujob really is. While corn.
plaints and criticisms are far essier to give
than to naive, they are a no:man pan
of the checks and balances necessaty to
pwsuing the highest quality of care and
full respect for the righill of residents, on
whose behalf we are al working.

Providen and ombudsmen aldce must
work within certain defined boundaries,
hierarchies and bureaucracies and these
conditions greatly affect our abilities to
meet the expectationi of others. However
these limitations can be overcome and
conflicts resolved when respect and under.
standing for all participant are present.
Good communication between providers
and advocates may not be crucial to the
resolution of all problems, but it certainly
can make the process easier, bah now
and io the future.
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.AHCA Statement on
Long Term Care
Ombudsman Program

Introduction
The American Health Care Association

(AHCA) Is a non-profit association
representing nearly 8,000 licensed nursing
homes and allied long term care facilities
throughout the nation. AHCA recognizes
the potential benefits of programs, such as
the Long Term Care Ombudsman
Program, that seek to enhance the well
beirT of long term care facility residents,
and supports the concept of such
orograms. We believe that both Quality of
1.ife and Quality of Care must be
emphasized and enhanced in the delivery
of long term care. We also believe that
programs that increase the involvement of
the community in lives of older individuals
in facilities and other settings, who might
otherwise become friendless and become
isolated, can provide an invaluable
contribution toward improving the lives of
such individuals.

However, in observing the implemen-
tation of the LTC Ombudsman Program
over the past several years, AHCA has
identified issues that we believe call for
statutory changes or other clarification of
Congressional intent. We addressed many
of these issues in our comments on the
implementing regulations emphasizing the
need for clarification and more specific
guidance in the regulations. Nevertheless,
the final regulations closely follow
statutory language, thus providing little
clarification. AHCA believes that the
changes in the statutory and regulatory
framework that we recommend are
necessary to make the program more
effective, to avoid unnecessary problems
and to fulfill original program objectives.

We think it important to state that the
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Adminislralion on Aging Program
Insiruclion (A0A.PI,/11.11, January 19,
11191) and es islirig_chapters of Ifs Guidance
Manual for Slide Programs' address many
of these Issues In a satisfactory manner
However, neither of these documents have
the weight of law, they are merely advisory
in nature We Iherel ore think if essential
lhal certain realer Issues be addressed by
the Congress when il considers reaulhorh
Zillion of the program. Additionally, while
recognizing the benefits of avoiding un-
necessary regulation, we believe that
regulations should address and clarify
certain issuee lhal may nol be appro-
priately addressed by legislation.

We will discuss our concerns and
members experiences with the program In
general firms and conclude wc,, specific
recommendations for Congssional
action.

General Discussion
AHCA believes that the scope of the

program should be expanded lo include all
services for older adults. As home care and
other community based programs
continue lo grow, the assistance of the long
term care ombudsman will become
Increasingly important to elderly indivi-
duals receiving these services. We urge
ihal Congress consider such expansions in
a fiscally respOnsible manner, being
mindful of the relationship between
linaecial resources and program scope
and ability lo function effectively.

Gualificalions of the slate long term care
ombudsman are of particular conCern. AoA
(Sac, E 5.) has addressed this issue. Our
members' experiences, have demonstrated

letessgeostl Ibis document, tatements such as "ADA
empelisilee Cu ADA Slates with sction citabonswill
DI retessoces le ibe 11111 etocram I 11011, 'MenUllr
WWII I. fleeting chaplets el Me Guidanc Hemt

fle developing Ittunli Comments, AHCA obtaind
mIcessalien en pogrom implementation horn mann of de
abilaited stets illsociabons gOtee of Ibis inlomation is
tetteenced in leis document, a summary is appended
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Ihal a well qualified individual is essenlial
for program success, individuals who have
nol had adequate experionv and do nol
understand ihe complexity ol issues
involved have of ion created more problems
than !hey have solved

Experience has also shown !hat
involvement of providers in all aspects of
program devolopmenl and implemenlalion
is anolher important lector in program
SOCCOlts Wo believe lhal advisory groups
that include providers should be required
lu ensure dialogue about mafor policy
issues

In considering other basic issues, It is
Important to realize that many of the
concepts and problems being discussed
have complex interrelationships and
cannot be resolved separately.

One basic issue is the need for
recognition of the rights of providers and
their responsibility to provide care and
protection to their residents. AoA (Sec
0 b) has recognized this; we are
convinced lhal understanding of this
issues by the state ombudsman is a critical
element, especially in the area of complaint
investigation and resolution.

Facilities' rights include the right to carry
on the activity, of providing care without
undue interference or harrassment as well
as recognition of their due process rights,
such as the right nol lo be unfairlyaccused
of wrongdoing and the right of the
"accused" to present information on its
behalf. These matters have no1 been
adequately addressed In federal law,
regulations or AoA documents. Provision
should also be made for resolution of
legitimate provider complaints about the
behavior of specific ombudsman represen-
tatives.

Access issues have three malor
components: access lo the facility, access
lo the individual resident and access lo
personal and medical records of residents.
The Issue of access lo facilities raises
questions of the purpose and lime of the

3
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visit, areas of the facility open to the
ombudsman representative and permitted
activities. We believe facility access during
normal husiness hours is generally
sufficient and access other than during
normal visiting hours should be permitted
only under unusual circumstances, for
which a standard should be defined.

When fiCC011s to individual residents is
considered, questions such as (1) whether
such access may only be In response to a
specific complaint or when the ombuds-
man representative has otherwise obtained
the residents' name, (2) the mental and
physical condition of the resident and (31
the degree of privacy required aro raised.

AHCA has developed a policy statement
on access, which appears on page 12. It is
recommended for Congressional consid-
eration. In general, we believe that
reasonable BMUS by representatives of
community organizations Is beneficial to
long term care facility residents. However,
we also believe that such access must
necessarily be limited by and balanced
with other considerations, such as the
acility's responsibility to provide protec-
tion to its residents, residem rights to
privacy, the physical capacity of the facility
and the schedule of facility and resident
activities.

Access to personal and medical records
raises questions of confidentiality, the
qualifications of those reviewing the
records, residents' rights of privacy,
conflicts with state law and the burden on
the facility. While we believe that resident
(or guardian) permission for access to
specific records should be required and
that general access to records should be
permitted only by obtaining a court order,
by referral to the state licensing agency or
by individuals with medical training, we
believe that state law should control this
Issue.

Use of contractors (Sec. C) and
development of substate (local) units,
including citizens organizations (Sec. F),
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to perform ombudsman program functions
raises serious questions. While ADA
forbids, because of potential conflicts ofinterest, use of organizations or agenciessuch ns slate licensing or certifying
agencies or organizations in any wny
associated with tong term care facilities, it
does not recognize that certain advocacyor union-related organizations might alsohave conflicts of Interest that wouldprevent their "vigorous and impartial"
(emphasis added) implementation of theprogram (Sec. A). Characteristics andpermitted functions of "community
organizations" and contractors should be
specified; the role of advocacy Of union-
related organizations having a definiteconflict of interest can thus be given
reasonable limitations, by prohibitingcertain activities by these groups. Inaddition to basing the ombudsmanprogram in the state aging unit, thereshould be clear prohibition against
contracting major functions to organiza-tions or state government units with
potential conflicts of interest.

Our survey indicated that volunteers
qualifications, roles, required training and
supervision are additional major factors In
program sucess, AoA manual addressesthose issues appropriately and thoroughly.
However, the qualifications and role of
individuals providing training should alsobe identified,

We find the complaint system, describedin detail by ADA (Sec. G), to be
conceptually reasonable. However, Im-
plementation of this activity has created
problems in several States. One major
problem has been the failure to provide a
mechanism for response by the person(individual, facility, organization or
agency) whose action has been the causeof a complaint. It would seem that such a
provision should be added; in addition to
protecting the due process rights of thoseInvolved, it would assure adequate
investigation of the complaint. One state
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alfilinto reports that providors aro not
informed of complaints nor given
opportunity to rospond, thoy hnvo boon
told that protection of complainant
confidentiality requiros this Wo disagroo.
In genoral, wo do not bellow) that
complaints can bo adoquntoly Investigatod
or resolved unless the providor lb nforrnod
and involvod. The "Complaint Monago-
ment Issues" chaplor of the AoA Manual
supports our viewpoint, in addition to
discussing thoso situations in which
confidontiality considorations do not
permit provider involvoment. We also
boliovo that providors should receive some
documontation of complaint rosolution.

Othor probloms regarding tho complaint
systom havo boon roportod by some state
affiliatos. Some ombudsman programs do
not act upon complaints submittod by
facility rop resen tatives about other
organizations or agencies or do not act
upon complaints that are not abouf long
torm care facilitios. AoA has cloarly stated
that facility staff may make complaints
(Sec. 0.2) and that acts of "... govornment
or quasi-govornmental agoncy, which may
affect in an advorso way the health, health-
related, financial, social and other services
provided . . ." are included. Ombudsman
programs should specifically bo required
to accept complaints lodged by providers
on behalf of their clients and residonts.
AHCA believes that cooperative efforts of
LTC ombudsman and providers are the
most desirable mechanism for assisting
elderly recipients of LTC services in
resolution of their problems. Because
states were permitted to develop programs
incrementally, limiting the kinds of
complaints to be acted upon in the early
stages of development of an ombudsman
program may have been justified; a fully
developed program should not have such
limitations.
Complaint resolution involves "translating
the results of the investigator into
benef icial action on behalf of the
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complainant/resident" (Soc. 0.5). AoA
idontifiod six moans of problom rosolution,
ranging from porsuasion to encouraging
legal acfion. It indicatod that all ronsonablo
avonuos of complaint rosolution should be
oxhaustod, whilo rocognizing that somo
complaints cannot be rosolved to tho
satisfaction of lho complainant. Follow-up
and monitoring activities, BS appropriate,
are also Idontified as part of tho complaint
resolution procoss. Our state affiliatos
indicato that the extont to which tho
ombudsman program rofers complaints
and their resolution and follow-up to othor
appropriate state agencios is also a factor
in the success of the program. For
example, patient care issues rotated
directly to state licensure roquirements aro
often bost resolved by that agency. AoA
(Sec. G.6.e.) strongly recommends such
referrals.

Establishment of a uniform reporting
system that includes collection and
analysis of data, with reports submitted to
the Commissioner of AoA, the state
licensure agency and other appropriate
public agencies, is another requirement
that has presented problems. To a great
extent, these problems are related to the
way in which data has been presented,
particularly categorization of types of
complaints, verification of complaints and
evaluation of the satisfactoriness of
complaint resolution. Categorization of
type of complaint raises problems if the
seriousness of the complaint, as well as
the subject matter is not indicated. For
example, lack of sufficient amounts of
nutritional food and absence of an
individuars favorite foods fit Into the same
subject matter category but are not equally
serious in nature.

If, in the case of a complaint about lack of
favorite food, investigation revealed that
the patient's medical regime did not permit
use of the food and that after repeated
explanations, the patient refused to accept
this dietary limitation, the complaint would

7



ss

probably be classified as a verified
complaint with unsatisfactory resolution.
Without further explanation or sub-
categorization, such Information could be
interpreted to reflect negatively on the long
term care facility. AoA provided general
guidelines for both the reporting system
(Sec. I) and the Ombudsman's Annual
Report (Sec. J). The Manual addresses
these concerns in greater detail.

We are aware that, In many cases, the
lack of sufficient qualified staff within the
state egency has been the primary cause of
reporting problems. However the possibili-

4. ty of information being presented so as to
justify the existence of the ombudsman
program and show the need for additional
or continued state financial resources tor
the program is a factor that cannot be
ignored.

Another major group of substantive
issues is related to the use of volunteers
and citizen organizations. While the law
mandates both their participation in the
program and the training of volunteers, 11
gives no indication as to the permissible
scope of activity, volunteer qualifications
or levels of training required. AoA appears
to expect most volunteer activity to take
place at the substate organizational level
(Sec. F. 2-4). Training requirements,
covered in one paragraph (Sec. L.), indicate
that persons with complaint investigation
and resolution responsibilities must
receive training ". . . in the amount and
frequency necessary . . .". Training in
acceis to records and confidentiality
issues is specified (Sec. G.8.d.v). In
reviewing training materials developed by
state ombudsman programs, as well as
AoA's information on training, we have
identified several satisfactory programs.
They include Information about relevant
state and federal laws, financial issues, the
aging process, the long term health care
system and available resources, as well as
giving extensive training in effective and
impartial complaint Investigation and
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resolution techniques. Again, the Manual
,addresses these issues in some detail,
including subjects such as reimbursing
volunteers for expenses and screening, as
well as specific training recommendations.

We also believe that community
education and visitation programs in
facilities, as developed by many state
ombudsman programs, have great value
and should be given more emphasis by all
programs.

Specific Recommendations
Before making specific recommenda-

tions. AHCA would like to go on record as
recognizing the value and professionalism
of AoA's guidance materials. We believe
AoA should be allocated sufficient
resources to complete the Manual in a
timely manner, while maintaining the
quality of existing chapters, so as to
provide continued guidance to state
programs. We deplore the fact that federal
budgetary considerations have resulted in
a decrease in the number of staff persons,
as well as the resources available to them,
for performance of these important
functions.

The first recommendation is that
Congress address key issues in the
statutory language. We suggest that the
following items, discussed in detail above,
be Included in legislation:

Expansion of the program to include
all services for older adults.
Development of a state-level advisory
body that includes provider represen-
tation. Existing advisory groups
dealing with aging issues (such as a
State Commission on Aging) should
be permitted to provide this function,
Protection of provider due process
rights in the complaint resolution
process. At a minimum, providers
should be able to file a statement as
part of the official record and should
be informed of the final outcome.
Prohibition against unions, union

9



related or gan iza lions or other
organizations having a definite
conflict of Interest performing local
ombudsman functions.
Delegation of authority on confiden-
tiality of and access to medical
records questions to state law,
Requirement that complaints from
providers be received and acted
upon.
Requirement that state ombudsman
program be based in state aging unit
and not contract major functions to
organizations or state government
units with potential conflict of
Interest.

The second recommendation is that the
Congress instruct AoA, Office of Human
Development Services, to develop regula-
tions that are sufficiently detailed so as to
give guidance on major issues not
addressed in the legislation. We suggest
that the following items should be included
In regulations:

Minimum qualifications for the state
ombudsman.
Limitation on access to facility by
volunteers to a reasonable (to be
defined) standard.
Minimum standards for volunteer
training.
Encouragement, without any prohibi-
tions, that the expertise of other state
agencies, such as the state licensure
agency, especially in complaint
resolution and education, be utilized.
Requirement that confidentiality
constraints (to be defined) apply to all
aspects of unresolved complaints.

In summary, our observation and
analysis of the program since its inception
have enabled us to identify elements that
are characteristic of successful state
programs, They include precise delinea-
tion of program purpose, procedures and
practices; a highly qualified state
ombudsman; a reasonable approach to
sensitive issues such as privacy of medical
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records and access to facilities; well
:trained volunteers and opportunity for
meaningful provider involvement In
program development and implemen-
tation.

Because AHCA believes that the Long
Term Care Ombudsman Program has the
potential to benefit older individuals
receiving a variety of services, Including
services In long term care facilities, we
strongly recommend that Congress take
necesary action to ensure the effective-
ness, objectivity and professionalism that
are necessary for the program to achieve
this potential.

Note: Much of the information upon which
this document Is based was obtained by
surveying ANCA's state affiliates. Informa-
tion about the survey content, process,
analysis and follow up Is available from
AHCA upon request.
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Public Access to Patients
In Long Term Care
Facilities

This position statement outlines AHCA's
views on public access to patients in long
term care facilities. This document was
approved by the AHCA Executive Board
and ratified by the Governing Council.

The American Health Care Association is
the nation's largest federation of nursing
homes and allied long term health care
acilities. Its 8,000 facility members care for

more than 850,000 residents.
The paper is intended to raise issues for

consideration, as well as guidance, for
member facilities as they develop theirown
policies in the areas of access. Balancing
the need for privacy and freedom of
communication for individual residents
and facility responsibilities to all residents
within the facility is the focus of the paper.
Specific policy guidelines are presented
for consideration by Individual facilities.

Public Access to Patients In
Long Term Care Facilities

The American Health Care Association
(ARCA) has developed the following
position for consideration by long term
care facilities. As a non-profit association
whose membership serves over 850,000
persons in 8,000 facilities In 48 states,
AHCA is vitally concerned with the well
befit of all nursing home patients. This
concern extends not only to the physical
needs of patients, but equally to those
mental or social needs which have a direct
bearing on their physical progress and
prognosis.

AHCA believes that the patient's total
mental and social needs are beyond the
capacity'of any individual facility to meet in
their entirety and that a life, free of a feelingof Isolation and loneliness, requires
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interaction with and support from the
'community outside the facility. The
community consists not only of family and
friends, but for persons or groups whose
desire is to serve the"whole patient" for the
benefit of the patient.

Based upon this belief, AHCA recom-mends that long term care facilities
develop and implement access policy
guidelines which can be used toencourage
as much interaction with the communityas
possible.

Such a policy must ensure, at the sametime, that the facility can properly
discharge Its responsibilities to the patient
including protecting the patient from
unwanted intrusion into his privacy or
possible abuse by individuals or groups
who may wish to use the patients' needs to
further their own end. AHCA encourages
that such policy guidelines be In a written
form which is suitable for distribution to
patients, their families, community
organizations, and other persons or groups
who may desire to visit the facility and
whose visitation may benefit the patient.

Rights of Patients
AHCA believes that patients in long term

care facilities have the right to private and
unrestricted communication with family,
friends, and other persons with whom the
patient wishes to speak, absent document-
ed medical direction to the contrary.
Implicit In this is the patient's right to voice
grievances and recommend changes in
policy and services to the facility residents
council and/or grievance committee as
well as to persons outside the facility, free
from restraint or interference by facility
staff or personnel.

Co-equal with the right of private and
unrestricted communication is the
patient's right of privacy. AHCA does not
believe that individuals or groups should
be permitted access to an individual
patient, in the patient's room, without prior
permission of that patient. To permit

13
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visitors to wander through the halls of a
facility, entering patients rooms ot will and
without permission, is to deny their right to
treatment with dignity and individuality.

Much of the daily care of patients in-
volves physical therapy, medical examin-
ations and treatment, and assistance
in performing personal functions. At
such times, the appearance at the patient's
door of unexpected and unknown visitors
is frequently unsettling and may represent
to the patient a clear invasion of his privacy.
Absent the patient's consent, persons not
directly involved in the patient's care and
treatment should not be allowed to enter or
rema.n in the patient's room.

To balance the patient's right to private
communication with his right to privacy.
AHUA suggests the following policy
guidelines for consideration by individual
facilities:

Scheduling Guidelines
Visitors who are unknown to patients

should schedule visits at least one day in
advance. By prior scheduling, visitors can
insure that no conflicts will arise with other
scheduled activities, and the facility can
inform patients in advance of visitors to the
common areas who will be available to
discuss topics of interest to patients.

AHCA suggests that visitors inform the
facility in advance of the size of the visiting
group. In this way, the facility can arrange
for the availability of common areas If
desired by the visitors. All visits should be
scheduled within the facility's customary
visiting hours.

Visitation Guidelines
All visitors entering a facility should

promptly notify authorized facility
personnel of their presence. Upon the
request of the facility, visitors should pro-
duce appropriate identification. For rep-
resentatives of community and other or-
ganizations, the wearing of name tags
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throughout the visit may prove I seful to
patient and facility alike

Visitors not present al the request of a
specific patient should be permitted access
to the common areas of the facility, and
may be accompanied by staff personnel to
and I rom these common areas Visits to a
patient's room are appropriate only when
the patient has consented to the visitation.
In the event that a patient's physician has
advised against visitation, as documented
in the medical record, then visitors should
be so informed and should not be
permitted to communicate with that patient
while in the facility.

All discussions with patients in the
facility's common area should be private
and unrestricted. Absent the specific
request of a patient, facility personnel
should not remain present during
individual discussions, nor otherwise
interfere with or intrude upon such
communications.

Individuals or groups desiring to visit
with a patient should be permitted to do so
only with the permission ot that patient.
The appropriate staff member should
notify the patient of the visitor's presence
and If the visitor is not known to the patient
the subject matter which tho visitor wishes
to discuss with the patient. If the patient
consents to the visit, the visitor should be
shown to the patient's room by the staff
member. Although facility personnel may
then accompany visitors on their departure
from the patient's room, they should not
remain present during the visit unless so
requested by the patient.

All visitors to long term care facilities are
responsible for conducting themselves In a
courteous and respectful manner. No one
visit, for example, should be prolonged so
that it tires the patient or disturbs or tires
his roommate. The patient retains the
absolute right to terminate the visit at any
time and for any reason, and his right
should be respected.

In the interest of ensuring that staff may

15
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perform their normal duties and functions
without interruption, visitors should not
request staff assistance or make demands
on staff time unless absolutely necessary.
Suggestions regarding the facility's
operation, care of patients, and similar
matters should be brought to the attention
of the facility administrator. Visitors should
depart promptly at the end of visiting
hours, so that patient care routines may be
observed.

Facilities are responsible for safeguard-
ing the privacy, security, and safety of their
patients with regard to visitation. The
facility should respect the rights of patients
who do not wish to receive visitors. During
visits, patients should not be subject to
photographing, filming, videotaping or
audiotaping unless they have consented to
these activities. In addition, the facility may
not release or discuss information in a
patient's medical record unless it has first
obtained proper, written consent as
required by laws.

Because of the facility's responsibility to
its patients, the Administrator may refuse
access to any person if he has reason to
believe that a visit by this person would be
injurious to the health, safety or security of
patients. However, such a refusal must be
properly documented. In addition, he
should refuse access to persons seeking
entrance for commercial purposes.

Long term care facilities have an
important responsibility to enrure that a
patient's right to privacy and his right to
private communication are respected.
AHCA believes that the foregoing
guidelines achieve a needed balance
between these rights, and urges its
facilities to incorporate these suggestions
into written visitation policies.
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Amerloan Ilealth Care Mussdntion
Questionnaire

Long Term Care Ombudsman Program'
State Implementation

January, 1983

State:-2L.811a2nnneaL.._

Instructions: Please answer the following questions about your states implemen-

tation of the federally mandead long-term care ombudsman program. In most

eases, 1785,8 00,4 or other one word answers are sufficient. However, please

feel free to add additional information you believe is important. Additionally,
please send the documents identified in question 14 only if you believe they
illustrate important points or unusual characteristics (desirable or undesirable)
of the cmbudsman program in your state.

1. How long has the long term oars ombudsman program been operating in Your

state? lias1=_-.7_lisas_ (responne to federal mandate)

2. Bow many individusla have held the office of state LTC ombudsman during
that time? Yr= 1-5.
sad broTider disbatiefutjan.

3. Does the current state embudsman have a background in (a) health 31:4
(b) aging _and_ (c) social work 812Al_nallan_(d) other (describe) _AIM

listaatins_la_lhans._atatsa.

4. Bow many of each of the following are statewide? (a) paid staff _Wit
artso, (b) volunteers lbsimAntnexstal_ I0IL.Lagnuisisztign-1111

5. Is the program authorized by (a) state statute? _1 3.--(b) regulationn(only)?

operating (or other) guidelines (only)? (d) other

(specify) Enslacal_lax_ansizigniatiann.

6. Where is the state LTC ombudeman office based?
(e.g., governor's office, division of aging, health department)

7. (a) Are there local (county or regional) offices?_211-=
(b) If yes, where are they boned? Plaaalas..diatrists,saaatiesaams_sdar
la_leran.istmaalitaa_Artsia..

A-2
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B. )(a. Is there a state advisory council?
10 ved..._aettral OlAnatd_Or_Dnr1

.0f_12.Wicr_advistua_grigul (b) Are LTC providers represented? 8 Ten

9. (a) Are tbere local advisory councils? j_t_igA
(b) Are LTt providers represented?

10. (a) Has the volunteer component of.the program been implemented? ilLzum

(b) Do volunteers functiun as (1) visitors___Ll_. (2) inspectors__/__. (3)trainers 1 (4) otber 10 (advocates). (o) Are providers involved
in volunteer training? Essy_s_gutte.

11. Are other community groups (e.g., nursing home reform groups, legal services,
area agencies on aging) involved in program implementation? (Describebriefly)

12. Will cnbudsman accept complaints about resident's problems Sr.01 providers
as well as complaints About providers? One no. but 5 'Yes' vere qualified.

ta
.

A-3
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13. Please indicate your overall assessment of the following aspects of the

program AxlmatolantaLla_nuc_atatil..

Item

(a). Objectivity (impartially) of
ombudsman and ombudsman rep-
rosantativoo

(b).AncEss_ta_racially___.

(0). Arzain_la_satic '1

(d). Imam to records

&Mir I Neu -

factory J tral

15

Assessment
Unsatis-
factory Comments

17

17

15

(e). Trainins of volunterrs

(f). Working with provider to
resolve complaints

5

16

(g). Opportunity for provider
to submit as part of
record, information
regardina complaints

(h). Ability to resolve
complaints

17

12

(i). Working relationship
with state survey/
licsosure acencv 12 8

6

7

6

6

(j). Working relationship
with crovider croups 14 7

(k). Ombudsman's knowledge

(1). Adequacy of volunteer
trainine nroscrems 9 10

(m). Confidentiality of ombudsman
records (includinc comclaints ) 14

Other comments
0r_ranzioann_taLialea_ltat:

6
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a) Obiectivitv

Materials sutmitted generally dercnstrated iapartiality (or lack of
impartiality) of the ombudsman. For example, in states'where ombudsman
materials emphasized mell_Imisg.st_i=idents (as opposed to 'badness',
of nursing homes) and public education, objectivity of program represen-
tatives vas rated osatisfactorya.

b) 1=053 to Facility

Identifieation of ombudsman representatives and hours of access were
the main 12=03 cited. Identification includes U3O of identification
cards for oatedsman representatives and the representative identifying
his/herself to the administrator (or his designee) when entering the
facility. ar the thrie 133UO3, failure of the representative to identiry
himself appears to have caused the most problems.

o) Apneas to Patients
In general, this has been a problem only when facility access has
been a problem. .

d) 100*13 tO Records
Providers expressed concerns about unqualified individuals examining
records, especially when state law requirements appear to conflict
with ombudmuta program representative access rules. The potential
for provider liability, as custodian of the record, and for misinter-
pretation or misuse by individuals who are not adequately trained
appears to be a major factor.

a) ItainialLataglunteera
See (1) below.

1? Workinm vith provider to resolve complaints
wirnsatisfactorya responses cited accusatory approaches, failure to
investigate 'complaints folky and lack of knowledge of the ombudsman
representative as reasons for dissatisfaction. Materials subeitted
ware quite specific about the importance of this factor for programs
rated as 'satisfactory°.

g) Otwortunitr for Provider to submit information
While this has generally not been a problem, providers in states where
it has been are most vocal in their oppositic.n tA, the program.

12) 1121.11.tzln_res

Many respondents pereeived the program as generally ineffectual; 111
MOO canes poor anetworkingu with other resources, including other
state agencies and provider organizations, was identified as the cause.

i) larking_jmlatignsbjsiliaLAgts_sgrsejsa
Programs rated as effective and otherwise satisfactory tended to also
be rated 'satisfactory', for this characteristic).

j) Yorkine relationshitrwith Provider scrotum

A-5
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larldsm_rslatianshiaiith_vrazidszAtinilail
Most respondents recognised their responsibility in this area. mime
described the often difficult process in developing good relationship.
Programs rated as vunsatisfacitorye appear to give little or no opportunity
for provider input in any aspeot of the program.

.001113111112.12NOLIndIOLIILOS
The leportance of this factor for hoth state and local (paid staff)
=badman representatives cannot overlooked. One highly positive
responne described the teat* ombudsman as 'a strong advocate, but
high4 competent, knowledgeable and fa.. o. On the other hand, most
negative responees included complaints about the oebudsman's qualifi-
cations. Both education and experience were nited.

1) ialsoataiLAtainim
As can be seen from the responses, this is a major 138110. Most states
bad volunteer training programs, but few were rated as 'satisfactory*.
In reviewing materials submitted, important factors include the number
of hours of training, breadth of training program (snbjeotn included),
qualifications and diversity of taminers (inclusion of providers,
nurses, state surveyors, etc.), assemsment of the effectiveness of
the training (testing) and inclusion of field work (futility visits).

relationship between volunteer functions and the need for training
wan also apparent (i.e. training requirements for friendly visiting
and complaint investigation need not bOthe same).

a) rantualardautz_a_rmai
In general, problems apper to he related to inadequate or conflicting
procedures and giving inform:Ion about unresolved complaints to the
presn.

A-6
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14. Please 9end documents indicated below (please see instrUctions):

(Pleaae check or indicate
Status date. lia_alpropriate)

Doe ?. not exist
State Ombudsman Will send or la not useful
Domment Enclosed op (date) for sursAm__

(a). State law

(b). state regulations

(c) Guidelines

(d) .Zocutive order

(e). Operationn manual

(f). Most recent
annual report

Volunteer
(8). training manual

(h). Other

rote: Host respondent' sent 3028 dominants. Material vas also received
from states for which a survey response was not obtained..

Completed by:

Nzme

Title
Organization
Address

Date
Phone (for follow-up purpoaes)

SH:jbe/ls/cjw
831033.04

9/6/83

6 8

A-7



64

Mr. WYNN. Thank you very much, and particularly for your
speed. Both of you have moved vigorously.

Ms. Holder, it's always a pleasure to have you with us. We'll
make a prepared copy of your remarks a part of the record. We
would appreciate it if you, too, could highlight some of your con-
corns.

STATEMENT OF ELMA L. HOLDER, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
NATIONAL CITIZENS' COALITION FOR NURSING HOME REFORM
Ms. HOLDIR. The creative formation of the Ombudsman Program

largely through the vision and efforts of Dr. Flemming, and the re-
sulting national ombudeman network, have now begun to fulfill the
critical needs of citizens in our country's long-term care facilities.
At this very moment we can be sure that scores of ombudsman are
with residents and their family members helping them resolve
some of the diverse problems which concern them.

Many States have adopted legislation which help protect resi-
dents based on the experiences, information, and insights of Om-
budsman and Advocacy Programs. Also, the development of Feder-
al laws and regulations is more reality based because of the om-
budsman's information.

The program has contributed greatly to the health, welfare, and
civil rights of residents, and therefore, to nursing home reform. Its
accomplishments are chronicled in State annual reports and the
few annual summaries of the Administration on Aging.

Besides its strengths I was asked to address some of the pro-
gram's weaknesses, which I will, in order to direct attention to its
needs and mobilize support to meet them. I must emphasize that
these weaknesses result more from problems in the long-term care
system than from the current structure or service delivery of the

%rue some of the problems? There are individuals serving as
ombudsmen who do not have the training they need in order to be
most effective and responsible. As stated in prior testimony, they
recognize the need and want such training.

There are certainly existing programs which tend to serve the
nursing homes, administrators, and staff better than they serve the
residents. As it happens in some State regulatory agencies, an over-
riding focus of the program can become helping, cjoling, consult-
ing with, or assisting, administrators and staff to get them to do a
better job. This in itself is not bad or wrong, but because of limited
resources this often results in less access for the residents to the
ombudsman, and less time to identify and resolve individual's prob-
lems.

There are some programs which at times operate in a manner
counter to the efforts of the State regulatory agencies. This is nec-
essary when the State agency does not enforce standards, but most
often this happens when there are misunderstandings and poor
communication. It's a two-way problem.

These problems and/or weaknesses are all real and are generally
known to the ombudsman. They are also understandable given the
poor support for this important public health program; since they
are understandable they can also be overcome.
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It has been noted that the Administration on Aging has responsi-
bility to provide support to the network. If AOA did provide or
would arrange to have provided the assistance needed, the many
weaknesses, and the gap and inconsistencies among program,
would not exist. Although never sufficient in amount or scope, in
the past AOA did provide a variety of services to the Ombudsman
Program.

As Dr. Flemming indicated, AOA did provide central office staff
support, and issue grants and contracts to other organizations to
uphold the program. For example, our own organization was grant-
ed funds from 1979 to 1981 to develop and maintain an information
clearinghouse for the State and local programs, as well as for citi-
zen advocacy groups. Several other organizations received regional
contracts to provide assistance and training to the Ombudsman
and Legal Services Programs.

By 1981 significant advancements had been made by these
groups to develop and deliver the needed support. However, AOA's
advocacy initiatives for all practical purposes ceased that year. All
of these groups, including our own, attempted to obtain new grants
from AOA to continue these coordinated efforts. We were not suc-
cessful.

Until 1981 AOA had also been in the forefront of Federal agen-
cies advocating for an improved regulatory system to protect nurs-
ing home residents. This leadership, central to its responsibilities,
fell by the wayside by 1982. AOA did not replace the backup serv-
ices with other backup programs, nor did it increase its services
from the central office. In fact, it moved the opposite direction. It
began to resist attempts and often put roadblocks in front of the
remaining AOA staff person who continued to attempt to assist the
programs. Staff efforts to provide an assessment gupie to the Om-
budsman Program, to disseminate helpful information, to develop
and disseminate a summary report of ombudsman activities, and to
issue a completed report of the national training conference held
last fall, were all greatly reduced, resisted, diluted, or stopped.

In earlier testimony today an AOA representative talked about
current support for the program. We join others in applauding any
support AOA has or will now provide; however, a clear tracking of
the record would, in my opinion, reveal that AOA has provided
support only reluctantly.

TMs record is documented in the official grievance that Sue
Wheaton, the former staff person for the program, filed against
AOA based on her transfer out of the Ombudsman Program this
year.

In addition to the constant prodding of Ms. Wheaton, I believe
that it is the great needs of residents in nursing homes, and the
resulting needs and public pressure of the mostly isolated Ombuds-
man Programswhich currently drive AOA to action after recent
years of program neglect. AOA needs support and help to move for-
ward, but its efforts should also be monitored carefully to assure
new support emerges that is based on the actual needs and involve-
ment of the ombudsman.

We have a lot of work left to assure the dreams of the Arthur
Flemmings and others are realized, and to achieve the success Con-
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gress surely must have intended when it made the program an in-tegral part of the Older Americans Act.
As others have stated here today, there is a dire need to budget

sufficient financial support. At the current budget level we expendsurely less than $1 per long-term care resident per year for thisprogram which is vital to the health and well-being of those resi-dents.
From a national budgetary perspective, additions of smallmoneys, say, even $10 per resident per year, could help assure thesuccess of the program.
I thank you for the opportunity to express my comments and will

answer questions if needed.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Holder follows:]

TESTIMONY OF ELMA L. HOLDER, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, NATIONAL CITIZENS' COALITION
FOR NURSING Home REFORM

The creative formation of the ombudsman program in 1971, largely through thevision and efforts of Dr. Arthur Flemming, Ruth 1(nee, a former HEW official, andothers, and the resulting national network has now begun to help fulfill the criticalneeds of older (and younger) citizens in our country's long-term care facilities.At this very moment, as we sit together discussing this important program, wecan be assured that scores of local and state ombudsmen (both paid ste' and volun-teers) are with long-term care residents and/or their family members, helping themresolve some of the diverse, often complicated problems which concern them. Theseproblems range from providing assisteoce in getting better meals or activities serv-ices, to obtaining needed medical assistance, to helping residents obtain neededpublic benefits, to assistance with complicated neglect and abuse cases.Many states have adopted legislation and regulations which help protect the resi-dents, based on the experiences, information and insights of local and state ombuds-man and advocacy Programs. Additionally, the development of federal laws and reg-ulations has been more reality-based because of the information from ombudsmanprograms.
In many states, the ombudsman network has provided extensive public education-al PraFams regarding the long-term care system, and the needs and rights of citi-zens living in long-term care facilities.
The ombudsman program has contributed greatly to the health, welfare and civilrights of long-term care residents and; therefore, to nursing home reform. Its accom-plishments, too many to mention here, are chronicled in numerous required stateannual reports and the few annual summaries of state activities produced by theAdministration on .

Besides its etre have been asked to address some of the programs' weak-nesses, which I wil gliidly do, in order to direct attention to its needs and to mobi-lize support to meet such needs. I must emphasize that the weaknesses I presentresult more from problems in the long-term care system itself, than from the cur-rent structure or service delivery of the actual programs in the field.What are some of the problems?
(1) There are individuals serving as ombudsmen and their volunteer assistantswho do not, in fact, have the training they need in order to be most effective andresponsible. As has been stated herebefore me, they recognize the need and wantsuch training.
(2) As in any other field, there are ombudsmen at the state and local level whoare not suited for their role because they lack sufficient qualifications or experienceor may not bs of the best temperament for the job. Clearly, the provision of moreand better training programs could take care of some of these individuals' problems.The emergence of the National Association of State Long Term Care OmbudsmanPrograms is evidence of the desire of ombudsmen to upgrade their skills and to givesupport to each other in their professional roles.(3) There are certainly existing programs which tend to serve the nursing homes,their administrators and staff, better than they serve the residents who live there.As it happens in some state regulatory agencies, a major, sometimes overridingfocus of the program becomes helping, adding, consulting

i
with, or assisting admin-istrators and staff to get them to do a better job. This, in itself, s not bad or wrong.However, because of the limited resources of the ombudsman programs, this often
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results in less access for the residents to the ombudsman, and less time for the om-
budsman to identify individual's problems and to advocate for problem resolution.

(4) There are programs, both state and local, which sometimes operate in a
manner that is counter to efforts of the state regulatory agencies. Sometimes this is
necessary when the state agency is not doing its job of enforcing standards, but mostoften this happens when there are misunderstandings and lack of communication
between the ombudsman programs and the state regulatory agencies. It's a two-wayproblem.

These problems or weaknesses are all real, and they are generally known to the
ombudsman network. They are also understandablegiven the lack of support forthis important public health/social services program. Since they are understand-
able, they can be overcome.

It has been noted that the Administration on Aging has responsibilities to provide
service and support to the ombudsman network. This should be clear to anyone who
understands the related provisions of the Older Americans Act. If AoA did pro-
videor would arrange to have providedthe assistance needed by the program, we
would not have the many weaknesses, nor the gaps and inconsistencies which exist
among the state and local programs. Although never sufficient in the amount or
scope, in the past AoA did provide backup services to this program.

AoA provided central office staff support and issued grants and contracts to other
organizations to uphold this program. For example, our own organization,
NCCNHR, was granted funds from 1979-1981 to develop and maintain an Informa-
tion Clearinghouse for the state and local programs, as well as for the network of
citizen advocacy groups. Several other organizations, including the National Senior
Citizens Law Center, the Legal Counsel for the Elderly of the American Association
of Retired Persons, the Center for the Public Interest, and the University of Michi-
gan Gerontology Program, as well as others, were given special bi-regional contracts
to provide technical assistance and training to the ombudsman and legal services
programs. By 1981, significant advancements had been made by these groups to de-
velop and deliver the needed support; however, AoA's advocacy initiatives, for all
practical purposes, ceased by 1981. All of these groups, including our own, attempt-
ed to obtain new grants from AoA to continue these coordinated efforts; we were
not successful. Until 1981-82, AoA had also been in the forefront of federal agencies
advocating for an improved regulatory system to protect nursing home residents.
This leadership from AoA, central to its responsibilities under the Older Americans
Act, also fell by the wayside by 1982.

AoA did not replace the back-up services noted above with other back-up pro-
grams or by increasing its services from the central office. In fact, it moved in the
opposite direction. It began to resist attempts and often put roadblocks in front of
the remaining staff person, Sue Wheaton, when she continued to attempt to assist
the programs. Her efforts to provide an assessment guide for the ombudsman pro-
gram; to disseminate specific Information helpful to ombudsmen and their assist-
ants; to develop and disseminate a national summary report of ombudsman activi-
ties (based on the state reports); and to issue a completed report of the national
training conference held last fall were all greatly resisted, diluted or stopped. In
earlier testimony today, an AoA representative presented information about current
support for the program. We join others in applauding any support AoA has or will
now provide; however, a clear tracking of the record would, in my opinion, reveal
that AoA has provided support only reluctantly. This record is clearly documented
in the official grievance that Sue Wheaton, the former staff support person for the
ombudsman program, has filed with AoA, based on her transfer out of the ombuds-
man program this year.

I believe that it is the great need of residents in nursing homes for help, and the
resulting great needs and public pleas of the now isolated state and local ombuds-
man programs which are currently driving AoA to action, after recent years of ne-
glect of this program. AoA needs support and help to move forward, but its efforts
should also be monitored carefully to assure that new support emerges and to
assure that it is based on the actual needs and involvement of the ombudsmen
themselves.

We have a lot of work left to do to assure that the dreams and plans of Arthur
Flemming, Sue Wheaton, the ombudsmen and others are accompishecl and to assurea
the success Congress surely must have in tended when it made the program an inte-
gral part of the older Americans Act. To start with, as others have stated here
today, there is a dire need to budget sufficient financial support for the program. At
the current budget support level, we expend about $1.00 per long-term care resident
per year for this program which is vital to their health and well-being. From a na-r
tional budgetary perspective, additions of small monies, say even $10 per resident
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per year, could help assure the success of the program. For when it reaches full ma-
turitywhen its ideals and objectives are accomplished, at least three important
things will happen:

(1) All individual providers of long-term careowners, operators and staff, and all
state regulatory agencies and individual surveyors will welcome and fully under-
stand the important role of the ombudsman program in asauring quality care. They
will fully cooperate with this program.

(2) The community-at-large will be knowledgeable about the responsibilities of fa-
cilities and the rights of the residents, and will be intimately involved in helping
local fealties mobilize and provide any services which will enrich the lives and care
of the residents.

(3) The program will assure that every resident in every community long-term
care facility has easy, regular access to a sensitive, well-trained advocate who can
help them resolve any problems or assist them in obtaining answers to any techni-
cal questions they may 'have about their care, their entitlements, and their residen-
cy in a long-term care facility.

Given the express importance of the national long-term care ombudsman program
to our current older population, and to we older people of the future, we have no
alternative but to move forward and to all work together to provide the support
that the program needs and deserves.

Thank you for the opportunity to share this information and to express my views.
The National Citizens' Coalition for Nursing Home Reform stands ready, as always,
to join in support for this program.

Mr. WYDEN. Well, thanks very much, Ms. Holder, for a very val-
uable presentation.

Ms. Ferguson.

STATEMENT OF WILDA FERGUSON, COMMISSIONER, VIRGINIA
DEPARTMENT ON AGING AND FIRST VICE PRESIDENT OF NA-
TIONAL ASSOCIATION OF STATE UNITS ON AGING
Ms. FERGUSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am happier than I

thought I would be to be here this morning as the Commissioner of
the Virginia Department for the Aging, to assure you that, yes,
indeed, the Commonwealth does have an Ombudsman Program. It
is alive and well, and growing.

I also am pleased to be here to present the comments of the Na-
tional Association of State Units on Aging. These comments are on
the important contributions of the State Long-Term-Care Ombuds-
man Program in advocating on behalf of the most vulnerable seg-
ment of our older population; namely, the institutionalized elderly.

The State Long-Term-Care Ombudsman Program is an integral
component of both the service mandate and the advocacy mandate
to State units on aging. We are proud of the effective implementa-
tion of this program by State governments. The act appropriately
holds the State units on aging accountable for assuring that the
State Long-Term-Care Ombudsman Program achieves its statutory
objectives, regardless of where that Ombudsman Program is placed
in State government.

The structure is different in many States, but this diversity does
help to create programs which are more responsive to the needs of
older persons, and which allows the states to take advantage of
unique opportunities and circumstances to enhance program devel-
opment.

Like other aspects of the Older Americans Act, the State Long-
Term-Care Ombudsman Program encompasses both direct services
and advocacy. The program develops a service of individualized ad-
vocacy on behalf of residents of long-term care facilities. It estab-
lishes a system of investigating and attempting to resolve com-

7 3



69

plaints from individual residents. In carrying out this role not only
have ombudsmen been able to assist individuals, but they have also
been able to analyze trends in individual complaints which may
highlight needed changes in State statute and legislation.

This information feeds into the second aspect of the program. It
serves an advocate for policy changes which will benefit all resi-
dents of long-term care facilities.

As part of State government, State units on aging, and State
Long-Term-Care Ombudsman Programs have access to information,
support, policy analysis, and contacts with other relevant State offi-
cials, which enhance their roles as internal advocates. They have
unique opportunities to influence State long-term-care policies
through the preparation of policy analysis serving on State inter-
agency task forces, developing legislative packages for consider-
ation by Governors, and providing information on current policy
issues through state newsletters and other communication vehicles.

From NASUA's perspective we do believe that there are ways to
strengthen individual State programs. Our experience has taught
us that one of the most effective ways to enhance State program
capacity is to systemically exchange information on program strat-
egies across State lines. In this manner states can build upon the
successes of their peers across the country, and can learn about po-
tential problems which could be avoided.

We've heard a lot this morning about things that are wrong. I'm
pleased to be able to say NASUA is beginning to take a stand to
help correct some of those things.

In January of this year the NASUA board decided to convene all
State ombudsmen and legal service developers in conjunction with
the 1986 NASUA membership meeting. The NASUA committee on
elder rights is in the process now of soliciting suggestions from
State ombudsmen on topics which they would like to have ad-
dressed at this meeting.

NAUSA is also in the process of seeking public and private re-
sources to provide specialized technical assistance and support to
State long-term-care ombudsmen.

As part of this effort we intend to collect and disseminate infor-
mation on program design, to collect model training curriculum,
and training manuals used by States for both paid staff and volun-
teers, to identify effective systems of reporting documentation, par-
ticularly those that are automated, and provide information and
assistance in areas such as liability, conflict of interest, relation-
ship with the industry, and volunteer management, and to collect
and analyze State legislation in such areas as enabling legislation,
patients bills of rights, and program access.

We believe that sharing of information on State legislation is
particularly important. Each State Ombudsman Program exists
within a unique context of State laws and regulations affecting the
operation of long-term care facilities. As a result, many Sates have
specialized state statutes addressing the Ombudsman Program.
Through the exchange of information on such statutes the States
can identify legislative provisions which could be revised to fit
their own special circumstances in order to strergthen the oper-
ation of the program, and to enhance the rights and benefits of
older persons.
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I thank you for the opportunity to make these comments, and
will be glad to answer any question.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Ferguson follows..]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF WILDA FERGUSON, COMMISSIONER, VIRGINIA DEPARTMENT
ON AGING, AND FIRST VICE PRESIDENT OF NASUA

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee: I am Wilda Ferguson, Commis-
sioner of the Virginia Department on Aging and First Vice President of the Nation-
al Association of State Units on Aging. I am pleased to present the comments of the
Association on the important contribution of the State Long Term Care Ombuds-
man Program in advocating on behalf of the most vulnerable segment of older
Americans, namely the institutionalized elderly.

NASUA is a national public interest organization which provides information, as-
sistance and professional development support to its members, the nation's 57 State
Units on Aging. The Association provides an organized channel for state leadership
in aging to exchange information and mutual experiences and to join together for
appropriate action on behalf of the elderly.

From ita beginning, the Older Americans Act has been designed to enhance the
independence and dignity of older people and to protect their rights and benefits.
Two major strategies are incorporated in the Act for achieving those objectives.
First, the Act funds a range of programs and services designed to assist vulnerable
older people. Secondly, the Act explicitly addresses the mission of the aging network
to serve as visible advocates on behalf of the elderly. The State Long Term Care
Ombudsman Program is an integral component of both the service mandate and the
advocacy mandate of State Unita on Aging.

We, are proud of the effective and efficient implementation of this program by
stath governments. The Act appropriately holds the state Units on Aging accounta-
ble for assuring that the state long term care ombudsman program achieves its stat-
utory objectives regardless of where the ombudsman projram is placed in state gov-
ernment.

Across the country, the organizational structure of the program varies. Some
states have centralized ombudsman prograrns operating at the state level; others
have established local programs through the area agencies or other entities. In moet
states the program is administered by the State Unit on Aging and is deeply rooted
in the aging network; in several states the program has been delegated to another
agency. Some states have significant participation of volunteers; others rely primari-
ly on paid staff. In addition some states use "hot lines" or toll free lines to facilitate
access to the program.

As with other programs under the Older Americans Act, the flexibility provided
to states in designing program strategies has resulted in a multitude of structures.
We believe that this diversity has helped to create programs which are more respon-
sive to the needs of older people and which allows states to take advantage of
unique opportunities and circumstances to enhance porgram effectiveness.

Like other aspects of the Older Americans Act, the State Long Term Care Om-
budsman Program encompasses both direct services and advocacy. The program pro-
vides the service of individualized advocacy on behalf of residents of long term care
facilities. It establishes a system for investigating and attempting to resolve com-
plaints from individual rwidents. In carrying out this role, not only have ombuds-
man been able to assist individuals, but they- have also been able to analyze trends
in individual complaints which may highlight needed changes in state laws and reg-
ulations.

This informatioS feeds into the second aspect of the programto serve as an ad-
vocate for policy changes which will benefit all residents of long term care facilities.

As part of state government, St^te Units on Aging and state long term care om-
budsmen have access to information, reports, policy analyses and contacts with
other relevant state officials which enhance their role as internal advocates. There
are unique opportunities to influence state long term care policies through the prep-
aration of pohcy analyses, serving on state interagency task forces, developing legis-
lative packages for consideration by the Governor, and providing information on
current policy issues through state newsletters and other communication vehicles.

From NASUA's perspective we believe that there are ways to strengthen individ-
ual state programs. Our experience has taught us that one of the most effective
ways to enhance state program capacity is to systematically exchange information
on program strategies across state lines. In this manner states can build upon the
successes of their peers across the country and can learn about potential problems
which could be avoided.
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In January of this year the NASUA Board decided to convene all state ombuds-
men and legal services developers in conjunction with the 1986 NASUA member-
ship meeting. The NASUA Committee on Elder Rights is in the process of soll3itacistient
suggestions from state ombudsmen on topics which they would like to see add

NASUA is also in the process of seeking public and private resources to provide
specialized technical assistance and support to state :3ng term care ombudsman. As
part of this effort we intend to: collect and disseminate information on program
design; collect model training curriculum and train;.ng manuals used by states for
both paid staff and volunteers; identify effective systems of report document.ation,
particularly those that are automated; provide information and assistance in areas
such as liability, conflict of interest, relationships with the industry, and volunteer
management; collect and analyze state legislation in areas such as enabling legisla-
tion, patient bills of rights, and program access.

We believe that sharing of information on state legislation is particularly impor-
t.ant. Each state ombudsman program exists within a unique context of state laws
and regulations affecting the opei ,tion of long term care facilities. As a result many
states have specialized state etatutes addressing the ombudsman program. Through
the exchange of information on such statutues, states can identify legislative provi-
sions which could be revised to fit their special circumstances in order to strengthen
the operation of the program and to enhance the rights and benefits of older people.

Thank you for asking us to present our perspective on this critical state program.
We applaud the Committee's continuing commitment to improving programs which
enhance the well-being of older Americans.

Mr. WYDEN. Well, thank you all for an excellent presentation. If
there were time, I would take a considerable amount of time for
questions, but time is short I just wanted to catch up on a couple of
things.

Ms. Trocchio, you said something that struck me as just incredi-
ble, and that is the Congress needs to instruct AOA to produce a
manual of instructions? We've had this program for 10 years and
the association says either that it's not out, orI'm not quite sure.
If you mean complete a manual of instruction, it strikes me as an
incredible failure on the part of the Administration on Aging to
not have a manual out as to how this program should operate after
10 years.

Is there nothing out in terms of information? Or is this a ques-
tion of updating something? Maybe you could go into that a little
more?

Ms. TROCCHIO. There is a program instruction that has been fill-
ing in some of the gaps that the legislation and the regulations do
not address. It's our belief that what has come out so far is just
excellent. It has filled in a lot of the gaps, and has led to great im-
provement in the program; however, that manual is incomplete. I
believe that work on it has stopped, and that no plans are under-
way to either complete that, or another document which is a self-
evaluation of the substate units. We encourage both documents
being completed.

Mr. WYDEN. At least there's some information out there that
people can turn to. I perhaps was under the impression that there
was absolutely nothing out there. We've heard so much about dis-
cretion, I thought to myself, you know, goodness, do you just kind
of make this up as we go along.

But yo,, what you've got is excellent, and you just need
more, and _ .ieeds to be updated?

Ms. TRocrano. That's correct. And we've appreciated the opportu-
nity for our association to comment on it as it's been developed.

Mr. WYDEN. OK.
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The question, Mr. Varpness, about the A-122 circular is a point
that I think you make, and make well. Chairman Biaggi has had a
great interest in this, and I think you know that it's the view of
the subcommittee that you're right on this point. The A-122 circu-
lar really could, in a lot of ways, directly interfere with the man-
date to the Older Americans Act, particularly this section, to advo-
cate for older people which can be done only if Circular A-122
doesn't, in effect, negate the ability of advocates Lc, come forward
and make changes.

So we welcome your views on that, and are going to follow up.
Ms. Holder, as well, your point about additional suggestions for

the staff, I think, will be helpful. You and other witnesses are
going to have some additional questions. I share a lot of your con-
cerns in these areas. It's very consistent with what Dr. Flemming
said as well. You saw in 1981 a whole variety of things were put in
motion. Then all of a sudden they just seem to trail off into the
vapor and we don't know what happened to them. So we're going
to followup on your recommendations as well.

Ms. Ferguson, in reference to your point about the State units on
aging, and their convening an arrangement to share information,
and serve as a clearinghouse, I think that's very welcome. We're
glad to have that assistance. Suffice it to say that should have been
done directly for these programs a long time ago; it shouldn't have
had to fall upon the state units on aging. But clearly we are in this
fight together and in the effort to strengthen these programs, the
State units are going to be most helpful, and most welcome in their
participation.

With the House adjourning, if there are no further comments or
questions, we will leave the record open, I believe, for 2 weeks. The
staff will have additional questions for these panel members, and I
believe others. If there are no further comments, we will stand ad-
journed.

The hearing is adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 12 p.m. the hearing was adjourned.]
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APPENDIX

1....)coviox, KY , October I, 1985.
BENTE EWALDSEN COONEY,
Research Assistant, Subcommittee on Human Sei ct, Select Committee on Aging,

Washington, DC.
DEAR MS. COONEY: Please incorporate the following comments into the record for

the hearing held on September 10 relating to the Long.Ter,n Care Ombudsman Pro-gram:

1. INDEPENDENCE OF THE PRO;;RAM

The Ombudsman Program created under the Older Mnericans Act should be ad-
ministratively separate from the agency administering the Mudicaid program. Thiswould serve to insulate the Ombudsman from political and internal pressure within
the administering agency. I cannot understand how any ombudsmen programburied in the same system that regulates and pays for ne.rsing homes can have the
necessary independence to be advocates for the elderly under the existing law.Clearer guidance is needed from the Administration on Aging and its regional of-fices in this area.

2. FUNDING

The funding for the Ombudsman Program is totally inadequate. The Common-
wealth of Kentucky spent over $200 million through the Medicaid Program last
year on nursing home care, yet we allocate only 1% of Title III B money to assure
our tax dollars are buying quality care. A large number of nursing hnme residents
have no family members to monitor their care and therefore must rely on the Om-
budsman Program. The regulatory agencies that are supposed to assure quality care
only look at the facilities compliance with minimal licensure regulations that have
no real relationship to quality care. The Ombudsman must fill the gap left by licen-
sure personnel and ensure residents are receiving adequate care on a personal basis.

3. EXPANSION or OMBUDSMAN ROLE INTO HOME HEALTH CARE

There are now over 14,000 residents in Kentucky nursing homes. Any expansion
of the Ombudsman's present responsibilities would only serve to weaken the already
over burdened program. Also, great care should be taken to avoid a possible conflictof interest since the Ombudsman Program is funded with Title III funds as are
many of the home care anu home health care programs in part.

If I can be of further assistance, please contact me.
Sincerely,

Representative GERTA BENDL,
34th District, Jefferson County.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JILL C. DIMON, ESQ., LONG-TERM-CARE OMBUDSMAN, MAINE
COMMITTEE ON AGING

These comments are respectfully submitted in response to an imitation from the
Chairman of the Subcommittee on lir.man Services.

THE STRUCTURE OF THE LTCOP/MCOA

In Maine, the Long Term Care Ombudsman Program (LTCOP) has been adminis-
tered by the Maine Committee on Aging (MCoA) since its inception as one of the
original Ombudsman Demonstration Programs in 1975. The MCOA is an independ-

(73)
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ent citizen advisory board. Its membership is appointed by the Governor, to advise
the Executive Branch, the Legislature, and all state agencies on issues pertinent to
Maine's elderly.

The Committee is statutorily empowered to serve as advocate and ombudsman for
older people. To carry out this function, state law gives the Committee broad powers
to enter any nursing, boarding, or adult foster care facility, speak privately with
any individual therein, and inspect and copy all records (with the consent of the
resident) pertaining to a resident held by a facility. Thus, the LTCOP in this state
was originally intentionally modeled to be operationally independent of the state
unit on aging, which is part of the Department of Human Services. The Ombuds-
man Program has found its placement within the MCoA to be most advantageous in
two key areas.
1. Legislative advocacy

Ail a citizen advisory committee, the MGM. mandate includes direct access to our
states legislative leadership. The LTCOP is therefore able to advocate for the inclu-
sion of long term care issues into the biannual legislative agenda of the Committee,
and to offer our special expertise as a resource to the Legislative Committees
through which long term care related measures must pass.
2. Administrative advocacy

Its placement outside of the state departmental/bureau structure gives the
LTCOP the capacity to utilize the Administrative Procedures Act (APA) process to
focus attention on state regulatory issues which adversely impact Al long term care
consumers.

THE ISSUE OF LTCOP INDEPENDENCE

As the Committee is aware, the Older American's Act (OAA) specifies four broad
areas of activities for the state Long Term Care Ombudsman Program.

(i) Complaint Handling
(ii) Legislative Advocacy
(iii) Administrative Advocacy
(iv) Volunteer Training and Citizen Involvement

The complaint handling process is by its nature crisis oriented and a major por-
tion of ombudsman resources is devoted to this area. In my experience as a long
term care advocate, I have found that it is far too easy to get bogged down in the
flow of complaints and lose sight of the need to step back and do issue oriented ad-
vocacy. It is clear from the OAA mandate that the Program's des4riers anticipated
the development of a broad based approach to improving the qugity of long term
care consumers. Ombudsman program services should go far beyond the simplistic
application of "band-aid" resolutions to repetitive complaints. Prwram structure
and priorities should foster a realization that the receipt of a number of complaints
regarding bed hold policies for Medicaid residents of nursing homes may equal an
issue. Long range planning strates should be utilized to develop and implement
specific action steps for gaining a diange in regulations or law to resolve the specific
rroblem for the original complaints and other long term care consumers. While
quality complaint handling, volunteer training, and citizen involvement are the
foundation of a strong LTIMP, it is the degree of focus on achieving incremental
systematic changes which are the true measure of its abilities to meet the broad
mandate outlined in the OAA.

Advocacy within the administrative and legislative forums are the tools for
achieving broad based change. However, the ability of individual ombudsman pro-
grams to effectively utilize these tools can be dependent on its placement within the
network of aging advocates. For example, the Maine program enjoys access to the
decision makers in the legislative and rule making areas because of its position
within the MCoA. In contrast, placement within the state unit on aging would su-
perimpose at least five layers of supervisors between LTCOP and those whom
within the state system may submit proposed law. In addition, in the area of admin-
istrative rule malting, the LTCOP if housed within the state unit on aging, would be
limited to internal advocacy with that unit's sister bureau, which surveys and li-
censes facilities and administers the Medicaid Program within our Department of
Human Services. Finally, the LTCOP if housed with the state unit on aging would
have to complete with the nutrition, outreach, care management, social services,
and other state unit programs for attention to the issues of its virtually invisible
constituency.

The physicial location of the LTCOP within or outside the state unit on aging is
not the issue upon which our attention should be focused. The more important ne-
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cessity is the development of a set of standard program features which maximize
the programs ability and visiability as the focus of advocacy for long term care con-
sumers, regardless of its placement. For example, the designated state Ombudsman
should have direct access to the state unit on aging's Director. That simple adjust-
ment would greatly stengthen many state programs where the Ombudsman is
buried under multiple levels of supervisory structure, The nirector of Maine's state
unit on aging was in important actor in the design of this State's independent
LTCOP and also played a key role in the activities which lead to the formal incorpo-
ration of the Program into the OAA. The model has worked will for Maine, largely
due to the ongoing strong relationship between the Bureau of Maine's Elderly and
the Maine Committee on Aging. However, even when housed within a consumer ad-
visory board such as the MCoA, the Ombudsman Program must compete for atten-
tion with a variety of issues which arise out of the Committee's mandate to advocate
for all elderly.

The invitation to submit written testimony posed the question "Would the Om-
.. budsman Program be more effective if it was set up as an independent agency?"

This question poses a third alternative, to which I had not previously given much
thought. Assuming that I were trying to design the strongest possible model for a
LTCOP, would I choose:

(1) Placement within the state unit;
1 (2) A subcontract from the state unit on aging to another entity; or

(3) Direct funding to an independent agency?
I feel strongly that the current status of the Maine LTCOP within the Committee

and the skills of the individual who served as Ombudsman for seven years, have
been the two catalysts in development of the extraordinary quality of ombudsman
services in our State. Thus, I mean no disservice to our current structure when I
state that my strong preference is for the eventual evolution or the Ombudsman
Program as an independent agency. To my knowledge, there is no such totally inde-
pendent program in existence. However, this question prompted me to recall the
structure of an organization known as Pennsylvania Advocates for Better Care
(PARC). This organization was also one of the original ombudsman demonstration
projects. It was, however, set up as an independent agency with a separate Board of
Iflirectors, and its sole focus was long term care advocacy. I became familiar with
PABC as a young attorney responsible for developing a nursing home advocacy
project supported by Foundation Funding, and housed within a local legal services
corporation program.

The PABC provided our fledgling project with training in volunteer recruitment
and retention, community organizing, issue advocacy, fund raising, etc. It is based
on my experience with this group that I endorse the independent agency model. It
should be noted, however, that PABC was closed down due to lack of funding after
years of functioning on a shoestring, constantly digging for private sources of oper-
ation monies.

Given the current climate within the political arena and the aging network, I
have little expectation that the reintroduction of this third model will fly. More re-
alistically, it is clear that we who enjoy some degree of independence must pull to-
gether with the majority of ombudsman programs which are currently housed
within the state units on aging to improve our capabilities as a profession, and to
advocate for ourselves and our constituency at the state and national levels.

PROGRAMMATIC NEEDS OF THE STATE LONG TERM CARE OMBUDSMAN

The activities which NASUA proposed to undertake on behalf of Ombudsman are
meritible in that they respond to a portion of the laundry list of programmatic
needs which we enumerated for the AOA as participants in the national training
meeting which AOA sponsored.

At that meeting, held in November, 1984, state ombudsman proposed that the role
of the AOA Ombudsman liaison position be strengthened and redefined to provi4e
direct access to the Commissioner on Aging, several additional staff, and the pe .-
formance of the following specific functions:

Act as national advoLate for the Ombudsman Program.
Development of a national clearinghouse on long term care issues.
Provision of technical assistance, consulter' services, and training
Coordination of state efforts to identify. ess and implement twat strate-

gies to coincide with national efforts on bro ,sues.
Facilitation of annual ombudsman trainin6 meetings.
Consolidation of annual LTCOP reports and development of a national analy-

sis and report.
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Development of training curriculum on the role of the regional office liaison
person via a via the LTCOP.

Coordination of regional office monitoring procedure to ensure intra regional
consistency.

Assist regional office liaison staff in facilitating the development of regional
training meetings.

Development of a national newsletter.
Data collection and analysis of long term care issues.
Isauance of action alerta and bulletins.
Periodic update and distribution of a LTCOP personnel directory.
Periodic revision of the Technical Assistance Manual.
Timely issuance of program instructions relating to LTCOP annual report re-

quirements.
In my opinion, it should be the AOA which first addresses this ombudsman with

list. AOA (hopefully with imput from Ombudsman) must review its commitment to
the LTCOP and specify whether that commitment will be implemented internally or
via contract to an outside entity. At that juncture any number of qualified organiza-
tions, including but not limited to NASUA, may submit proposals for review. It is
through this process which the ombudsman themselves will have the best opportuni-
ty to play a formal role in the development of programs to address our needs. In
addition, this process will hopefully lead the AOA, NASUA, and other entities who
profess National Association of S'tate Long Term Care Ombudsman Programs
(SLTCOP).

ADVOCACY ASSISTANCE PROGRAM,
Denver, Ca September 25, 1985.

Representative MARIO BIAGGI,
Chairman, Select Committee on Aging, Subcommittee on Human Services, Washing-

ton, DC.
DEAR REPRESENTATIVE BIAGGI, Thank you for the opportunity to submit written

testimony on the Long Term Care Ombudsman Program.
I have served as the State Ombudsman in Colorado for five and a half years. As

an advocate for the rights of residents of long term care facilities, I am also an advo-
cate for the Ombudsman program which attempts to fulfill a critical need, a con-
sumer presence for the most vulnerable, defenseless disabled population. The main
job I see for the Ombudsman is making the systems work for residents.

The most significant program issues, as I see them, are underfunding, responsibil-
ity without authority and program independence. Additionally there is a problem
nationwide regarding information and technical assistance for the State Ombuds-
man programs.

The issues are all interrelated. Funding for the State program has remained at a
minimum level, although the wordihg "effective" was added. Responsibility of the
State program is to have local programs, yet the wording of the Older American's
Act, is for the Area Agencies to "carry out programs in support of', has not been
sufficient to motivate Area Agencies on Aging without a state mandate. The Om-
budsman program is required by law to investigate complaints in long term care
facilities yet access to the facilities has not been provided. States are supposed to
obtain access to the Ombudsman, but this is often at legislation whim. The program
was given the added responsibility but no authority for handling personal care
boarding home complaints. In many states these homes are unlicensed or unknown.

Ombudsman are often up against a highly organized industry. There Is virtually
no power of the market place in the hands of the real consumer. A unique charac-
teristic of the nursing home system is that, for the most part, it is the government
who is the payer.

In Colorasio, the Ombudsman program is located with a private, non-profit organi-
zation. This avoids limitations on program activities and conflicts of interest.

The other identified problem is the need for information sharing between the
State Ombudsman programs and technical assistance from a central office. This
service is currently absent from the Administration on Aging. The Regional offices
are not well enough informed to provide assistance.

Given these identified problems, my recommendations are as follows:
(1) Legislation which provides authority and access for the state program and

mandates the Ombudsman program as a priority service for the Area Agencies on
Aging.

(2) Increased fundingpotentially a percentage from the Medicaid program.
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(3) Legislative direction te Health Care Financing Administration to raise patientsrights to a "condition" of participation.
(4) Independent agency for the Ombudsman program.
(5) $100,000 to be spent as follows: $1,000 to each state for electronic mail equip-

ment; 50,000 to establish a central clearing house, bulletin board function; fundingfor the clearing house function to be ongoing.
Enclosed is a recent letter of mine for your interest. Again, thank you for thisopportunity.

Sincerely,
VIRGINIA FRASER,

Long Term Care Ombudsman.
(From the Denver Post, April 191361

NOT GETTING WHAT WE PAY Fon

(By Virginia Fraser)
As the State long-term care ombudsmana consumer representative for residents

of nursing homes and other long-term care facilities, my role is to be objective, ana-
lytical, concilatory, a problem solver, a mediator.

Last week I got tired of all that. A reflection in one of Edward Abby's books
struck a responsive chord: "If I regret anything, it is my good behavior. What
demon possessed me that 1 behaved so well?"

It may be time not to behave so well. My fantasy has produced all sorts of outra-
geous acts such as capturing the corporate owners of nursing homes and confiningthem in their facility for six months.

Here's how I came to this point. Our office handles complaints made by, for and
on behalf of nursing home residents. Here is a sample of the issues this week fromresidents and family members:

"The food is barely fit to eat. Last night it looked like they mixed all the leftovers
together and served it like hash. We got a half a piece of bread, which had dried
out, and some greasy margarine."

"I'm so tired of going to the home and finding my father lying in urine-soakedclothes."
"If I dare to ask for help, the aides ignore me and the nurses snap at me."
"My mother had to go to the hospital, and a day later we were told by the hospi-

tal the nursing home wouldn't take her pack. She thought it was her home."
"My oxygen bill went up 250 percent for the same usage when the new corpora-tion took over."
"The hot water is so cold, no one can take a bath."
The complaints seem to be coming from homes where large, out-of-state corpora-

tions have recently taken overfirms with shiny-shoed, pin-striped businessmenwho car, barely tolerate consumer concerns.
They're not, however, the oniy ones I'd like to pick on. There are the legislators

bored with people's concerns, who readily acquiesce to special interest but can't passlegilation to give the ombudsman program access to nursing-home residents.
is week I'm just tired of being fair. I know people have to make a profit; I knowabout all the health-care cost-containmeut issues; I know what a tough job running

a nursing home is. But I wonder whether the corporate folks can really identifywith what it's like not to ever have fresh fruit and vegetables. Can Senator X imag-ine what it would be like not to be able to go to the bathroom when he needed to?
It can't be only the duty of the Health Department to see that serious conditions

in nursing homes are remedied. As it is, their resources are strained to the maxi-mum, and they do a conscientious job.
I try not to bring more bad publicity to nursing homes; they get enough. The

papers seldom tell the stories of caring staffs or recognize tough jobs. They haven't
told the story of how one creative, caring owner has turned around a nursing home
that could only be described as a tragic, pitiful dump. (We must support these posi-
tive moves. They shrw us that it's possible to prowde good care and still make aprofit.)

Bat I worry thia -vek about corporate takeovers when vulnerable, dependent
people are the produ,

I worry about the effect of the new hospital "DRG" prospective payment plan
under which persons are discharged earlier with more disability into nursing homes
that may not be staffed or equipped to care for them.

I worry about the potential for discriminating against Medicrld residents (who
make up 70 percent of the Colorado nursing-home population).
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I worry about the decreased funding for adult social servicee and their look of in
volvement with Medicaid clienta in nursling homes.

I worry about the legislature making policy without really understanding riursi
home residents, problems and concerns,

I worry about Increasing abuse by overworked, underpaid, untrained daft
There are ways to address these 'souse.
There needs to be more hue and cry about the livingwe have a duty to speak lor

the voiceless, an obligation to care for the defenseleat There needs to be it local ad
vocacy system to assist residents and families in knowing what their rights ore, to
insist on quality care, to bring issues to the attention of policymakers, to make sure
at a minimum that we, the public, get what we pay for.

PKKPARICO STATIMENT or Virrtiea E. Hoven, *AIM LONG-TERM-CARR OMIKIDOMAN,
OKLAHOMA

I am submitting this teitimon), to you to provide you with input from a State
Long-Term Care Ombudsman who is he isod in o mate Unit on Aging and who finds
the placement appropriate and fully supportive. It is my understanding that this is
an area of interest to your study of the Ombudsman Program nationwide.

First, in a philosophic sense, it is appropriate to place the ombudsman advocacy
function in a state agency or unit on aging (and at the substate level, in an area
agencies on eying) due to these agencies' advocacy responsibility under the Older
Americans A Vilda Ferguson, representing NASUA, presented this point thor-
oughly in her mony to you on September 10, 1985. It is not of course, inappro-
priate for stria, unit on aging to contract out for its statewide ombudsman pro-
gram responsibilities, However, I would ask what advocacy role is played by state
units on aging who do so. Does the placement of the ombudsman program outside
the state and area agencies on aging assure independence of action, or force the re-
creation of the wheel in aging service networks? Does it help or hinder further the
already limited access which frail, isolated, institutionalized elders have to the
"system" which should be available to help themwith more than just their com-
plaints?

Older long-term care facility residents have many more needs than those an instis
tution can satisfy. Many of these areas of need coincide with needs of community-
based elders: transportation, eyeglasses, social enrichment, intergenerational con-
tacts, to name a few. These are areas of need which clearly should or could be ad-
dressed by Older Americans Act funded propams. But there are states whose om-
budsman complain of the lack of these most basic and non-threatening forms of co-
operation from the state and area agencies on aging.

In Oklahoma, the State Ombudsman Program operates within the State Special
Unit on Aging of the Department of Human Services. The eleven sub-state pro-
grams, with both paid staff and certified volunteers, operate within the Area Agens
cies on Aging. We beheve this program to be both functiotal and effective. There
has always been support for the ombudsman program within the Special Unit on
Aging and a clear understanding that the entire aging network has an advocacy
function. The Department of Human Services leadership supports and has defended
the autonomy which any ombudsman program requires, and recently has estab-
lished ombudsman positions in other aspects of its organizational structure.

Another factor contributing to what I regard as the success of Oklahoma's Elm-
budsman program, is that the Area Agencies on Aging have received a clear and
consistent message, from the state unit, that the program is important to the well-
being of a significant part of the elderly population. That AAA Involvement was re-
quired, and would be supported through on-going training and technical assistance,
as well as financially, was an additional part of "the message" that should be noted.
Although some AAAs were reticent at first to become actively involved in institu.
tional advocacy, for a host of reasons, there is now strong support for ombudsman
and other activities to benefit long-term care facility residents.

I have been asked by ombudsman, staff of your committee, and others if I felt
that the success of Oklahoma's Ombudsman Program within the State Unit on
Aging was due to the personalities involved, the structure, or other reasons. I have
given this considerable thought, and recognize that the success of one program or
the failure of another could be explained on the basis of personality (of the State
Director, of the State Ombudsman, of the director of another agency in which the
program might be placed, etc.), professional skills, understanding of the issues in.
volved, political liabilities, financial considerations, or perhaps many other varies
bles. Those areas do not remain constant anywhere, in any program, under any aus-
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pice. But a theme familiar to advocates for the institutionalized seems to me toemerge as a pattern in this issue, as well. Those common threads are enforcementand support, and those responsibilities lie with AoA. Unless AoA fulfills its obliga-tions to the state ombudsman programs, we will find the same variability of pro-gram support and functional capacity as we currently see, regardless of the place-ment of the program.
The Administration on Aging's Region VI Office staff have been supportive andpositive as an influence on Oklahoma's program. But AoA has never provided themwith any substantial training with which to help us provide services to our clients.By the same token, this State Ombudsman received no training from AoA for years,during the most critical stages of the program's early development in the state.When AoA held it's National Training Conference for State Ombudsmen in Novem-ber 1984, I had been State Ombudsman for nearly six years.
When problems arise for state ombudsman programs which signify lack uf sup-port by a state agency on aging, as some ombudsman report, there is no enforce-ment actionno sanctionby AoA. Vacancies may be left unfilled for extendedtime periods, travel may be restricted and some programs have reportedly failed foryears to meet basic requirements of the Older Americans Act with no correctiveaction taken by AoA. With this basic unaddressed, changing the placement of theombudsman program at the state level will hardly solve the problem of programintegrity. With AoA giving no support to the program in any meaningful way, ofcourse the success or failure of a state's ombudsman program depends on personalvariables.
I have kept my comments narrowly confined to the issue of placement of stateombudsman programs. I feel that the variety of approaches found nationally is de-tensible, but that the State Units on Aging have a specific responsibility to directly

support advocacy activities by and on behalf of all elders. Many other issues in-volved in ombudsman services are being addressed in your study and I am confidentthat the perspectives of ombudsmen were well presented by our representatives atyour September 10 hearing.
Thank you for the opportunity to present this written testimony to supplementtheirs. If you have questions about these comments, please contact me at Demrt-ment of Human Services, Special Unit .on Aging, P.O. Box 25362, Oklahoma City,OK 73126, telephone 405/521-2281.

ESTHER E. Houses,
State Long-Term-Care Ombudsman.

PRO Sionoas,
Cincinnati, OH, September 27, 1985.

MARIO BIAGGI,
Chairperson, House of Representatives, Select Committee on Aging, Washington, DC

BRAR BRPRICBINTATIVE Blame In response to your invitation to submit testimonyregarding the Nursing Home Ombudsman Program, I wish to offer for the commit-tee's consideration a variety of observations.
Pro Seniors, Inc., of Cincinnati, Ohio is an advocacy agency for the elderly, fundedprimarily by the Area Agency on Aging and the local United Appeal campaign. As

a private not-for-profit agency with a board of directors, we provide two services:The Legal Project for the Elderly and the Nursing Home Ombudsman Program. Weserve a five-county area which has approximately 160 long-term care facilities withover 14,000 residents.
Our Nursing Home Ombudsman Progazn has been in operation for 8 years and Ihave served as its director for six of those years. I currently serve as Prwident ofthe Ohio Aseociation of Regional Long-Term Care Ombudsman. It is from this expe-rience that I wish to addrese my remarks.
When the federal government mandated the role of the Ombudsman, it created aprogram that was capable of miracles. In our State's development of local/regional

programs, the- power and influence was given to the local level to investigate andresolve the problems residents experienced. We created a corps of volunteers, offi-cial and unofficial, out of the hun&eds of hours of trainings on nursing home issueswe have provided in our communities. Our work in the development of Residents'Councils, our workshops for care-givers, our training sessions for families, volun-teers, health-human service agency staff, have all left a legacy of informed laypeople who were knowledgeable both about the issues and the mechanisms for prob-lem resolution. We have attempted to make the plight of residents the concern andresponsibility of all of us, not just the function of a few. In Ohio, the clear acknowl-
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edgement of our influence, in behalf of the consumer of services, is that the state or
local Nursing Home Ombudsmen have served on nearly every committee created by
a state agency regarding nursing home related issues for the past few years. The
consumers' point of view is being heard.

While we are proud of our accomplishments, we experience demoralizing frustra-
tion. We have learned to speak legalese, medicalise and reimbursement systems. We
have participated in investigations involving Medicaid fraud, patient abuse, the sei-
zure of homes; we find ourselves out on a limb as a chronic condition. Yet technical
assistance from the national Administration on Aging has deteriorated to the point
of being non-existent. One truly has to wonder why it is that we have so little sup-
port from our "mother".

I can think of few publicly funded programs that have the capacity for so much
healthful influence, one whose use of citizen/volunteers is extensive, while it at the
same time gets so little in the way of assistance, financial and technical, on the fed-
eral level. Health care services are taking a greater bite than ever out of our tax
dollar, yet we see little to show that the higher costs are going into more and better
services for the beneficiaries of those services. Even without any humanitarian mo-
tives, the program would be and excellent investment on its ability to, from the con-
sumers' point of view, make informed impact on state's reimbursement-related deci-
sions.

With all due respect to our legislators, I must ask the wisdom of several things.
First, without ever having sufficient funds to handle nursing home problems, we
were mandated to also respond to Board and Care facility complaints. How were we
to do that? Also, while our mandate is clear that we are to advocate in behalf of the
institutionalized elderly, we are also under a federal mandate not to lobby for the
class we seek to represent. While your invitation to respond was most welcome, it is
offensive that we must wait to be asked in order to submit testimony. And it is
equally offensive when writing grants for federal dollars to be told not to mention
that we are an "advocacy agency", as if advocacy had become a dirty word.

If for no other than pragmatic reasons, since the cost of long-term care has threat-
ened to bankrupt numerous states' Medicaid systems, please do what you can go get
adequate support for our communities' efforts to be knowledgeable about and in-
volved in insuring that our tax dollars are well spent for caring care, by assuring
adequate support for the Nursing Home Ombudsman Program.

Thank you for your consideration and for this "legal" opportunity to speak.
Sincerely,

JACQUELYN KOENIG,
Nursing Home Ombudsman Program Director.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ABRAHAM MONK, PH.D., PROFESSOR, COLUMBIA UNIvERSITY,
NEW YORK, NY

Stringent controls and regulations were introduced in the last 15 years in re-
sponse to the public outrage with nursing home conditions. Research, however, has
given repeated evidence that ordinary regulatory procedures do not work well with
services which have disabled powerless people as their clientele. Unless external
monitoring is relentlessly exerted, the service provider may forego the priman, im-
perative of high quality care and lean toward more immediate concerns for efficien-
cy and profitability. Research has also pointed to a strong relationship between the
rate of visitors to a nursing home and good care but since many nursing home resi-
dents do not have relatives or receive visitors very infrequently, a publicly spon-
sored ombudsman program is viewed as the only support left to which the residents
may turn.

In a national study of the ombudsman program we conducted at Columbia Uni-
versity with grants from the Andrus Foundation of the AARP-NRTA, we examined
the overall efficacy and most specially, the contribution made by volunteer ombuds-
men. We found that the majority of the state programs reflect varying mixes of pro-
fessionals and volunteers but the use of volunteers has remained a highly charged,
controversial issue. As one respondent told us: "even very sympathetic administra-
tors of mursing homes feel affronted when their professional integrity and 20 years
of experience are questioned by a newcomer who never set foot in a nursing home
before." State commissioners of human services and state ombudsmen were similar-
ly concerned with the low level of skills of the volunteers in question. They won-
dered whether they could really make a dent in the system and felt they often take
a confrontational stance, overlooking the importance of establishing working rela-
tions that are non adversarial. Nursing home residents told us however that this is
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one of the few programs where problems, once reported, get on the spot, immediate
attention. Simple concerns such as patients with urine stained clothing, or thosewhose eyes and teeth examinations were neglected for years are resolved instanta-
neously. A volunteer ombudsman can be more of a confidant to the residents than
any staff members. They build personal bridges even if at times they rely on incor-rect technical facts and lack objectivity.

Professionals often told us that volunteers are not able to understand the com-
plexities of the long term care system. Ombudsman volunteers are needed, howeverto be representative and supportive of a patient who might otherwise feel alone and
helpless, not to deal with technical issues. They are there to advocate for better
living conditioLa and to sound a voice of concern, to appeal, to ask and to insist.
They should not be expected to master the operation of every service in place. True,
some volunteers do not know how o properly handle complaints and may lack fi-
nesse in their relations with the nursing home's staff. Some are nothing more than
glorified "friendly visitors." That in itself is not a loss or a symptom of program
failure, because their presence makes the nursing home staff more responsive
during those hours when they are present. Friendly visiting creates the kind of at-
mosphere which allows reticent elderly residents to speak up and unburden their
hearts. Most interviewees in our study acknowledged that the volunteer ombudsmenare effective in matters of residents' rights and abuse problems. It is interesting to
note that none of our respondents in the nursing home industry suggested to abolish
the program. They admitted that it resulted in better staff-patients relations and
eventually, in creating a better social climate in the institution. They insisted how-
ever that ombudsmen be confined to mediative, conflict resolution functions ratherthan to their advocacy stance. Other respondentsstate commissioners and direc-tors of human and health services, state ombudsmen, etc. felt that the presence of
ombudsmen resulted in a heightened sense of accountability on the part of nursinghome staff. We should not overlook a straightforward fact disclmed by our study:
the galvanizing, even inspirational impact, of the volunteers altruistic and idealistic
concern. However these attributes may play against such obstacles as institutional
resistance, unbearable personal expenditures, lack of proper supervision and sup-
Port, etc. They lead to a sense of isolation and rapid eros'on of the idealistic motiva-tion.

The following recommendations derived from our study are, in reality a synthesisof the comments elicited from our survey respondents (state and local government
officials, nursing home administrators and personnel, community advocacy groups,
volunteers and, or course, residents). Their selection reflects our own judgments:

1. We need to provide incentives for voluntaristic involvement of families, rela-
tives and community groups, to counter the tendency toward excessive institutionalrigidity and arbitrariness.

2. Legislation is needed to consolidate the right of access to all levels oi institu-
tional care. Ombudsmen should not be prevented from entering any long term carefacility or approach the patients residing there.

3. Administrative sanctions should be given at the local level to voluntary spon-
sors. Central state authority should be retained ir the sttte unit on aging, with for-
mally defined linkages to all human and health service departments.

4. There is need to ensure that each state will operate an effective ombudsman
network. Current policy provisions will allow too great a range of efforts, from ex-emplary programs to others that are littk more than "paper tigers."

5. Volunteer ombudsman programs should underscore their generalist loca. func-
tionthat of detecting problems, eliciting information and initiating a redress proc-essbut linked to the specialized back up expertise of professional st..,ff.

6. Training of volunteer ombudsmen needs to be consequently enriched, in 'he un-derstanding that ombudsmen are frontl'ners and that tl.ey do not intend to substi-
tute for the professional staff of the state and local ombudsman units. They could
still benefit from greater levels of preparation : i licensing co&a, entitl-ments, in-
vestigative procedures, negotiations and bargaining.

7. Volunteer ombudsman programs need to stress continuity of effort. Regularized
rather than erratic visits to facilities will build trust, visibility and clarity of pur-pose needed to ensure success. Intensified outreach efforts should be aimed at theolder, less educated and female residents. This is the population that feels most in-hibited to voice their complaints and concerns.

8. The high level of stress and "t arn-out" syndrome among these volunteers high-lights the importance of a range of incentives continously available to them. Theyshould include rotating placements, a stipend program, peer group supports, retrain-
ing, volunteer career ladders and so on.

66



82

9. Community advisory boards are needed at the local level to ensitre genuine
sponsorship from all concerned parties. They should include adequate representa-
tion by long term care administrators and professionals, community service agen-
cies, relatives and interested public at large.

Let me conclude by stating that the program under scrutiny is the only line of
defense for many citizens living in closed environments and ordinarily lacking effec-
tive recourse over decisions affecting their lives. It makes no sense to stereotype
staff and administrators of nursing homes as perennial scapegoats. Many of their
actions are judicious and compassionate. Others, seen as arbitrary or unfair by nurs-
ing home residents, may well be the inevitable corollary of a high pressured envi-
ronment, where workers must respond to a myriad of crises all at once. The merits
of their actions is, however, less of an issue than the fact that they cannot be chal-
lenged. It does not take much for people who always led independent lives and are
now suddenly confined to a regimented institution to feel helpless and in despair.

The ombudsman may be countering those negative feelings by restoring a meas-
ure of self-determination to their lives. It is their personalized approach to service
deliveq which distinguishes the ombudsman program from other quality assurance
methods. Regulators, prosecutors and other law officers, although invested with con-
siderable more authority, lack the capacity to maintain close, person-to-person con-
nections with their clients at all times. The ombudsman's sensitivity to patient's
needs, coupled with the direct and instantaneous feedback they provide, is what
makes the program so unique and necessary.

LONG-TERM-CARE OMBUDSMAN PROGRAM
MAC INC.,

Salisbury, MD, September 19, 1985.
Re: Expansion of the Ombudsman Program.
SELECT COMMITTEE ON AGING,
Washington, DC.

DEAR Sum: I am pleased to have this opportunity to comment on the importance
of the Ombudsman Program.

Enclosed please find two questionnaires completed by family members of nursing
home residents showing the need for an Ombudsman Program.

The Long-Term Care Ombudsman Program of the Lower Eastern Shore of Mary-
land has been in existence since December 1979. We advocate for 1,553 residents in
15 facilities in a four county area. Enclosed are the statistics of complaints received
and acted on from FY '80-'81 to FY '83-'84. Our fiscal year runs from October 1 to
September 30. Since October 1, 1984 this program has received and acted on 221
complaints and 30 inquiries. This shows an increase every year and I suspect will
continue to increase as more people become aware of the program.

If there is one problem that the Ombudsman Program has, it is lack of public
awareness. Even though we are constantly trying to promote public awareness of
the program, I feel there is a strong need for notoriety from the Administration on
Aging as well as the State level. For the AOA and the State Office on Aging to give
public support for the Ombudsman Program there ould be more credibility of the
program.

Thank you for your consideration in this matter.
Sincerely,

Enclosures.

MARY LOU MOONEY,
Program Director,

[Enclosure II

(1) How much time did you have to decide on a nursing home?
Four months.
(2) Who did you talk with to get information on nursing homes?
I talked to the admissions Person/Social Worker and or Director of Nursing at

about five different nursing homes. I didn't know that there were various agencies I
could seek help from. I did go to the Department of Social Services to check on fi-
nancial assistance.

(3) What information did you want and didn't get?
Having had no previous experience I did not know what questions to ask. There-

fore, I only received the usual information that nursing homes give out.
(4) What information was most helpful in your decision?
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My parent was in good physical condition but confused, completely ambulatory,
very active and needed to be kept busy; therefore, ono of the considerations MO abusy activity schedule. I also checked for cleanliness of the home and the patientsas well as for adequate help.

(6) Did you get tso much or tso little inf irmation?
Far tso little because I did not know wh&it. questions to ask and whom to ask. I did

inform Director of Nursing, upon original interview, of loved one's specific problem.
(6) Were you aware of the Ombudsman Program?
No.
(7) What information was your decision based on?
Visit to nursing home: Visited nursing home twice.
Recommendation. By one family.
Only bed available
Cost
Other (Please explain): See Question 10. I explain what other observations I would

have made or action taken had I known then what I know now.
(8) If there was a service designated to meet your needs what would it look like?See attachment.
(9) Are you satisfied with your decision?
No. I think the key to families and patients being satisfied with the nursing homethey select is to have prior information on which to base a wise decision. This infor-

mation could be prepared and made available by the Commission on Aging.
What would help?
Publicizing that such information is available is important so that families antici-

pating nursing home placement can get it well in advance. Another important help
would be for nursing home administration to see the need for participation of fami-
lies or patients in the planning of the physical care and medical treatment of the
patient. (See attachment) In fact, I think family participation is of paramount im-portance.

(10) Other.
See attachment.

(Attachment]
(8) A service administered by a person from the Commission on Aging who is

more or less neutral and someone who could impartially dispense information aboutnursing homes to families to tell them what they need to know before they trust
their loved one to sus:a a home, especially if the loved one has a particular problemother than just general aging.

This person should be someone who could explain Patients' Bill of Rights andapOy it to the patient's particular problem whatever that might be.
Dux person could organize a support group or compile a list of names of families

who have greay gone through the traumatic experience of placing a loved one in a
nursing home. This list would consist of families who would be willing to give advicebased on their experience.

This person could arrange for some type of referral service that could give psycho-
logical counseling to families if needed.

This person perhaps could arrange for the Ombudsman or nurse on Commission
on Aging staff (ff there is one) to sit in on Care Plan meetings as well as discussionswith the doctor if requested by family.

This person could set up a booket with all the questions that need to be asked
when selecting a nursing home. (See the attached list taken from the book You,
Your Parent, and the Nursing Home by Nancy Fox plus a few additional questions).

Additional points of importance should be included in the booket as follows:
Families should be told that they have a right to exercise the three V'svisit asoften as they want, Keep a vigilance over patient's care and vocalize when the careis bad OR good.
Families should be encouraged to inform prospective nursing home of patient's

specific problem and get assurance that every effort will be made to solve the prob-lem and, if at all possible insist on meeting and talking with doctor who will becaring for the loved one.
Families should be informed if not genuinely satisfied with first nursing home se-lected after a fair trail, move patient to anot'her one if well being of patient is in

Fqniilies should be made aware that they do not have to use the nursing homedoctors. They have a choice of selecting one to their liking.
(Iv). If I were going to go through the traumatic experience again of placing aloved one in a nursing home, since nursing was the principal department I had to
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deal with and was the department mostly related to my loved one's care I would
have made it a point to have n more thorough interview with the Director of Nurs-
ing and the Nursing Supervisor to determine what their philosophy of care was for
the geriatric patient and how much emphasis they placed on keeping the family
unit involved and whether or not they believed in treating the whole person.

The fact that the home is clean and nicely decorated and that the staff is friendly
is not of prime importance. These ar just basics to good care. They are not enough
when the total well being of a loved one is at stake. Total care of mind, body and
spirit is a must.

Before selecting a nursing home families must know the questions to ask. In
Question 8 I have attached a list of such questiors but even in the nursing homes
where nearly all of the questions can be given a positive answer, appropriate or
good medical care is lacking.

think family participation in planning pat'.ent's physical care and medical treat-
ment as indicated in Patients' Bill of Rights i4 the key and this is where the concen-
trated effort should be made a well as conci litration on compliance with the entire
Patients' Bill of Rights. Families must be nuraged to exercise these rights. I feel
there would be more family participre:an mily was not discouraged by Nursing
Home Administration.

[Enclosure 2)

(1). How much time did you have to decide on a nursing home?
None. Patient was transferred from hospital to 1st available bed in nursing home.
(2). Who did you talk with to get information on nursing homes?
I talked with representaf yes of 3 nursing homes prior to my mother being admit-

ted. None of the nursing homes had a bed available and there would be a lengthy
wait. After mother became hospitalized, she was classified as nursing home place-
ment and was transferred from hospital to River Walk Manor.

(3). What information did you want and didn't get?
None
(4). What information was most helpful in your decision?
N/A
(5). Did you get too much or too little information?
N/A
(6). Were you aware of the Ombudsman Program?
Not when my mother was first admitted to a nursing home. See attached.
(7). What information was your decision based on?
Visit to nursing home
Recommendation
Only bed available
Cost
Other (Please explain)
(8). If there was a service designed to meet your needs what would it look like?
An in-house patient/family representative that was not employed by the nursing

facility.
(9). Are you satisfied with your decision?
N/A
What would help?
(10). Other
See attached.

[Attachment]

In November 1978, we realized mother was becoming increasingly disoriented. We
had her evaluated by the Wicomico County Geriatric Evaluation Service and num-
ing home placement was recommended. I visited or called three nursing homes in
the area and was not at all impressed with the responses I received. All the nursing
homes odvised there were no beds available and the waiting list was quite long.

Since my mother lived alone in a small apartment, approximately 45 miles from
my residence, I worried constantly about her leaving the stove on, not eating prop-
erly, falling, wandering off, etc. It was not feasible for her to live with us as we were
living in a 2 bedroom trailer and I worked shift work. I felt she would be more com-
fortable in familiar surroundings until such time we were able to place her in a
nursing home. Meals were delivered to her daily and her sister-in-law and neighbors
checked on her frequently.

In January 1979. one day when her daily meal was delivered, she failed to answer
the door. Groaning could be heard coming from inside her apartment and mother's
sister-in-law was contacted immediately. It was found that mother had fallen and
was unable to get up. She was transported to the local hospital. After X-rays and
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other testing, it was found she had ruffered no broken bones or dislocations. She
remained in the hospital approximately 10 days until a bed became available in a
nursing home. Therefore, I had r.o hC, !CA of this nursing home placement.

At this time I was a resident uf Delaware and I contacted Mr. Barnes of the
Shangri La Nursing Home in Delmar. He advised me that as soon as a bed became
available, we would be able to transfer mother to Shangri La. This was done ap-
proximately 8 months later. I was yesy satisfied with this placement. I was able to
visit mother daily, take her out for ruche, bring her home with me for meals and
visits, etc. Several years later, Shangri La was sold or leased and then became
Loving Care Nursing Home, with new owners. It was at this time my problems
began. After several months of politely requesting the nursing home personnel not
to place urine soaked clothing in mother's closet, I finally contacted the Wicomico
County Geriatric Evaluation B:ervice, who in turn referred me to the Ombudsman
Program for Wicomico County.

I cannot describe in words how invaluable Mrs. Mooney of the Wicomico County
Ombudsman Program has been with reference to the problems I have experienced
in dealing with the nursing home. I have contacted Mrs. Mooney on many, many
occasions and have always been given the moat courteous, compassionate, and
knowledgeable assistance. She has been my lifeline as to coping with my mother's
nursing home care. Without going into detail of my numerous calls to the Ombuds-
man Program, I would like to mention one incident which was most beneficial fi-
nancially to my family. Mrs. Mooney discovered an article in the Patient's Bill of
Rights which saved me approximately $500 or possibly more by forgoing the neces-
sag attorney fees and a hearing in court with rogard to Power of Attorney.

Due to having dealt with nursing homes for the past six years with regards to my
mother's care and treatment, I feel qualified to state that I think the Long-Term
Care Ombudsman Program and the Geriatric Evaluation Service are two programs
the State of Maryland has that I believe are the best possible for the elderly pa-
tients and their families.

KAY S. TAYLOR,
Delmar, DE.

LONG-TERM CARE OMBUDSMAN PROGRAM OF THE LOWER EASTERN SHORE

[Fiscal years)

Yearly analysis

1980-81 1981-82 1982-83 1983-84

Total grievances 153 166 147 188
Total inquiries 28 20 37 22

Grand total 181 186 184 210
Grievance category:

01 Nursing services 49 33 36 39
02 Dietary service 23 15 13 23
03 Physical environment 8 9 12 16
04 Financial 12 7 3 12
05 Medical service 5 5 4 5
06 Medication

1 6 5 2
07 Legal service

1 0 o o
08 Protective service o 1 o o
09 Abuse 10 2 11 9
10 Administrat re problems 4 38 40 29
11 General sevices 5 10 6 7
12 Discharge/transfer 15 20 5 15
13 Personal possessions 13 17 5 10
14 Not against facility (1) 3 7 11

Complaints validated (percent) 49 49 50 57
Complaints undetermined (percent) 24 23 25 24
Complaints not valid (percent) 27 28 25 19
Information/inquiries

15A Placement and transfer 5 2 8 2
15B Oues. specific nunfing homes 7 2 1 4
15C Ques. resident rights; regulations; etc 1 6 18 7
151) Ques. LTCOP 2 2 4 2
15E Information and community resources IC 8 6 7

I In lanory 1982 the complaint categories wire made uniform throughout the State. This was not a category prior to January 1982. Fiscal year
1980-81 There are 7 grievances not accounted for. Prior to January 1982 they were under the category ol resident's rights. There are 3
Information and insturies not accounted for. Prior to January 1982 they were under the category of referrals.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF VIVIAN OMAGREMI, MONTOOMERY COUNTY LONG-TERM
CARE OMBUDSMAN, MONTGOMERY COUNTY, MD

My name is Vivian Omagbemi, and I have been a Long-Term Care Ombudsman
for two years and half. I direct a subetate Ombudsman program in Montgomery
County, Maryland. I work for Montgomery County Government Department of
Family Resources Division of Elder Affairs. I have been in the long-term care field
for four years. I am a Registered Nurse and have worked one year as a Health Fa-
cility Surveyor in the local Licensing Agency.

Montgomery County Ombudsman Program is responsible for twenty-six nursing
homes and two domiciliary homes, a total population of 4,000 residents. The paid
staff consists of one full-time Ombudsman, one part-time Assistant Ombudsman and
one full-time administrative assistant. In the 1985 Fiscal Year, the Program re-
ceived 340 complaints. It was able to validate 300 of the complaints and resolved 290
complaints.

The Ombudsman Program has been involved with abuse cases, illegal transfers
and discharges, illegal guardianship petitions, nursing problems privacy issues, and
negligence which have caused injury and death to residents The knowledge of these
problems have been brought to the attention of the Ombudsman Program by resi-
dents, families, friends, staff of nursing homes, staff of hospitals, volunteer advo-
cates and outside agencies.

The most consistent means of obtaining knowledge of a problem has been through
the constant exposure of the Ombudsman Program in the facility. Because of the
lack of paid staff, the Montgomery County Ombudsman is extremely dependent on
volunteers to provide that exposure. Our long-term care volunteer advocates are a
special necessary component of our program. They are speflal because the expecta-
tions we place on them are awesome. They have to go through an intensive 24-hour
training program. They learn the history of nursing homes, laws and regulations
governing the nursing homes, patient's rights, problem solving, communication and
resolution skills, aging process and how to develop resident/family councils. Then
every month, they have a two-hour in-service where they receive peer and program
support; and they also obtain additional information needed to perform their task.

Vile ask them to be advocates, fact finders, negotiators, educators, referral agents,
and mediators. We ask them to give four-hour/week for one year of their lives. We
asked them to build trusting relationship with residents so that the resident will
begin to share real concerns and problems they are having. We asked them to build
trusting relationship with nursing home staff so when problem do arise negotiations
and change may occur easier.

This volunteer job is not prestigious. It is not fun. It bears a lot of frustration,
anger, sadness and depression. But even with all that, resolutions do occur and posi-
tive changes have been made by the volunteer advocates. Their constant presence in
the facility allows families and residents to understand their rights and to provide
them with timely intervention. This was proven by a family member that testified
on behalf of the Ombudsman Program during this hearing. She stated, if it wasn't
for the constant presence of the volunteer advocate, she would not have known
about the Ombudsman Program.

Presently, there are eight volunteers and each one is assigned to a nursing home
facility. They served approximately 1,044 residents. Enclosed is their Job Descrip-
tion. T. 18 facilities or 2,95e icimaining residents, not covered by volunteer advo-
cates. Are visited by thc paid staff when there is a complaint. As part of her educa-
tionr,1 role, the Ombudsman also visits the nursing home to give in-service to its
st'41f.

In the last two years, there has been four recruitment drives and training ses-
sions. 26 participants came to the training. 16 joined the Program. 13 stayed less
than three months. Only three remained.

To have to depend on volunteers to implement an important and needed program
seems unfair to the consumers. If the Administration on Aging really supported the
Ombudsman Program, adequate funding would be given to hire and train enough
staff to implement the program as it was done in the initial pilot project. The Om-
budsman Program is needed. It has been successful, but in order for it to continue,
we need the financial support and technical assistance support from the Adminis-
tration on Aging.
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NEW HAMPSHIRE STATE COUNCIL ON AGING,
OFFICE OF OMBUDSMAN,

Concord, NH, October 2, 1985.

Hon. MARIO BIAGGI,
Chairman, Select Committee on Aging,
Washington, DC

De As REPRESENTATIVE BIAGGI: This is in response to your September 19th letter to
this office requesting testimony on the status of the Long Term Care Ombudsman
Program.

It is the opinion of this office that the Ombudsman Program would be more
tive as an independent ageniy. This would give the program the greatest amount of
independence and impartiality in dealing with Long Term Care Facilities and State
Agencies. This independence would allow the Ombudsman to make suggestions and
recommend legislation without interference from either the executive or a state
agency. Legislation requiring Ombudsman Programs to be placed in independent
agencie I would ensure the independence and effectiveness of the programs.

The most pressing problems out of this office have involved abuse of the elderly
and the lack of appropriate protective services for the elderly. This office is current-
ly responsible for the investigation of abuse in Long Term Care Facilities. However,
the corresponding state agency for adult abuse has refused to coordinate efforts or
to refer Long Terr Care Abuse cases to this office. Legislation would certainly be
appropriate to designate the Ombudsman as the sole office to investigate abuse in
Long Term Care Facilities. This is a logical extension to the role of the Ombudsman
as the protector of the civil rights of nursing home residents.

The second issue is the lack of appropriate protective services for nursing home
residents. There are a significant number of nursing home residents who are being
exploited by their families who are in need of protective services and who are not
receiving them. In addition, there are significant numbers of incompetent residents
without families who have no guardian or other type of substitute decision-maker.
This leaves these people virtually helpless and dependent on the nursing homes to
provide their needs.

Thank you for the opportunity to submit this testimony. If I can be of further
help to your committee, please feel free to contact me.

Sincerely,

Enclosures.

JERILYN M. PELCH,
State LTC Ombudsman.
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OA Ice of Ombudsman

Redesignation of provisions of obilivi- I note following the analysis for this chap.
Mon. For discussion of redesignation of ker.
provisions of this subdivision, we revision

167-A: 21 Deanitions. As used hi this subdivision, the following terms
shall have the following meanings unless the context clearly indicates
otherwise.

1. An "act" of any facility or government agency shall be deemed to in-
clude any failure or refusai to act by such facility or government agency.

II. "Administrator" means any person who is charged with the general
administration or supervision of a facility whether or not such person has
an ownership interest and whether or not such person's functions and
duties are shared with one or more other persons.

111. "Council" means the state council on aging.
IV. "Elderly" means any person 60 years of age or older who is a pa-

tient, resident or client of any facility.
V. "Facility" means any facility or institution, whether public or pri-

vate, offering health or. health related services for the institutionalised
elderly, and which is subject to mutation, visitation, inspection, or super-
vision by any government agency. Facilities include, but are not limited
to, nursing homes, skilled nursing homes, intermediate care facilities, ex-
tended care facilities, convalescent homes, rehabilitation centers, homes for

270
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STATE COUrCIL ON AGING 167-A: 22
the aged, special hospitals, veterans hospitals, chronic disease hospitals,psychiatric hospitals, mental hosiltals, mental retardation centers or facil-ities, day care facilities for the elderly, medical day care centers and board-ing homes, other homes for sheltered care, or any facility, or institutionhousing 2 Jr more supplemental security income recipients. /

VI. "Government Agency" means any department, division, office,bureau, board, commission authority or any other agency or instrumental-ity created by any county or municipality or by the state, or to which thestate is a party, which is responsible for the regulation, inspection, visita-tion or supervision of facilities or which provides aervices to patients, resi-dents or clients of facilities.
VII. "Office" means the office of ombudsman established herein.
VIII. "Ombudsman" means the person who is the administrator and

chief executive officer of the office of ombudsman.
IX. "Patient, resident or client" means any elderly person 60 years ofage or older who/is receiving treatment, care of housing in any facility in

all its aspects including, but not limited to, admission, retention, confine-ment, commitment, period of residence, transfer, discharge and any in-stances directly related to such status.
X. "Director" means the director appointed pursuant to RSA 167-A: 8:

Source. 1979, 305:2. 1983, 33:1, ell.
:lune 11, 1983.

Amendments-1983. Paragraph V: Sub-
!tytuted "boarding homes, other homes for
^`..e!te .,11 core, or aity facility or institution
hiu5.,.1.: 2 ur more suprletnental security
inco,ae ricipients" for "nursing homes or
ether fur sheltered care' following
"Inerlit 11 (Illy care centers and" at the end
o: the par, graph.

Puroout 1979, 396:1, elf. July 1, 1979,
pro% id,4

"I. The legislature hereby finds:
(a) that, in response to the varied

health and health related problems ex-
perienced by the different age groups
wi:h:a the general population, numerous
health care facilities have b. en constructed
ami pieced in operation to p..wide special-

health and health-related services to
s..ah ;:roups; and

(b) that, in providing such services
to the elderly, it is essential to recognize
that. while the members of this age group
paAaers the same civil and human rights a.s
..he members of every other age group,
iuch rights may be far more difficult for
rectfir. of the elderly to secure since such
persaro may be afflicted with physical or
mental infiratities or both, deprivod of the

comfort and counsel of family or friends
or both, and forced to exist with minimum
economic resources, rill of which may pre-
elude them from defending and acting in
their own interests; and

(e) that, to the degree that certain of
the elderly may experience difficulty insecuring their civil and human rights as
patients, residenta and clients of the health
care facilities created to serve their spe-
cialised needs and problems, it is the obli-
gation of the state to take appropriate
action through the creation of a special
framework by which theoe rights shall be
protected.

"II. The legislature, therefore, declares
that it is the public policy of tbis state to
occurs tor the elderly patients, residents
and clients of health care facilities serving
their specialised needs and problems the
same civil and human rights guaranteed to
all citizens; and that, to this end there
hould be established within state govern-
ment the office of ombudsman to receive,
service, investigate and resolve complaints
or problems concerning certain health care
facilities serving the ciderly which would
adversely affect the health, safety, welfare
and civil and human rights of elderly pa-
tients, residents and clients of such facili-ties."

16'1-A: 22 Office Ettablishe.d. There is hereby established the officeof ombudsman within the state council on aging. The office shall be respon-sible for receiving, servicing, investigating and resolving complaints orproblerr4 concerning certain health care facilitier and for investigating
271
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)P1)

167-A 23 PUBLIC SAFETY AND WELFARE

the administrative acts and omissions of any government facility or agency
as defined in BSA 167-A: 21, V and VI.

Seam. 1979, 895:2, eft July 1, 1979.

167-A: 23 Ombudsman. The director, subject to the approval of the
council, shall hire a person as the hdminisfrator and chief executive officer
of the office who shall be called ombudsman and who shall be a person
qualified by training and experience to perform the duties of the office.
The ombudsman shall hire such other persons needed to perform the func-
tions of this office. The ombudsman shall devote hk entire time to the
duties of his position and shall receive such salary as shall be provided in
a clnsaified position under regulations set forth in policy by the depart-
ment of personnel.

Seam, 1979, 395:2, eft. July 1, 1919.

167-A: 24 Filling Vacancy. Any vacancy occurring in the position of
ombudsman shall be filled aa provided in RSA 167-A: 23; except however,
that, whenever the ombudsman dies, resigns or becomes ineligible to serve
for any reason or is rernwied from office for just cause, the director sub-
ject to the approval of the council may appoint an acting ombudsman who
shall serve until the appointment and qualification of a permanent ombuds-
man but never longer than 6 months from the occurrence of the vacancy.

Sourer. 1970, 395: 2, eft. July 1, 1979.

167A: 23 Powers and Duties.
I. The ombudsman, as administrator and executive officer of the office,

shall. subject to the approval of the director and council:
(a) Adopt rules, pursuant to RSA 641-A, prescribing dufies for the

efficient conduct of the business, work and general administration of the
office.

(b) Adopt rules, pursuant to RSA 541-A, relative to eliciting. receiv-
ing, investigating, responding to and resolving complaints or problems
from any person or agency iuvolving patients, residents or clients of facili-
ties.

(c) Acting on complaint, investigate any act, practice, policy or pro-
cedure of any facility or government agency that does or may /Aversely
affect the health, safety, welfare or civil or human rights of any patient,
resident or client of a facility.

1I. The files maintained by the ombudsman program shall be disclosed
only with the written consent of the complainant, or a patient, resident or
client of a facility, or his legal representative, or if such disclosure is
required by court order. Nothing herein shall be construed to prohibit the
disclosure of information gathered in any investigation to any interested
party an may be necessary to resolve the complaint.

Source. 1979, 395: 2. 1983, 33:2, eel. Amendments-1983. Amended section
June 11, 1983. generally.

167-A: 26 Access to Records, etc.
I. In an investigation, the repre-entative of the office may:

(a) Make the necessary inquiries and obtain such information as he
deems necessary;

(h) Enter dt.zing normal working hours and, after notifying the per-
son in charge of his presence, inspect the premises of a facility or govern-
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merit agency and inspect there any books, files, medical records or otherrecords that pertain to patients, residents or clients and are required by
law to be maintained by the facility or government agency;

U. In an investigation, the representative of the office shall have theauthority to ,pply to the superior court for an order authorizing entry
when an administrator of a facility refuses such representative entry asprovided in paragraph 1(b).

Sourer. 1979, 395:2, el7. Jgdy 1, 1970.

167-A: 27 Retaliation Prohibited; Penalty.
1. No discriminatory, disciplinary or retaliatory action shall be takenagainst any officer or employee of a facility or government agency by suchfacility or government agency nor against any patient, resident or clientof a facility nor against any guardian or family member of any patient,resident or client nor against any volunteer for any communication b.,. himwith the office or for any information given or disclosed by him in goodfaith to aid the office in carrying out its duties and responsibilities.
II. Any person who knowingly or willfully violates the provisions of thissection shall be guilty of a misdemeanor.

Source. 1970, 396: 2, eft. July 1, 1979.

167-A: 28 Cooperation Required. The office may request from any gov-ernment agency, and said ageacy is hereby authorized and directed to pro-vide, such cooperation and assistance, services and data as will enable theoffice properly to perform or exercise any of its functions, duties and pow-ers under this subdivision.
Source. 1970, 395: 2, eft July 1, 1v79.

167-A : 29 Review; Report Required. The director and council shall re-view on a ropier basis the development, inipleinentation, adiniiiistrationand operation of the office provided for in this subdivision. To facilitatethis review, the office shall submit.auch reports as called for by the directorand council from time to time and shall submit an annual report no laterthan 60 days after the close of the fiscal year.
Source. 1979, 396: 2, off. July 1, 1979.
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RULES AND REGULATIONS

OFFICE OF OMBUDSMAN

1-800-442-5640

STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE
COUNCIL ON AGING

14 DEPOT STREET
CONCORD 03301

EFFECTIVE: OCTOBER 4, 1983
271-2751
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Chapter/Part Omb 100, 200, 300, 400 through 402

These rules are published in looseleaf form in order that they may be
amended as frequently as necessary. If you mish to receive updating
supplement pages. you must fill out this form and return it as indicated
below. In this way you will automatically be added to the agency's list of
permanent subscribers for this set of rules.

Mame

Street Address

City/Town

State Zip

Send this sheet to:

Office of Ombudsman
14 Depot Street
Concord, New Hampshire 03301

98
54-272 0 - 86 - 4
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OFFICE OF OMBUDSMAN
State Council on Aging

14 Depot Street
Concord, New Hampshire 03301

Telephone: (603) 271-2751

CHAPTER Omb 100 ORGANIZATIONAL STATEMENTS

PART Omb 101 DEFINITIONS

Omb 101.01 Statutory Definitions AI:looted. "Facility", "act",

"administration". "elderly", "government agency", "patient, resident or

client" shall have the same meaning as In RSA 167-A:21.

Source. #2499, off 10-4-83

Omb 101.02 "Lopx-Term Care Ombudsman" means the person appointed under

RSA 167-A:21 as the administrator and chief executive officer of the office of

ombudsman.

Omb 101.03 "Authorized representative" means a person, hired or appointed

by the long-term care ombudsman, who assists in carrying out the duties and

responsibilities of the office of ombudsman.

Emu., 02499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 101.04 "Complainant" means a resident of long-term care facilities or

a person acting directly for or on behalf of resident, including, uut not

limited to family members, friends, staff of nursing homes, citizens'

organizations and associations, or governmental agencies.

Source. 41499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 101.05 "Complaint" means a written or verbal statement or alleged
violation of a statute, regulation, or policy or other alleged wrongful acts

or omissions by a facility or a government agency or by a person(s) which

affects the health, safety, welfare, civil and human rights of an elderly

person living in a facility.

Source. 82499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 101.06 "Referral" means sending or communicating complaint to

another agency which is separate from the long-term care ombudsman's Office.

giugme, *2499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 101.07 "Recommendation" means a written statement, by the ombudsman's

office, of actions to he taken by the parties involved after an investigation

has been completed.

Source. *2499, eff 10-4-83

1 )1
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Omb 101.08 "Abuse" means intentional use of physical force,

non accidental injury as the result of acts or omissions, mental anguish, or

unreasonalbe confinement.

Source. *2499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 101.09 "Neglect" means a pattern of conduct rather than action or

omission which results in deprivation of services that are necessary to

maintain minimum mental and physical health.

Source. 02499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 101.10 "Exploitation" means the illegal or improper use of an

incapacitated adult or his resources for another's profit or advantage.

Source. #2499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 101.11 "Normal working hours" means 24-hours, 7-days a week in a

facility.

Source. 02499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 101.12 "Consumer" means any person who is or has been a resident or

client or any person who is a responsible party for someone in a facility.

Source. 02499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 101.13 "Investigation" means the process whereby the Ombudsman

verifies or does not veriry the charges of the complaint. The investigatory

process seeks to establish what happened, why it happened, and who or what was

responsible.

Source. 02499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 101.14 "Access" to long-term care facilities and their residents

means the Ombudsman has the right to:

(a) Suter any facility;

(b) Communicate privately and without restrictions with any resident

who consents to the communication;

(c) Seek consent from a resident to communicate privately and

without restriction with that resident;

(d) Inspect the clinical and other records of resident and any

records required by regulation to be kept by a facility; and

(e) Observe all common areas of the facility except the living area
of any resident who protests the observation.

Source. 82499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 11-83
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PART Omb 102 DESCRIPTION OF THE OFFICE

Omb 102.01 Purpose. The office of long-term care ombudsman was

stablished to protect the civil and human rights of elderly people living in
facilities. Furthermore, the office of ombudsman is to safeguard the health,
safety and welfare of elderly people living in such facilities.

Source. 82499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 102.02 Sources of Authority. The office of ombudsman receives its

authority from the Older Americans Act PL-89-73 and New Hampshire revised
statutes annotated. chapters 167-A:21-29 and 151:28,

(a) The Older American. Act PL 89-73 Title III, Sec. 307 (a):12-16
says that states will:

(1) "establish and operate, either directly, or by contract or
other arrangement with any public agency or other appropriate
private non-private organization which is not responsible for
licensing or certifying long-term care services in the state or
which is not an association (or an affiliate of such an

association) or long-term care facilities (including any other
residential facility for older individuals), a long-term care
ombudsman program which will:

a. investigate and resolve complaints made by or on behalf
of older individuals who are residents of long-term care
facilities relating to administrative action which may
ad ly affect the health, safety, welfare and rights of
such residents;

b. monitor the development and implementation of federal,
state and local laws, regulations, and policies with
respect to long-term care facilities in that state;

c. provide information as appropriate to public cgencies
regarding the problems of older individuals residing in

long-term care facilities;

d. provide for training volunteers and promote the

development of citizen organizations to participate in the
ombudsman program; and

e. carry out such other activities as the commissioner
deems appropriate.

(2) Establish procedures for appropriate access by the
ombudsman to long-terM care facilities and patients' records,

including procedures to protect the confidentiality of such
records and ensure that the identity of any complainant or

Omb 11-83
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resident will not be disclosed without the written consent of
such complainant or resident, or upon court order.

(3) Establish a statewide uniform reporting system to collect
and analyze data relating to complaints and conditions in

long-term care facilities for the purpose of identifying and
resolving significant problems, with provision for submission of
such data to the agency of the state responsible for licensing
or certifying long-term care facilities in the state and to the
commissioner on a regular basis.

(4) Establish procedures to assure that any files maintained by
the ombudsman program shall be disclosed only at the discretion
of the ombudsman having authority over the disposition of such
files, except that the identity of any complainant or resident
of a long-term care facility shall not be disclosed by such
ombudsman, unless:

a. such complainant or resdident, or his legal
representative, consents in writing, to such disclosure; or

b. such disclosure is required by court order.

(b) The New Hampshire Revised Statutes Annotated, Chapter
167-A:21-29, authorizes the office of ombudsman to receive, service,
investigate, and resolve complaints or problems concerning facilities and to
investigate the administrative acts and omissions of any government facility
r agency.

(c) The New Hampshire Revised Statutes Annotated, Chapter 151:28
authorizes the office of ombudsman to determine the eligibility of
organizations requesting access to nursing homes.

(d) The New Hampshire department of health and welfare, division of
public health, He-P 801.05 authorizes that the long-term care ombudsman
program receives: "All complaint, regarding (patients' rights) for person:,
60-years of age or older contained in RSA 151:19-30 shall be referred to the
office of ombudsman, established under RSA 167-A:22."

(1) The New ' spshire department of health and welfare, bureau
of adult s ,"es, Item 671:5603.4 authorizes that "any report
alleging neglect, abuse, or exploitation in a long-term care
facility is referred by the adult services supervisor to Ihe
chief, bureau of adult services at state office via form 607,
(protection report form).

(2) The chief, bureau of adult services reviews the referral
and forwards the report to the office of ombudsman through the
state council on aging.

Omb 11-83
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Omb 102.03 Duties of the Office. The long-term care ombudsman's office
shall:

(a) Elicit, receive, investigate, respond to and resolve complaints
or problems according to established policies and procedures including
violation of New Hampshire's patients' bill of rights.

(b) Establish procedures that shall maintain confidentiality of all
official files.

(c) Make necessary inquiries and obtain information nec sssss y to
fully investigate complaints.

(d) Design and implement a statewide uniform complaint documentation
system.

(e) Annually repert to the state licensing and certifying agency,
the governor, the commissioner of health and welfare, and the public on the
operation of the long-term care ombudsman program status of complaints,
resolutions, and conditions In long-term care facilities In New Hampshire.

(f) Monitor the development and implementation of federal, state and
local laws, regulations and policies that relate to long-term care facilities
In the state.

(g) Upon request And as nee sssss y and appropriate information to
public agencies about the problems and concerns of older persons In long-term
care facilities, recommend changes In the long-term care system which will
benefit institutional residents as a class.

(h) Publicize the long-term care ombudsman program and provide
information and education about long-term care I In the state.

(I) Receive and review applications from community organizations for
access to nursing homes.

(j) Document and investigate all reports of institutional abuse.

(k) Develop and implement sub-state programs and provide tr,aining on
an on-going basis for staff and volunteers.

Source. 82499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 102.04 Authorized Representatives. The state long-term care
ombudsman may delegate the powers and duties of the ombudsman's office for
eliciting, receiving, investigating, responding to and resolving complaints or
problems to authorized representatives of the office. Any individual to whom
these powers and duties are delegated shall:

Omb 11-83
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(a) Successfully complete a training program designed and offered by
the state long-term care ombudsman;

(b) be supervised and provided on-going training and technical

assistance by the state long-term care ombudsman; and

(c) abide by all the rules and regulations established by the office
of ombudsman.

Source. 92499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 102.05 Reporting and Review.

(a) R.porting to state council on aging (SCOA)

public.

(1) The SCOA shall appoint a member of its board to sct as

liaison between SCOA Board and the Office of Ombudsman.

(2) The SCOA shall appoint a member of its board to be a member
of the ombudsman's long-term care advisory committee.

(3) The ombudsman shall review the program with the director of
SCOA as needed and/or requested.

(4) The office of ombudsman shall submit copies of its annual
report to the board liaison and the director of SCOA.

(5) The ombudsman shall present the annual report, in person,
to the SCOA board and the governor's advisory committee. The
board or committee may request other meetings.

(b) Reporting to the legislature, the office of the governor and the

(1) The ombudsman shall submit an annual report to the

governor's office and the legislature.

(2) The ombudsman shall appear as required at any hearings on
legislative issues that affect residents in long-term caro
facillites and/or changes in legislation that affect facilities
and agencies that provide service to residents of long-term care
facilities.

(3) The ombudsman's annual report shall be available upon
request by anyone and a press release shall be issued with such
notice.

1 0 6
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PART Omb 103 OFFICE OF LONG TERM CARE OMBUDSMAN - ADVISORY COMMITTEE

Omb 103.01 Membership. With recommendations from the SCOA board and the
governor's advisory committee, members shall be invited to by the long
term ombudsman.

(a) Memberhstp shall not exceed 24 people at any one time.

(b) Members shall include:

(1) 6 consumers with at least 2 being current nursing home
residents;

(2) 5 representatives of providers of long-term care services;

(3) 5 representatives of government agencies;

(4) 1 representative from the state council on aging board, and
1 from the governor's advisory committee; and

(5) 6 other members selected from other concerned community
organizations and professional organizations.

(c) Each member shall serve a minimum of 12 months with no member
serving more than 36 consecutive months.

(d) The committee shall meet at least four times per year.

(e) Staff to the committee shall include the state long-term care
ombudsman and the elderly legal services development director. Other staff
may be appointed by the state long-term care ombudsman.

Source. 82499. eff 10-4-83

Omb 103.02 Activities of Advisory Committee. Because of their special
expertise and perspective the advisory committee may:

(a)

issues;
study and make recommendations about specific long-term care

(b) establish committees to assist the state long-term care
ombudsman program in carrying out its responsibilities;

(c) act as advocstes for issues that involve residents of long-term
care facilities; and

(d) assist in establishment of program priorities.

Source. 82499. eff 10-4-83

Omb 11-83
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CHAPTER Omb 200 RULES OP PRACTICE AND PROCEDURE

Statutory Authority: RSA 167-A:25

PART Omb 201 COMPLAINT PROCEDURES

Omb 201.01 E1iciting end Receiving Complaints.

(m) A complaint may be made to the office of state ombudsman by:

(1) telephone;

(2) mail;

(3) personal contact; and

(4) in-person contact during a facility visit.

(to The person receiving the complaint shall follow the following
procedures:

(1) All complaints, however received, shall be entered in the
central complaint log OMB 011 and shall include the following
information:

a. date of complaint and case ID number;

b. name of complainant and name of facility or agency;

c. nature of complaint; and

d. action taken, verification, resolution, and date closed.

(2) An intake form, OMB 83, shall be completed on all
complaints. If it is a new complaint by a previous complainant,
a new intake form shall be completed and placed in the case
record. The following information shall be included:

a. name, address, and telephone number of complainant and
facility or agency;

b. subject of complaint;

c. name, address and telephone number of others who could
substantiat,. complaint;

d. permission to use name in the investigation;

e. signature of complainant when appropriate.

Omb 11-83
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(1) For each new case, a case record Is started. Cases shall

lie filed under the name of the facility or agency and given a
ease ideatification numbor.

(4) The complainant shall be asked to sign a complaint form and
a release of patient records, when applicable.

If tho complainant refuses to sign complaint, such complaint
shall be treeted as an anonymous complaint.

(c) All complaints, howover recelved, shall be investigated or

referred to tho appropriate agency as promptly as possible. When a complaint

elleges endangerment of life/safety, the complaint shall be investigatod or
referred within ?? hours of receipt.

Source

016701.07 emniesaLsogiunti.

07499, off 10-443

(a) All complaints shall bo acceptod, Including both anonymous

complelate sad complaints from persons who do not wish to hey, their

identities dIsclossod.

(b) Anonymous complainants shall be aurised about the possible

limitations to investigation end to the resolution of the complaint due to the
anonleows nature. The ombudsman may attempt to convince the complainant Lo
allow hisCher identity to be led when:

(1) It is impossible to investigate tit. complaint without

ling the complainant's name; or

(2) tho complainant's remaining anonymous would ondenger the

life or safety of a person.

buil, 02499, off 10-4-83

Omb 201.03 Peferrel of Complaints.

(a) It shall be appropriate In some circumstances to refer

complaints to othor public or private agencies without investigation by the
ombudsman.

(b) Form 09, interagency referral shall be completed in duplicate,
one kept by the ombudsman's office ond one sent to the agency. A written
report from the agency may be requested on a referral. Information required

shall include:

Omb 11-83
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(1) name of facility or agency;

(2) problem description; and

(3) action taken prior tu referral (if any).

(c) The office of ombudsman shall obtain the "omplainant's or

resident's consent to rrfer the complaint and shall advise of agency referred
to except when thy complaint involves a criminal offense such as abuse or
fraud. In such cases, the complainant shall be advieed that their names shall
be given to the proper enforcement agency upon verification of the complaint.

(d) The office of ombudsman shall insure ,'at. the complainant is

advised of the status of the investigation end receives a report of the
outcome from the referral agency.

(e) The ombudsman may critique, correct, or contest findings as

appropriate, according to the complainant's reaction to investigative
findings, on his/her behalf.

Source. 82499, eff 10-4-83

PART Omb 202 INVESTIGATION OF COMPLAINT

Omb 202.01 Complaint Analysis. The long term care ombudsman and/or
authorized representative when investigating a complaint shall include, but
not be limited tot

(a) A clear statement of the problem shall be obtained from the
complainant. If the complaint is not received directly from the complainant,
contact shall be made with the person(s) who has the complaint.

(b) The ombudsman shall contact pertinent parties to the complaint
either by phune, mail, or in person to obtain details of the complaint.

(c) The ombudsman shall review all of the information and :dentify
the relevant issues and if applicable the state and federal law which has or
is being violated.

(d) The ombudsman shall develop and implement a strategy to resolve
the complaint including referral to another agency.

Source. .2499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 202.02 On-Site Facility Visits.

(a) The ombudsman may make an on-site visit in order to observe the
facility setting relevant to the complaint. These visits shall be unannounced
and shall be at the approximate Lime involved in the complaint.

Omb 11-83
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(b) The ombudsman may interview, as appropriate, residents, staff,

administration, owner, or any other person(s) who may be able to provide

information regarding the complaint.

(c) The ombudsman may request a review of any pertinent facility

records or dote that could provide information about the complaint.

(d) A conference shall be held with the administrator or his/her

designee and other administrative staff as indicated. The ombudsman may:

(1) advise the facility of findings;

(2) make recommendations. If needed; and

(1) suggest follow-up actions by facility and/or orbudsman Lo

resolve the complaint.

Soma, 12499. eff 10-4-83

Omb 202.03 Government Agencies. When a complaint is received about an

administrative act or omission of a government agency, the ombudsman shall

follow the procedures in section Omb 202.01 and 202.02 excepting that the

visiL(s) and interview(s) shall include the agency's Personnel, and if

nec sssss y review of the agency's records.

Source. 12499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 202.04 Report of Findings

(a) The ombudsman shell have regular, periodic communication with
the complainant or resident and facility or agency related Lo progress of the

investigation of the complaint, or for further information.

(b) A final report of findings shall be given to the complainant.

resident., and the facility or agency.

(c) Any investigation that Is a potential violation of state or

federal law shall be immediately referred to the appropriate state or federal

agency including buL not limited to the attorney general, professional

licensing board, bureau of health factlities, division of welfare, adult

services, consumer affairs, or law enforcement branch.

Some, 12499, eff 10-4-83

PART Omb 203 VERIFICATION OF COMPLAINTS

Omb 203.01 Criteria for Validation

(a) Verified by Strome Standard. A complaint shall be considered

verified If one or more of the following criteria are met;

Omb 11-83
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(1) Observed by ombudsman;

(2) Substantiated through interviews, records, inspections

and/or observations;

(3) Reported in licensing or survey reports; or

(4) Acknowledged by facility.

(b) Pertiollv Verified. A complaint shall be considered partially

verified, if a portion of the complaint is verified, and/or the complaint ig
supported by evidence which is contradictory but tends toward validity.

(c) Unable to Determine Validity. A complaint shall be classified
as unable to determine validity, when there is not enough information to

classify the complaint as either valid or invalid.

(d) Invalid. A complaint shall be considered invalid, if the

complaint is shown to be invalid by the standards created in Omb 203.01 (a) or

(b).

(e) Other. Complaints shall be classified in this category, when

the nature of the complaint is such that it is not applicable to validation
criteria.

Source. *2499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 203.02 Complaints Not Verified.

(a) After an investigation, complaints may be found to have no

merit. The ombudsman shall explain the findings fully to the complainant, and
if necessary, discuss alternate remedies.

(b) The case shall then be considered closed, and that complaint is
counted as not verified, and not counted in "complaints" against facility.

(c) The facility or agency shall be notified, in writing, of the
ombudsman's findings.

Source. *2499, eff 10-4-83

PART Omb 204 RESOLUTION OF COMPLAINTS

Omb 204.01 Purpose. Complaint resolution is the translation of the

investigation results into beneficial action on behalf of the complainant and
resident. This process shall insure that, to the degree possible,
complainant/resident and/or ombudsman expectations and objectives relative to
Ole complaint are achieved.

Source. *2499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 11-83
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Omb 204.02 Actions by Ombudsman. In resolving complaint the ombudsman
may utilize one or more of the following strategies:

(a) negotiation - mediation;

(b) education/technical assistance;

(c) referral to another agency(s);

(d) regulatory or statutory change;

(e) legal action;

(f) involvement of community and professional orgenizations; or

(g) utilization of media.

Source. 12499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 204.03 Follow-up of Resolution.

(4) Follow-up visit(s), in 30-90 days, may be made to any facility

or agency that has had a validated complaint.

(b) During the re-visit the ombudsman shall determine if the

resolution is still in effect, and if not, why not.

(c) If the resolution is not in effect, the ombudsman shall

determine if it may be necessary to reopen the case.

Source. #2499, eff 10-4-83

PART omb 205 RETALIATION PROHITITED

Omb 205.01 Reporting. Any action of retaliation or attempt at

intimidation of a resident, employee, volunteer or family member shall be

reported immediately to the state office of ombudsman.

Source. #2499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 205.02 Review of Allegations. The state long term care ombudsman

shall meet within 72-hours with the facility administrator or owner. The

complaining party(s) may be included in the meeting(s).

Source. #2499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 205.03 Remedies. A final resolution shall be a written agreement
satisfactory to the state long term care ombudsman. rf resolution cannot

Omb 11-83
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be achieved lhe state long term care ombudsman shall refer the case to the
attorney general's office for possible action under RSA 167-A:27, II.

Purse. 82499, eff 10-4-83

PART Omb 206 RESERVED

CHAPTER Omb 300 ACCESS

PART Omb 301 OMBUDSMAN'S OFFICE

Statutory Authority: RSA 167-A:26 and RSA 167-A:28

Omb 301.01 ACCOS, to Facilities and Axencies.

(a) The ombudsman or authorized representative shall enter the
facilities and agencies during the normal working hours exccpt In an
emergency situation where there Is cause to believe that there Is danger to
life and/or safety.

(b) If access is refused to the ombudsman's office, the state
ombudsman shall immediately notify the attorney general's office who shall
take legal action as It deems appropriate which could Include but Is not
limited to a petition to superior court.

(c) The ombudsman or authorized representative shell normally
report their presence In the facility to the designated person In charge
and upon request by any staff, shall produce Identification which
establishes their affiliation with the long term care ombudsman's office,
except In an emergency situation where there is cause to believe that there
is danger to life and/or safety.

Rouse, #2499, eff 10-4.13

Omb 301.02 Access to Residents.

(a) The ombudsman or authorized representative shall have the
right to present him/herself personally to the residents and to Introduce
hlm/herself, to explain the program and to provide information.

(b) The ombudsmen or authorized representative shall receive
permission before entering a resident's room. If the resident, due to a
physical (1d/or mental condition, Is unable to give such permission then
the ombudsman may go Into the resident's room.

(c) If the resident's room does not permit private consultation
to occur between the ombudsman or authorized representative and resident,
or if such consultation infringes upon the rights of roommates, then the
ombudsman shall request an appropriate private place for such meeting.

Omb 11-83
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(d) The resident(s) and ombudsman or authorized representative
may also meet in any common area of the facility unless their presence
there would infringe upon the privacy or rights of other residents.

(e) Facility staff may refuse or terminate an ombudsman visit
with a resident only when such a visit is a direct threat to the health and
safety of the resident and that information is documented by his/her
physician in that resident's medical records.

(f) An exception to the above Omb 301.02(e) rule, occurs when the
resident, willfully and knowingly with full information related to hir

medical condition, waives medical advice and chooses to meet the ombudsman
in spite of the risk. In such cases, the facility may request that the
resident sign an appropriate written statement in which he/she takes
responsibility for his/her actions.

Source. 82499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 301.03 Access to Resident Records. These procedures accommodate
the needs of the ombudsman program for access to information and the

resident's right of privxcy for their records.

(a) Access to medical or personal records shall be sought only
where required to fully investigate:

(1) a specific complaint made by or on behalf of a resident
or residents; or

(2) information about the conditions of the long-term care
facility generally.

(b) The inspection of records shall be accomplished in

conformance with RSA 167-A:26 in as private an area of the facility as
possible.

(c) In cases involving a specific resident, the residen:. or

his/her legal representative may be asked to sign a release of information
form Omb 82. A copy of this signed release may be given to the facility
for their records. Failure to obtain a signed release shall not prohibit
the ombudsman from access to the resident's records.

(d) In cases involving the conditions of the long-term care
facility generally, the state long-term care ombudsman may review patient
records al random in order to determine the validity of the complaint..

Records copied shall not have any identifying mark or note.

Source. 82499; eff %.0-4-83

Omb 11-83
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Omb 301.04 Disclosure of Resident's Records Informatiog.

(a) The ombudsman's office shall not discuss or disclose

information in the records or disclose a resident's identity outside or the
ombudsman program of which they are a part, unless:

(1) the resident or le& e! representative has consented to
uch disclosure, and pecifies to whom the information may be
disclosed; or

(2) a court orders the disclosure.

(b) The ombudsman's office may request copies of the :esident's
records or parts thereof. The ombudsman's office shall reimburse the
facility for copies.

Source. 82499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 301.05 Other Documents and Records of Facility and Azencies.

(a) The ombudsman shall have access to any books, files, or
records that pertain to residents or clients and are required by law to be
maintained by the facility or government agency.

(b) The ombudsman shall follow the procedures in Omb 301.03 end
Omb 301.04.

Source. 82499, eff 10-4-83

PART Omb 302 APPROVED ORGANIZATIONS

Statutory Authority: RSA 151:28, ESA 167A:25

Omb 302.01 Definitions.

(a) "Bona Fide Community Organization" means a public agency or
any other non-profit agency which provides health or social services to the
elderly, or any church group, association of older persons or fraternal
service club, If the purpose of such agency, program or organization
includes rendering assistance to residents without charge, but only If
there is neither a commercial purpose nor affect to such assistance.

(b) "Approved Organization" means either:

(1) a bona fide community organization which the ombudsman
has determined to meet the criteria establiahed under Omb
302.04(b); or

(2) a legal aid program.

116
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(c) "Legal Aid Program" means a non-profit organization providing

free legal services and/or advocacy assistance.

(d) "Access" to approved organizations means thb right to:

(1) enter any long term care facility;

(2) communicate privately and without restriction with any
resident who consents to the communi-ation;

(3) seek consent from a resident to communicate privately

and without restriction with that resident; and

(4) observe all common areas of the facility except lhe

living area of any resident who protests the observation.

Source. *2499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 302.02 Application Procedures. Each organization seeking

authorization for access under RSA 151:28 to long-term care facilities and
their residents shall make written application to the ombudsman office and

shall supply the following information:

(a) Name, address, and t'lephone number;

(b) Signature of the director, chairperson, or the authorized

representative of the orb-nization;

as:

(c) Name and telephone number of the contact person;

(d) Statement as to whether the organization is seeking approval

(1) a bona fide community organization; or

(2) a legal aid program.

(e) A copy of the grant, charter, statute, certificate of

incorporation, by-laws or other documentation, sufficient to prove the

establishment and purpose of the organization;

(f) References from 2 or more agencies or organizations;

(g) Past and present activities and accomplishments of the

organization; and

(h) Purpose in seeking authorization for access to long-term care

facilities.

Source. *2499, eff 10-4-83
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Omb 302.03 Review of Application. The office of ombudsman shall

evaluate applications based upon the following criteria:

(a) Applicanis shall submit all required application materials at

one time to the office of ombudsman;

(b) An application shall be deemed to be received on the first
day that all of the required application materials are delivered to the
ombudsman office during their normal working hours (Monday-Friday 8:00 a.m.
through 4:00 p.m.);

(c) A decision by the ombudsman office to approve or disapprove
an application shall be made in writing within 30-days after receipt as
required by RSA 151:28;

(d) If disapproved, the office of ombudsman shall indicate in the
written notice the reason for disapproval, which may include:

(1) incomplete application;

(2) insufficient information;

(3) not a legal aid program; or

(4) not qualifying as a bona fide ,sommunity organization.

Source. #2499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 302.04 Approval Criteria.

(a) Legal aid programs. The ombudsman shall approve an

application from an organization seeking authorization for accoss as a

legal aid program if the completed application documents the organization
as a legal aid program.

(b) Bona fide community organization (BFCO). The ombudsman shall
review the total application of an applicant seeking designation as a BFCO,
including contact with references and investigation into past and present
activities of the organization. In evaluating the organization, the

ombudsman shall assess:

(1) Whether or not the organization is a public or

non-profit agency, church group, association for older

persons, fraternal service club, or similar type

organization, which provides health or social services to the
elderly without remuneration;

(2) Whether or not there is a commercitl purpose or affect
to the assistance;

Omb 11-83
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(3) Whether or not more than half of their normal activities

include one or more of the services listed below:

a. Visiting, talking with, and making personal, social,

and legal services available to people;

b. Informing persons of their legal rights,

entitlements and obligations by:

1. distributing educational materials; or

2. group and individual discussions;

c. Providing assistance to people in asserting their

legal rights; or

d. iy other ways of helping people to achieve the full

enjoyment of their rights; and

(4) Whether or not, based upon all the above considerations,

the organization is more
likely than not to use the access to

improve the quality of life of the residents in long-term

care facilities.

Source. *2499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 302.05 Obli ations of A. roved Or. nizations. All organizations

approved for access to long-term care facilities shall:

(a) Furnish the office of ombudsman with a list of those

individuals who will be using the access;

(b) Promptly notify the ombudsman of revisions to the list

described in (a);

(c) Provide those individuals who will use the access with

written identifications of their organizational affiliation;

(d) Terminate thai documentation when the individual ceases lo be

a member of the organization or no longer will have access;

(e) Seek access only during regular visiting hours of the

long-term care facilities;

(f) Show, upon request of long-term care facilities

representative the written identification;

(g) Identify him/her self to the resident and receive the

resident's authority before entering a resident's personal living space;

Omb 11-83
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(h) Respect tile resident's right to terminate a visit;

(i) Keep confidential all communication with a resident; and

(j) Comply with lhe long term rare residents bill of rights,
RSA 151:21.

Source. #2499; eff 10-4-83

Omb 302.06 Long-Term Care Facilities' Obligations.

(a) A long-term care facility shall allow access during regular
visiting hours to representative of approved organizations having proper
identification.

(b) A long-term care facility shall not limit, restrict or
otherwise discourage access by approved organizations.

(c) A long-term care facility shall not retaliate against a
resident for communicating with a representative of an accessed
organization.

(d) Retaliation shall include coincidental worsening of quality
of care (including less staff time; inattention and long delays in calls
for assistance; discrimination in feeding (cold food, poorer quality,
delayed meals), verbal and physical threats, harassment, undocumented
revisions in type; dosage, frequency of administration of medication,
restrictions in permitted activities, (library privileges, therapy, social
hours, etc.).

(e) A long-term care facility shall respect the confidentiality
of communications between residents and representatives of accessed
organizations.

Source. $2499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 302.07 Complaints by Long-Term Care Facilities. An administrator
of a long-term care facility may file a complaint with the ombudsman if
behavior of a representative of an accessed organization or policies of an
accessed organization are threatening the health, safety or we fare of
residents.

Source. $2499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 302.08 Complaints by Accessed Organizations. An accessed
organization may file a complaint with the ombudsman if the organization:

(a) Is denied access to the facility or a resideck.;

Omb 11-83
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(b) Is hindered in fulfilling purposes of access because of the

facility's failure Lo honor confidential and private meetings, or Lo

restrict group informational presentations;

(c) Suspects retaliation by the long-Lerm care facility against

residents; or

(d) Has any other basis Lo suspect the facility is undermining

Lhe purposes of access.

Source. 02499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 302.09 ReceiPt of Access Complaints. A long-term care fak..ility or

an accessed organization may file a complaint with the ombudsman. A

complaint shall be submitted in writing and shall include:

(a) The name of the complainant;

(b) The facility or organization against whom the complaint is

lodged;

(c) Description of specific complaint(s) including date(s) and

time(s);

(d) Names of residents or individuals affected; and

(e) Any other information requested by the ombudsman.

Source. 02499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 302.10 C0mPlaint Resolution. The ombudsman shall:

(a) Notify the organization or facility of the complaint and

accept a reply from the organization or facility;

(b) Investigate the complaint

investigation procedures;

according to usual complaint

(c) Make written findings as to whether the complaint is

validated or not.;

(d) Meet when appropriate with the long-term care facility

administrator and representative of the accessed organization to review

findings and negotiate a resolution which may include removal/suspension of
the individual from access to the long-term care facility, and revision of
long-term care facility organization policies over accessed activities; and

(e) Notify, in writing, the long-term care facility and the

accessed organization of the final resolution.

Source. 02499, eff 10-4-83
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Omb 302.11 Termination of Access. The office of ombudsman shall
notify in writing the accessed organization of its decision. In

determining whether or not to te minate access of an individual or

organization, the ombudsman shall consider:

(a) The number and type of prior validated complaints;

(b) Whether or not the complaint is against an individual or
policy of the organization; and

(c) Severity of harm to residents' health and welfare.

Sou ce. #2499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 302.12 Appeals. A facility o: accessed organization may appeal a
decision by the office of ombudsman under RSA 541.

Source. #2499, eff 10-4-83

CHAPTER Omb 400 RECORDS - Statutory Authority: RSA 167-A:25

PART Omb 401 CONFIDENTIALITY OF RECORDS

Omb 401.01 Ombudsman Files.

(a) The central complaint log and all case records (files) shall
be secured in a locked file cabinet in the office of ombudsman. Only the
state ombudsman or an authorized representative shall have access to these
files.

(b) The records to be kept confidential include, but are not
limited to:

(1) notes of the inverview with, or affidavits by,

complainants;

(2) all copies of residents' medical records or diagnoses;

(3) all state long-term care ombudsman program memorandum
which are developed in the process of evaluating and
resolving residents' complaints;

(4) all photographs, videotapes, tape recordings of

complainants/individuals;

(5) infolaation containing unverified complaints about
facilities, facilities' owners, administrators, staff, r

other professionals involved in the long-term care system; and

Omb 11-83
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(6) investigative material, and other information which is

drafted and organised in the process of monitoring the

development and implementation of laws, regulations, and

policies affecting the long term care ombudsman.

Igna, 2499, ff 10-4-83

Omb 401.02 pl8c108Gre_if Confidential ReCordt. The state long-term

sere ombudsman shall be the sole cumtodian of the office records. Requests

for disclosure of information
shall only be granted when:

(a) A court, pursuant to RSA 167-A:25 IV, (a)(b), order, the

disclosure; or

(b) The resident and/or
complainant hes consented, in writing, to

release his/her identity for a time cortaia, specific, or general purpose,

and has indicated in writing
to whom such disclosure may be made:

(1) The client and/or complainant shall be required to sign

Omb form 87 which shall include:

a.
what information I. to be released;

b. to whom and for what purpose information is to be

released;

c. what the possible consequences of such release and

information could be.

(2) Copies of Omb form 82 shall be given as required to:

a. The client and/or complainant;

b. The referral agency; or

c. 7he long-term care facility or government agency.

Source. 2499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 401.03 Referrals to Other Asencies.

(a) Records from the ombudsman's files pertaining to violations

of licensure, certification,
life safety, sanitation, fire, and/or zoning

codes and ordinances shall
be released to the bureau of health facilities

administration, office of medicaid fraud and abuse, local or state fire and

health departments, and other agencies with regulatory authority over these

.
Any release of this nature shall not include identification of the

complainant or resident in the long-term care facility involved in the

complaint without a signed release.

Omb 11-83
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(b) Violations of a civil or criminal nature shall be referred to
the attorney general's office pursuant to Omb 202.03 and 202.04.

Source. 82499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 401.04 Pus. Reportinz.

(a) Institutional. Validated cases of institutional abuse shall
be reported to the state office of adult services pursuant to N.H. division
of health and welfare, item 671:5603.4, and to the bureau of health
facilities administration pursuant to RSA 151:27 and RSA 151:29.

(b) Non-institutional. Complaints received by the office of
ombudsman involving alleged non-institutional adult abuse hall be referred
to the appropriate state district office of welfare.

igatULL *2499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 401.05 Reports of Pindines and Recommendations. The ombudsman's
report to facilities and agencies of findings and recommendations shall
protect the identity of the complainant(s) and/or the resident unless the
complainant and client give a signed release of information.

Source., *2499, eff 10-4-83

Omb 401.06 Court Orders. Pursuant to court order, disclosure of the
ombudsman's files will be made, RSA 167-A:25. This shall include under
RSA 167-A:25 IV, (b), an order by the court to testify in any judicial
proceeding (including and/or criminal) regarding information which is
considered confidential as defined in RSA 167-A:25 IV.

PART Omb 402 RESERVED

Source. *2499, eff 10-4-83

Source. *2499, eff 10-4-83

124

Omb 11-83



120

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DORIS R. STOUT, KANSAS CITY, MO

I recommend that Long Term Care Ombudsman offices be separate, independent
agencies from state units on aging. Directors of state units on aging have different
responsibilities and loyalties than those of the LTC Ombudsmen. The LTC Ombuds-
men s first consideration must be the residents' welfare.

Conducting investigations in the fairest, most impartial manner possible, so that
factual information can be presented to bring about effective change is paramount
to the residents' interests. In Kansas by conducting investigations in this way we
have won the respect and cooperation of consumers, the industry and other state
agencies.

In one instance, however, during an investigation involving eleven residents I was
not permitted to leave my office for several months to complete the investigation. I
did as much investigation as possible by phone and in writing but could not do an
appropriate investigation without further on-site review of records and interviewing
of witnesses. An FBI agent called and requested that I come to his office to discuss
the case. There were many impediments to my visit to the FBI office by a senior
staff member of the state unit on aging. Only after I stated that I did not want to
impair or even give the appearance of impairing a federal investigation was permis-
sion granted. The FBI is currently investigating an issue brought to my attention.

In Kansas the LTC Ombuthiman has a mandated state statutory responsibility to
prepare an Annual Report for the Legislature, the Governor and the Secretary on
Aging. The law states also that the LTC Ombudsman work under the supervision of
the Secretary on Aging. The LTC Ombudsman thus must work with the Secretary
on Aging to prepare a report. The Annual Report to be an effective tool for the Leg-
islature nee& to be released in January when it convenes. The 1982 printed Annual
Report was confiscated by the Secretary and released after the Legislature ad-
journed. The 1983 Annual Report was released again after the legislature ad-
journed. The 1984 Annual Report is yet to be printed although I prepared the report
in a timely manner. On September 30 it will be time to draft the Annual Report for
1985.

During my absence the files were reviewed by the Special Assistant, who has had
no training in investigation or more importantly in the confidentiality of records.

These are but a few of the incidents that have occurred that demonstrate the
problems of an Ombudsman housed in a bureaucratic setting. I think there is a di-
chotomy in the law. When there are mandated responsibilities there ought to be
congruent authority for carrying them out.

This year federal grants directly to the LTC Ombudsman will end. Administration
monies will go directly to the state units on aging thus the federal government will
not monitor the LTC Ombudsman Program in specific ways as in the past. This
could dilute the program so that it is little more than a paper shuffling exercise.

I have been a practicing Ombudsman for twelve years; eight years in a general
jurisdiction office and four years as Kansas Long Term Care Ombudsman. I have
studied other Ombudsman offices here and abroad. It has been my experience that
those offices that operate best to meet people's needs are those that are a separate
agency unto themselves, usually with the Ombudsman chosen by a select committee
of the legislature for a term of office.

I hope this information is helpful as you deliberate. Please let me know if you
need further information or if I can assist you.

CITIZENS FOR BETTER CARE,
Lansing, MI, October 3, 1985.

Re: Status of the Long-Term Care Ombudsman Program under the Older Americans
(OAA).

MARIO BIAGGI,
Chairman, Subcommittee on Human Services, Select Committee on Aging, Washing-

ton, DC.
DEAR CHAIRMAN BIAGGI, I am quite pleased IO respond IO your letter of September

19, 1985, and provide the Subcommittee with my experience and problems as Michi-
gan's Long-Term Care Ombudsman. In the two years I have held the position, the
joys and frustrations of State Ombudsman have been many.

Although 1985 is the tenth anniversary of amendments to the federal OAA man-
dating the creation of Long-Term Care Ombudsman Programs (LTCOP) in each
state, the Michigan program is celebrating its thirteenth birthday this year. Michi-
gan was one of the seven demonstration projects established during the Nixon Ad-
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ministration. Citizens for Better Care (CBC) has been the grantee agency for the
Michigan LTCOP every year since 1972.

CBC is a non-profit, consumer organization headquartered in Detroit, Michigan. It
began from a June 10, 1969, resolution from the Common Council of the City of De-
troit requesting that the City's "Health Department to take leadership to encourage
an association of nursing home and home for the aged users, their relatives, and
other elements of the public interest, in order to help maintain high quality care
where it now exists and to improve it where it doesn't." It has grown to a statewide
educational and advocacy organization with over 700 members, five offices, 14 paid
staff, and 100 volunteers.

Most of CBC's paid staff members are local or State Ombudsmen just as most of
the vounteers serve as advocates in individual nursing homes across the state. The
Michigan LTCOP is one of three major projecta in CBC's work.

In the time I have been Ombudsman, the major elements of the Michigan LTCOP
have been:

(1) Development of additional local Ombudsman projects; only five (5) of the
state's fourteen (14) Area Agencies on Aging have local Ombudsman programs;

(2) Increased coordination with the Michigan Department of Public Health
(MDPH), the state licensing agency for the state's nursing homes and homes for
the aged, to insure a high quality of life and care within facilities under
MDPH's authority;

(3) Receipt and investigation of complaints concerning the state's long-term
care facilities, particularly for those in an area without a local Ombudsman's
project;

(4) Support and techncial assistance to the existing local Ombudsman pro-
grams;

(5) Monitoring and evaluation existing and proposed federal, state, and local
laws, regulations, and policies affecting LTC residents and facilities; and

(6) Providing educational materials and presentations on LTC issues to inter-
ested persons and agencies.

These tasks are jointly develoNd by CBC and the Michigan Commission and
Office on Services to the Aging (OSA), the state unit on aging. While the Michigan
LTCOP is probably one of the "most independent" of all state LTCOPs in the coun-
try, it has received and looks forward to a strong relationship of support, coordina-
tion, and collaboration with the OSA and many OAA providers on LTC issues and
concerns.

INDEPENDENCE FOR THE LTCOP

In the context of this background, I have several thoughts on your specific ques-
tions concerning the independence of the LTCOPs.

State Ombudsman, both within and outside state units on aging, complain about
the lack of independence. A similarly diverse group do not have problems of inde-
pendence or the ability to perform their OAA mandated tasks.

Some Ombudsmen feel "buried in state government" without access to decision-
makers for action or guidance on LTC issues and problems.

Some Ombudsmen, myself included, are frustrated by a philosophy within or in-
terpretation of the OAA by many segments of the elderly services community that
the focus of OAA resources should be those elders living m housing other than LTC
facilities. The talk of "community-based services" rather than "long-term care serv-
ices" perpetuates the gross myth that nursing homes and board and care facilities
are not part of the community or are not homes.

Under current and past Administration on Aging (AOA) practices and procedures,
these complainta and concerns of State Ombudsmen have not been resolved. The
AOA refuses to evaluate and judge these complaints and leaves the Ombudsmen to
his/her own solutions. The AOA is not willing or able to answer Ombudsmen com-
plaints about there inability to adequately perform their mandated jobs.

Faced with these problems and history, many advocate an independent, separate
home for the state LTCOP outside the state unit on aging. If state Ombudsmen are
to effectively deal with the multitude of governmental laws, regulations, and poli-
cies affecting LTC residents. they must be free of even the appearance of conflict
with all licensing, regulatory, and reimbursement agencies. Therefore, the place-
ment of an independent state LTCOP depends on the statutory and political configu-
ration of each state's government.

The major advantages of Michigan's placement with a non-governmental agency
include:
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(1) Strong assurances that Ombudsman work is a free, an independent voice
of resident and consumer concerns and not those of "government" or the "in-
dustry," and

(2) Strong ties to other non-governmental agencies concerned about LTC.

ADDING OF DUTIES TO THE LTCOP

Others have advocated adding to the list of LCTOP responsibilities non-institu-
tionalized LTC services such as home health, respite care, homemaker, etc. While
CBC and its state and local Ombudsman projects have looked at advocacy within
those service delivery systems, I categorically oppose any increase in LTCOP respon-
sibility without an appropriate increase in funding to meet those new responsibil-
ities.

It is a disservice to the public and to the reputation of "government" to create a
statutory duty for services without appropriating the funds necessary to carry out
that service. The state LTCOPs have already once suffered that fate with the addi-
tion of board and care facilities without any increase in funds to answer requests for
service for thousands of residents promised something by statute.

A second and equally important concern I have with the addition of non-institu-
tionalized services is with real, not potential, conflict of interest it will raise. Evey
state unit on aging and Area Agency on Aging (AAA) is intimately involved in the
provision and delivery of these services. For state and local Ombudsman programs
housed with or funded by the state unit or AAA, the public will rightly ask how can
the independence of the Ombudsman's work be guaranteed. The addition will be
seen as another complication factor in the Ombudsman's independence.

The conflicth of interests created by adding non-institutionalized services to
LTCOPs must be thoroughly analyzed and resolved prior to adding the service area.

ADEQUACY OF CURRENT LTCOP FUNDING

For FY 1985, the Michigan LTCOP received $101,000 which provided 3.53 F1'Es.
The 1% of Michigan's Title HIB funds accounted for approximately $86,000, with
the remainder of the total coming from general state revenues.

The funding is not adequate to serve the 60,000+ residents of Michigan's 440
nursing homes, 130 homes for the aged, and an estimated 1000 Adult Foster Care
Homes where the OAA mandates Omudsman services. Facilities in areas of the
state without local Ombudsman projects are as far as 500 miles from the office of
the Michigan LTCOP. Even with the consideration of the 5 of 14 local AAAs that
fund local Ombudsman projects, the entire Michigan Ombudsman system had avail-
able less than $300,000 for the FY 1984 fiscal year.

Merely raising the $20,000 floor is not sufficient. The OAA language as to insur-
ing an "effective" LTCOP must be actualized through increased funding. A raise in
the percentage or a new formula based on the number of beds or other factors is in
order. I would also recommend that the funding formula be improved with a federal
incentive to states that put state revenues into the state LTCOP.

TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE TO LTCOP BY THE AOA

If I had provided the same quality and quantity of technical assistance and sup-
Port to local Ombudsman projects of Michigan that the AOA has provided to me, I
would not be state Ombudsman. I would hope that someone would have fired me or
I would have had the grace to quit.

When I compare the technical assistance and support we have received from the
OSA to AOA, I am convinced it is not a matter of government or bureacracy or
money but of commitment to the work of the Ombudsman programs that separates
the two.

I heartedly recommend that AOA be mandated to:
(1) Provide a timely summary of Ombudsman annual reports including statis-

tical complaint data, state laws and regulations promulgated during the year,
an accurate mailing list of all state LTCOPs, a description of each LTCOP's or-
ganization location and relationship to local projects, funding sources, and alist
and description of the major long-term care concerns/issues identified by each
LTCOP.

(2) Convene and fund a yearly conference of LTCOPs for training.
(3) Convene and fund regional meetings of LTCOPS and their staffs every six

months.
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(4) Maintain a clearinghouse on programmatic issues such as statistics gather-
ing and interpretation, liability insurance, confidentiality and the subpeona of
record:4 negotiation skills, state Ombudsman legislation, fundraising, etc.

(5) Contract out a clearinghouse on substantive LTC issues such as the impact
of DRGs, certificate of need, medicaid discrimination in LTC, effective resident
council development, nursing home reimbursement, etc. Substantive issues are
clearly outside the interest and ability of the AOA to handle.

OMB CIRCULAR I22A

The existence of OMB Circular 122A with its broad, tenuous definition of lobbying
is in conflict with the letter mid spirit of the OAA Ombudsman's mandate for serv-
ices to the nation's elderly living in LTC facilities. Many state and local Ombuds-
man programs have been and will be intimidated by the OMB's threat to fature
funding, non-profit tax status, charitable bulk mail permits, and other issues.

I strongly recommend that Congress clear the air on the applicability of Circular
122A and the advocacy services due seniors by state and local Ombudsman, in par-
ticular, and all OAA providers, generally.

I deeply appreciate the Subcommittee and you interest in the health and integrity
of state LTMPs. Please do not hesitate to call on me or other Michigan Ombuds-
men or CBC staff for additional information.

Sincerely,
HOLLIS TURNHAM,

State Long-Term-Care Ombudsman.

TESTIMONY OF JACQUELINE C. WALKER, CONNECTICUT STATE OMBUDSMAN,
DEPARTMENT ON AGING

My name is Jacqueline Walker. I am the State Ombudsman with the Connecticut
Department on Aging.

In 1975 I was hired by the Connecticut Department on Aging as the Ombudsman
Program Specialist which was funded with $18,000 of Older American's Act money.

Because it was virtually impossible to maintain a viable advocag program for
nursing home patients with that amount of money, Connecticut's llepartment on
Aging submitted an Ombudsman Bill (C.O.S. 17-135a-m) which on passage went
into effect in 1977. The bill called for a State appropriation of $250,000 to establish
an Ombudsman Office to be staffed by one State Ombudsman and five Regional Om-
budsman. The Department has since hirW a sixth Regional Ombudsman.

The Ombudsman Program in Connecticut is highly respected and well-known for
the work it accomplishes and the complaints which it handles. All complaints are
directed to our office and it is only when violations or infractions are uncovered
that the Ombudsman refer the problem on to the appropriate regulatory agency.
Connecticut also has a patient's bill of rights which was instituted in 1975.

The Ombudsmen are well trained and knowledgeable regarding nursing home
laws and regulations. The majority of the complaints are resolved by the Ombuds-
men without further referral. The Ombudsman Office works closely with the De-
partment of Health Services, the Department of Income Maintenance and the
State's Attorney. In addition, the State Ombudsman meets regularly with the Coor-
dinator of the Commission on Long Term Care regarding problem issues relating to
nursing homes.

The State Ombudsman actively participated on the Committee which promulgat-
ed regulations requiring that nurses aides complete a training program before being
allowed to work in nursing_ homes. In addition, the State Ombudsman assisted in
the revisions of the Public Health Code as it applies to nursing. homes.

The Ombudsman statute stipulates the mandatory reporbing of abuse, neglect,
abandonment and exploitation by all nursing home personnel These reports are in-
vestigated by the Ombudsman and are, by law, referred to the State's Attorney.

Because C,onnecticut's Ombudsman program is state funded, we do not have some
of the same problems as other states. Connecticut does, however, still receive and
utilize the Federal Administration on Aging grant for Ombudsmen. I do feel, howev-
er, that many states are trying to establish and maintain a worthwhile program
with very little Federal funding. I feel that the Ombudsman Program has never oc-
cupied a prominent place in the Administration on Aging, although it's mandate is
crucial to residents of long term care facilities. In addition, the requirements placed
on Ombudsmen confirm* increase without the increased federal funding. I feel
strongly that the Ombudsman program should not be placed in a regulatory agency.
This would definitely be a conflict of interest. The placement of the program mpri-
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vate agencies such as Legal Services, or independent agencies such as the Depart-
ment on Aging is more acceptable inasmuch as those agencies are not part of thu
regulatory process.

In those situations where the Ombudsman Program does not have the freedom to
act judiciously in the resolution of problems, i believe the Ombudsman Office should
be moved. Certainly, as an independent agency the Office might have fewer con-
straints, unless there are state statutes limiting the functions of that office.
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LONG-TERM CARE OMBUDSMAN PROGRAMS AUTHORIZED UNDER
THE OLDER AMERICANS ACT: KFY FACTS OF THIRTEEN INDEPENDENT PROGRAMS

The Older Americans Act requires each State agency on aging to establish

and operate long-term care ombudsmaa program. There are four main purposes

to this program: (1) investigate and resolve resident complaints in nursing

homes and other long-term care facilities; and monitor the implementation of

Federal, State, and local laws and policies with respect to long-term care

facilities; (2) establish procedures for the ombudsman to gain access to long-

term care facilities and patients' records; (3) create a statewide reporting

system to collect and analyze data relating to complaints and conditions in

long-term care facilities; and (4) establish procedures that protect the iden-

tity of the complaint. The State may run the program directly, or through any

public agency or private non-profit organization which is not an association

(or affiliate) of long-term care facilities. According to the Administration

on Aging (AoA), 41 States administer the program within the State agency on

aging and 13 States administer the program independently, that is, outside the

State agency on aging.

Cong aaaa ional Research Service (CRS) staff telephoned the 13 independent

ombudsman programs to find out how these programs operate and how they are

administratively structured. The Alaska program currently operates under

contract with the State agency on aging, but as of January 1, 1986, the program

will be subsumed under the State agency on aging operations. Of the remaining

12 programs, 5 are located in private non-profit organisations (Colorado, Dela-

ware, District of Columbia, Michigan, and Wyoming); 3 are located within the

Governor's office (Montana, New Jersey, and South Carolina); 3 are located
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in an independent State agency or commission (Maine, Oregon, and Wisconsin);

and 1 is located in an umbrella department of
social and health services which

also includes the State agency on aging (Washington).

The following five categoriea show the breakdown of different types of

ombudsman programs.

1. Ombudsman Programs Located in Private, Non-profit Organizations

a. Colorado. Located in the Medical Core and Research Foundation

under a 3 year contract with the State agency on aging. The Foundation has

responsibility for hiring the ombudsman who receives supervision and direction

from a staff member at the State agency on aging. The membership includes

citizens, consumers, State office on aging staff, and providers. The purpose

of the board appears to be strictly advisory end not policy-making. The Om-

budsman program consists of the ombudsman and one staff assistant.

b. Delaware. Located in Supportive Community Services, Inc., under

a yearly contract with the State agency on aging. From 1976-1981 the program

was located within the Delaware Division of Aging. The president of Supportive

Community Services hires and supervises the ombudsman. The ombudsman has a 15

member advisory committee which is made up of p..ofessionals and non-profession-

als who are invited to serve by the ombudsman. The committee meets quarterly

and discusses issues and lobbying strategies.

The ombudsman has one-part time staffer who coordinates volunteers.

c. District of Columbia. Located in the Legal Counsel for the Elder-

ly, a department of the American Association of
Retired Persons (AARP), effective

October 1, 1985. AARP hires the ombudsman. The ombudsman appears to operate

relatively independent of the State agency on aging, but reports to the office

on a monthly basis. The program has an informal advisory board which consists

of members of other AARP and Legal Counsel for the Elderly committees.
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There are three local ombudsman who handle complaints.

a. Michigan. Located in Citizens for Better Care (CBC), a consumer

oriented non-profit group. CBC' Executive Director hires the ombudsman. CBC

is a membership organization consisting of 1000 nursing home residents and

family members. The membership elects a 21 member board of directors which in-

cludea lawyers, legal service representatives, teachers, auto workers, nurses,

ret. , and the first Vice-President c! the AFL/CIO. CBC by-laws prohibit

nursing home personnel from becoming members of CBC.

Although CBC has all responsibility for the ombudsman program, it does

work closely with the State agency on aging. The State agency on aging pro-

vides technical sss i s tance and oversees ombudaman hiring. In addition, CBC

must consult with the State agency on aging prior to any public position it

takes, but CBC is free to disagree with the State agency's position.

b. Wyoming. Located in the Wyoming State Bar Association. The Execu-

tive Director of the State Bar hires and supervises the ombudsman, is respon-

sible for policy and administrative decisions affecting the ombudsman program,

and acts as the program's representative in dealings with the State agency on

aging.

A liaison from the State agency on aging closely monitors the ombudsman

program and reviews policy with the Stste Bar. According to the ombudsman,

the State Bar's contract prohibits any interference by the State agency on

aging, but in practice differences between the two parties are usually negoti-

ated since the Commissioner on Aging has the option not to renew the State

Bar's contract.

The program does not have any advisory or policy boards.

The ombudsman does not have any staff.
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2. Ombudsman Programs Located Within the Governor's Office

e. Montana. Located in the Governor's Senior Office of Legal and Om-

budsman Services. The Governor's office supervises and provides direction to

the ombudsmen and is responsible for policy decisions. A committee comprised

of representatives from the Governor's office, the State agency on aging, and

the Board of Visitors (an advocacy
group within the Governor's office) hires

the ombudsman and his aaa i a tant.

A subcommittee of the Governor's Council
on Aging serves as the program's

advisory board. The Governor appoints members of this Council which include

representatives of the health care industry.

Administrative decisions are made by a staff member of the Board of Visi-

tors with aaa i a tante from the State agency on aging.

b. New Jersey. Located in the Governor's Office of Institutionalized

Elderly. The ombudsman is appointed by the Governor and receives supervision

and direction from the Governor's Office on Policy and Planning.

The ombudsman is in the process of setting up a citizen's advisory board

and a nursing home administrator's advisory
board with members chosen by the

ombudsman: The purpose of these boards is to provide feedback from the commu-

nity and the nursing home industry.

The ombudsman's office investigates complaints of elderly persons in

health-related institutions--nursing homes, residential health care facili-

ties, and boarding homes that offer health services.

The ombudsman has a staff of 27 persons--3 attorneys, 1 paralegal, 10

clerical, and 13 investigative staff which include R.Ns and persons with law

enforcement experience. The professional staff do not have civil service status

and are hired by the ombudsman. The clerical staff are civil service employes.
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c. South Carolina. The ombudsman program in South Carolina handles all

health and human services complaints, including long-term care. The ombudsman

has several aaa i s tant ombudsmen working beneath him of which one is a long-term

care ombudsman. This long-term care ombudsman contracts with local ombudsman

coordinators who have responsibility for recruiting volunteers.

The Governor appoints the ombudsman who, in turn, hires his staff of 12.

All policy and administrative supervision and direction comes from the

Governor's Office on Health and Human Services.

Prior to 1977, the ombudsman program was located in the Commission on

Aging but was moved to Governor's office where it was felt it would have more

authority and visibility.

3. Ombudsman Programs Located in an Independent State Agency

a. Maine. Located in the Maine Committee on Aging (MCoA), an inde-

pendent citizen advisory board. The Governor appoints the Committee's 13 mem-

bers who must be over 60 and come fr,m all geographic regions in Maine. The

Personnel Committee of the MCoA hiie- the ombudsman. The ombudsman receives

policy direction from the Committee's leadership--one House and Senate member

each--and personnel supervision from the Committee's director. In addition,

five committee members serve on an advisory committee which sets the priority

issues for the upcoming year.

b. Oregon. In 1985, the ombudsman's office was moved from the Gov-

ernor's office to an independent State agency. The program has a seven-member

citizen's advisory board whose members are appointed by the Governor. Board

members have 4 year terms. The board nominates three persons to be the ombuds-

man; the Governor must appoint one. The ombudsman has job tenure; the Governor

cannot fire him.
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The ombudsman submits two reports to the legislature each rear; meets month-

ly with the Governor. He does not report to anyone for supervision or direction.

He has ultimate responsibility for policy and administrative decisions.

There are 18 local ombudsmen in Oregon who receive training from the ombuds-

man. These local ombudsmen are not required to report to the State ombudsman

for supervision and direction; statutory authority gives them total control over

their local jurisdiction. Oregon uses 101 volunteers for the State's 200 nursing

homes. Volunteers must take a 3 month training course.

The State ombudsman has one and one-half staff.

c. Wisccnsin. Located in the Board on Aging and Long-Term Care which

is attached to the Department of Administration.
The ombudsman is hired by and

receives supervision and direction from the Board's executive director.

A seven-member policy board hires the Board's executive director. Members

are appointed by the Governor and have staggered terms. Members all have long-

term care background and include a senior citizen, a gerontology professor,

representatives from consumer groups, the nursing home industry, and health

maintenance organizations.

The program was formerly in Governor's Office, but was moved to an inde-

pendent agency by the legislature in order to free the program from the politi-

cal process.

The ombudsman has two and one-half staf:.

4. Ombudsman Programs in Same Umbrella Agency as State Agency on Aging

a. Washington. Since 1983 the program has been located in the Divi-

sion of Audit which is within the Department of social and Health Services,

but was formerly located in the State Bureau on Aging. The ombudsman is hired

and supervised by the Division director. Policy and adminstrative decisions

are made by the Division director.
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The ombudsman has set up nine local sdvisory councils. Members include

ores agency on aging directors, senior citisena, and family members. The purpose

of the councils is to provide feedbeck from the community, recruit volun 00000 ,

and lobby. Members volunteer their time or are asked to serve by the ombudsman.

The ombudsman does not have any otaff.

5. Under Contract With State Ageney on Aging, But to be Incorporated
in State Agency of January 1936

a. Alaska. A. of January 1, 1986, Alaska's ombudsman program will be

merged with the State agency on aging (Older Alaskans Commission). Currently,

it is located in the Association of Older Alaskans Programs through contract

with the Older Alaskans Commission. The Association is made up of the project

directors of the 45 senior programs under the jurisdiction of the Older Alaskens

Commission.

The seven-member Soard of Directors ia elected by the general membership

of 45 project directors. The Board hires the ombudsman and bookkeeper. The

ombudsman receives supervision and direction from Board. Policy is approved

by the Board.

The ombudsman handles all complaints of person, over 60; complaints are

not limited to long-term care.

The ombudsman has one assistant and one bookkeeper.
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INTROMICTION

This tahle is a compilation of state statutes on nurming home ombudaman

and patients' rights.

Twentyseven states have laws which specifically concern nursing home

ombudsman, and thirty states have patients' rights statutes. Note, however,

that these and the remaining states may uee the regulatory process to deal

with both of these subjects.
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STATE LAW CITATIONS

ALABAMA Code of Ablabama 1975, through 1985 Supplement
Ombudsman: 22-5A-I

AkIZONA Arizona Revised Statutes Annotated, through 1985
Supplement Patient's Rights: 36-447.17

CALIFORNIA : West's California Codes, through 1985 Supplement
Ombudsman: Welfare and Institutions 9700, Patient's Rights:
Health and Safety 1599

COLORADO : Colorado Revised Statutes 1973, Through 1984 Supplement
Patient's Rights: 25-1-120

CONNECTICUT: Connecticut General Statutes Annotated, through 1985
Supplement Ombudsman: I7-155A, Patient's Rights: I9a-550

DELAWARE : Delaware Code Annotated, through 1984 Supplement
Patient's Rights; 16-1121

DISTRICT OF District of Columbia Code, through 1985 Supplement
COLUMBIA : Patient's Rights: 32-1304

FLORIDA Florida Statutes Annotated, through 1985 Supplement
Ombudsman: 400.301, Patient's Rights: 400.022

GEORGIA Official Code of Georgia Annotated, through 1984
Supplement Ombudsman: 88-190Ia, Patient's Rights: 88-190Ib

ILLINOIS : Illinois Annotated Statutes, through 1985 Supplement
Patient's Rights: II 1/2-4152-101

IOWA Iowa Code Annotated, through 1985 Supplement Ombudsman:
2498.31, Patient's Rights: 135C.I4(8)

KANSAS Kansas Statutes Annotated, through 1984 Supplement
Ombudsman: 75-5916

KENTUCKY : Kentucky Revised Statutes, through 1984 Supplement
Ombudsman: 194.030, 216.540, Patient's Rights: 216.510

LOUISIANA : West's Louisiana statutes annotated, through 1985 Supplement
Ombudsman: 40:2010.1
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MAINE Maine Revised Statutes Annotated, through 195 Supplement
Ombudsman: 22.5108, Patient's Rights: 22.7921

MARYLAND : Annotated Code of the Public General Laws of Maryland 1957,
through 1985 Supplement Ombudsman: 708-4, 708-5, Patients'
Rights 19-343

MASSACHUSETTS : Massachusetts General Laws Annotated, through 1985 Supplement
Ombudsmen: 19A-27, Patient's Rights: 111-70E

MICHIGAN : Michigan Compiled Laws, through 1985 Supplement Ombudsman:
333.21763, Patient's Rights: 333.20201, 333.21765

MINNESOTA : Minnesota Statutes Annotated, through 1985 Supplement
Patient's Right: 144.651

MISSOURI Vernon's annotated Missouri Statutes, through 1985 Supplement
Patient's Rights: 198.088

NEVADA Nevada Revised Statutes, through 1983 Supplement Ombudsman
427A.125, Patient's Rights: 449.700

NEW HAMPSHIRE : New Hampshire Revised Statutes Annotated, through 1985
Ombudsman: 167A:21, Patient's Rights: 151:21

NEW JERSEY New Jersey Statutes Annotated, through 1985 Supplement
Ombudsman: 52: 2701, Patient's Rights: 30:13-5

NEW YORK McKinney's Consolidated Laws of New York, through 1985
Supplement Ombudsman: Executive Law 544, Patient's Rights:
Public Health 2803-C

NORTH CAROLINA : The General Statutes of North Carolina, through 1985
Supplement Ombudsman: 131E-128, Patient's Rights: 131E-115

.NORTH DAKOTA North Dakota Century Code, through 1985 Supplement Ombudsmin:
50-10.1, Patient's Rights: 50-10.2

OHIO : Page's Ohio Revised Code, through 1984 Supplement Ombudsman:
173.01(m), Patient's Rights: 3721.10

OKLAHOMA : Oklahoma Statutes Annotated, through 1985 Supplement
Ombudrman: 63-1-1902, Patient's Rights: 63-1-1918

OREGON : Oregon Revised Statutes, through 1983 Supplement Ombudsman:
441.100, Patient's Rights: 441.600
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RHODE ISLAND : General Laws of Rhode Island, through 1985 Supplement
Ombudsman: 23-17.5-12, Patient's Rights: 23-17.5-1

SOUTH CAROLINA : Code of Laws of South Carolina 1976, through 1985 Supplement
Ombudsman: 43-38-10

TEXAS : Vernon's Annotated Revised Civil Statutes of Texes, through
1985 Supplement Patient's Righta: Human Resources 102.001

UTAH : Utah Code Annotated, through 1985 Supplement Ombudsman:
63-26a-1

VIRGINIA : Code of Virginia 1950, through 1985 Supplement Patient's
Rights: 32.1-138

WASHINGTON : Revised Code of Washington, through 1986 Supplement Ombudsman:
43.190.010, Patient's Rights 74.42.010

WISCONSIN : West's Wisconsin Statutes, through 1985 Supplement Patient's
Rights: 50.09

WYOMING : Wyoming Statutes, through 1985 Supplement Ombudsman: 9-2-1301
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Footing Reporting Accees

Disbud...in Requirements Require- Mee.. to to Confiden- Patient

in Facilitiee wefts Facilities Record. Training tiality Rights

ALABAMA X X X X X

ARIZONA X

1,
CALIFORNIA X X X X

COLORADO X

2/

CONNECTICUT X X X X X

DELANO/ X

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA X

2/XFLORIDA X X X X X

4/

XGEORGIA X X X X X X

ILLINOIS X

1/XIOWA X X X X X

6/

XKANSAS X X X

1/XKENTUCKY X X

LOUISIANA X X X

8/

XMAINE X X X X

MARYLAND X
9/

XMASSACHUSETTS X X X X

MICHIGAN X X X

MINNSOTA

MISSOURI X

NEVADA X X X X

10/

NEW HAMPSHIRE X X X X X X

11/

NEW JERSEY X E-- X X X X X

NEW YORK X X X X X X

NORTH CAROLINA X X X X X

NORTH DAKOTA X X X X X X X
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Posting
Require- ReportIng Access to Access to

Oubudsman mente in Require- Facilities Records Confiden- PstienlFacilities ments Training tiality Right,

OHIO X
X

-1-1/X
OKLAHOMA

X

OREGON X X X
X X

14/ 14/ANODE ISLAND
X---

X

SOUTH CAROLINA X

TEXAS
X

UTAH X

VIRGINIA
X

.1XWASHINGTON X X
X X

WISCONSIN
X

WYOMING X
X
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Legend

1/ Reports to Governor, Legislature, California Commission on Aging,
California Seniors Legislature, Area Agencies on Aging, Licensing
Authorities for Long-Term Care Facilities

2/ Reports to General Assembly, Governor

3/ Reports to President of Senate, Speaker of the House, Governor

4/ Reports to Office of Special Programs

5/ Reports to General Assembly

6/ Reports to Legislature, Governor, Secretary of Aging

7/ Reports to General Assembly

8/ Reports to Director Buresu of Maine's Elderly, Commissioner
Maine's Human Services, Governor, Legislature

9/ Reports to Secretary of Elderly Affairs, Governor, General Court

10/ Reports to State Council on Aging

11/ Reports to Governor, Legislature

12/ Reports to Governor, Legislature, Federal Commission on Aging, Any Area
Agencies on Aging, Department of Social and Health Services

13/ The Definition of Access as Used in the Nursing Home Care Act includes

Ombudsman

14/ Access to facilities and confidentiality is provided through the patient's

rights lav.

/raft&
Mark Gurevitz
Legislative Research Assistant
American Law Division
November 21, 1985
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The Library of Congress

November 15, 1985

TO : House Select Committee on Aging
Attention: Bente Cooney

FROM : Carol O'Shaughnessy
and

Richard Price
Specialists in Social Legislation

and

Susan Schillmoeller
Technical Information Specialist
Education and Public Welfare Divisioo

SUBJECT : Selected State Data on Older Americr;. ALt Long-Term Care
Ombudsman Program; State Data on Nuy 1r of Nursing Home
Residents and Beds

Per your request, attached is a table preaentit4 se:.cted data on the long-

term care ombudsman program and the number of nursing home residents and homes,

by State. (Data has not been included for Puerto Rico, American Samoa, Guam,

the Virgin Islands, the Trust Territories, or the Northern Mariana Islands.)

Following is a brief description of the data and data sources.

Column #1. Organizational Placement of State Ombudsman Programs. The Ma-

jority of ombudsman programs are located in the State agency on aging. E.!..:lud-

ing programs in the outlying , the chart shows that in 39 States, the om-

budsman program is located in the State agency on aging. In five States, the

ombudsman program is located in private, non-profit organizations; in three

States, in the Governor's office; in three States, in an independent State agency

or commission; and in one State, in an umbrella agency which also includes the

State agency on aging. (NOTE: For purposes of this chart the Alaska program is
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shown as being located in the State agency on aging; this organizational place-

ment is effective as of January 1986.)

Source: Information on programs in State agencies on aging is from the

AdminirMiTion on Aging (AoA); CRS verified those programs which are located
outside State agencies on aging, as indicated by AoA.

Column #2. Sub-State Ombudsman StaffNolunteers. According to the 1982

AoA ombudsman report, 43 States indicated that there were ombudsman staff or

volunteers at the sub-State level. We contacted those States which in 1982

indicated that they did not have sub-State staff or volunteers to verify if

this was still the caseMaine, New Hampshire, New Jersey, Del , Iowa,

South Dakota, Hawaii, and Alaska. Of thoae which have responded so far, 2

States (New Hampshire and Hawaii) indicated that they now have staff or volun-

teers working on the ombudsman program at the sub-State level. The new total

of States in this category is 45. We have not yet been able to obtain updated

information on Iowa. We did not contact the 43 States which had sub-State

staff/volunteers in 1982 to determine if they still had such programs. It

should be pointed out that although a State may not indicate that it has sub-

State staff/volunteers, it may use other means to provide ombudsman services

throughout the State; for example, a State agency may use State agency personnel

to provide sub-State services under a centralized system.

Source; AoA Information Memorandum 84-11, National Summary of State Ombuds-

man Reports for U.S., FY 1982, Table 5, staffing: State and Local Ombudsman Pro-

grams, selectively updated.

Columns #3 and 4. FY 1985 Title III-B Supportive Services Allotment and

One Percent of Supportive Services Allotment, Whichever is Greater. Section

307(a)(21) of the Older Americans Act requires each State agency to set aside at

least one percent of its title III-B supportive services allotment, or $20,000,

whichever is greater, to support the State ombudsman program as required under
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section 307(2)(21) of the Act. If the State meets this dollar equivalent from

State and/or local funds, it ia not required to use the title III-B funds for

this purpose. (NOTE: This requirement does not apply to American Samoa, Guam,

the Virgin Islands, the Trust Territories, and the Commonwealth of the Northern

Mariana Islands.) According to AoA, in FY 1984, three States used no title III-8

funds to support their ombudsman prugrams (Alaska, New Jersey, and Virginia).

Other States may USS a combination of State and local funds, and Federal title

III-B and title IV funds.

Columns #3 and 4 show only the Federal title III-B supportive services al-

lotment for FY 1985, and one percent of the State allotment, or $20,000, which-

ever is greater. Therefore, these data only give an indication of the Federal

dollar requirement, not how much each State is actually spending. As we discus-

sed last week, AoA is currently compiling total expenditures by States on the

ombudsman program for FY 1984.

Column #4 shows that in 1985, 17 States would he required to spend at least

$20,000 to meet the Older Americans Act requirement since one percent of their

1985 allotment would he lower than the minimum amount.

Source: FY 1985 allotments, AoA; one percent of allotments calculated by CRS.

Columns #5, 6, and 7. Data on Number of Nursing Romeo, Nursing Rome Resi-

dents, and Beds per 1000 Population 65 Years and Over. These columns show State

data on the number of nursing homes and nursing home residents, and the number

of beds per 1000 population 65 years and over for 1982. In 1982 there were al-

most 18,000 nursing homes with about 1.4 million residents of sll ages. The

number of nursing homes in the States ranged from low of 12 in Alaska to

high of 1,176 in California. Similarly, the number of residents ranged from

871 in Alaska to 105,773 residents in New York. The lowest number of beds per

148
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1000 population age 65 years and over was in New Mexico with 22.4 beds per

1000 population compared with 97.2 beds per 1000 population in Iowa.

Source: Unpublished 1982 data from the National Master Facility Inventory
Surviragursing and Related Care Homes, National Center for Health Statistics
(NCHS). The definition of nursing home used by NCHS is that home must main-
tain three or more inpatient beds, and, at a minimum, must provide one or more
personal core services (such as help with eating, walking, correspondence, shop-
ping, dressing, bathing, or massage).

Attachment
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STATE OF MAINE
DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN SERVICES

AUGUSTA, MAINE 04313

November 27, 1985

Honorable Mario Biaggi, Chairman
Select Committee on Aging
Subcommittee on Human Services
US House of Representatives
716 House Office Bldg., Annex 1
Washington, D.C. 20515

_10
MICHAEL R. PETIT

COMMISSIONER

Dear Congregsman Biaggi:

I wish to add my comments to what are apparentt ongoing discussions
about the placement of the ombudsman program under the Older American
Act. I regret that I am not more timely in my submission of formal
testimony, although I 'certainly concur with the statement of the National
Association of State Units on Aging presented at your hearing.
Unfortunately I have only now had a chance to study testimony presented to
you by Maine's Ombudsman, Jill Duson, in a witten document she forwarded
to you on October 3, 1985. I believe further clarification is important

Maine has a strong and effective ombudsman program subcontracted to
the Maine Committee on Aging, which I wholly support. I agree with Jill
Duson that "The physical location of the ombudsman program within or
outside the state unit on aging is not the issue upon which our attention
should be focused and that the model we have established here in Maine is a
strong one. However I must take exception to a few other points.

My perspective is based on my role as a state agency director and from
my earlier role with the ombudsman program. Working with other
ombudsman and the Legal Research and Services for the Elderly program I
was responsible for drafting for Senator Hathaway the original language
establishing the ombudsman program within the Older Americans Act

152
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If one reviews that original legislation it is quite clear that the intent
of the program was to focus primary advocacy on investigating and
resolving complaints. Certainly there were other equally important Issues
spelled out in the law including monitoring the development and
Implementation of laws and regulations, providing information regarding the
problems of older individuals in long term care facilities and providing
training for staff and volunteers to promote the development of citizen
organizations. But I do believe that the original legislation saw complaint
mechanism as a key role and not a *band-aids solution- as Ms. Dyson
suggests. She suggests the ombudsman program must be more focused on
systems change. Placement of the ombudsman program as a state plan
requirement made clear that it was the responsibility of the state agency as
a whole not just the ombudsman program to conduct the kind of advocacy to
create system change. It is Important to recall the Integral relationship of
the state unit and the ombudsman program. The ombudsman program
provides the technical expertise, through individual complaint resolution, of
identifying specific policy issues within the nursing home program. To
minimize the critical nature of complaint investigation as a means to best
understand and resolve the problems of nursing homes is to me a major step
away from a primary function of a long term care ombudsman. Similarly I
believe the Older Americans Act spells out a very clear role for the state
unit In advocating for change identified by the ombudsman and working
closely with the ombudsman. State agencies, no matter how they structure
an ombudsman program, must continue to be held responsible for long term
care advocacy and program development. A totally independent ombudsman
could minimize the state agency's capacity to so respond and could in many
states weaken the ombudsman and minimize available resources.

It Is true that in Maine we have subcontracted our program to a
separate and distinct advocacy agency, the Maine Committee on Aging, with
whom I was formerly employed. I concur with Ms. Duson that that works
extremely well In our state but I would not suggest, nor did I in my earlier
advocacy to create the ombudsman program, that what works here in Maine
will work in other states. Curiously, Ms. Duson suggests that it is
Important for the designated state ombudsman to have direct access to the
state unit on aging's director. In fact if the ombudsman program was housed
within our bureau, that would undoubtably be the case. However, as It is and
will continue to be subcontracted, the ombudsman must report first to her
lines of authority within her agency before having access to me. This lack
of access by the ombudsman to the state director is because we subcontract
to another agency with its own line of authority.
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I sincerely believe that each state needs to make Its own decisions
about where best an effective ombudsman program can be housed. Certainly
the federal government ought to spell out the specific responsibilities of
that ombudsman program to assure that Its tasks are properly met. I view
the ombudsman program as integral to the state unit on aging's mission as
an advocate to create system reform In long term care and In other
programs. It is the program through which state agencies - either directly
or through subcontract - meet a most critical obligation to serve the most
frail elderly. If there are problems within state units on aging in their
effectiveness in meeting their obligation to establish an ombudsman
program then those problems ought to be carefully analyzed and AoA ought
to take action to remedy them. Since the ombudsman program is created as
part of the state plan the Administration on Aging has significant clout in
improving the ombudsman program. Should a state be out of compliance
with congressional intent then the Administration on Aging has the
authority to deny or withhold approval of the state plan. Since this is a
critical document bringing all OM funds to a state I would argue that AoA
has significant authority to insure that the Congress's Intent is met.

I deeply regret.the need to state a position different from that of the
Maine Committee on Aging and Ms. Dusort. However we both agree that the
Maine Committee on Aging's ombudsman program is an extraordinarily
valuable and strong one which works exceptionally well here in the state of
Maine. I am simply unwilling to suggest that because It works here in Maine
it can be transferred elsewhere. I believe mandating a particular placement
in federal law which each state must meet would be in error.

Trish Riley, Director
Bureau of Maine's Elderly
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